JMIR Diabetes

Emerging Technologies, Medical Devices, Apps, Sensors, and Informatics to Help People with Diabetes Volume 5 (2020), Issue 3 ISSN 2371-4379 Editors-in-Chief: Ricardo Correa, MD, EdD; Sheyu Li, MD

Contents

Original Papers

XSL•F0 RenderX

Evaluation of a Text Messaging Intervention to Support Self-Management of Diabetes During Pregnancy Among Low-Income, Minority Women: Qualitative Study (e17794)	
Lynn Yee, Shaneah Taylor, Maria Young, Makayla Williams, Charlotte Niznik, Melissa Simon.	3
User Experiences With a Type 2 Diabetes Coaching App: Qualitative Study (e16692) Shaira Baptista, Greg Wadley, Dominique Bird, Brian Oldenburg, Jane Speight, The My Diabetes Coach Research Group	16
The Diabits App for Smartphone-Assisted Predictive Monitoring of Glycemia in Patients With Diabetes: Retrospective Observational Study (e18660)	
Stan Kriventsov, Alexander Lindsey, Amir Hayeri.	28
Web-Based and mHealth Technologies to Support Self-Management in People Living With Type 2 Diabetes: Validation of the Diabetes Self-Management and Technology Questionnaire (DSMT-Q) (e18208)	
Laura Kelly, Crispin Jenkinson, David Morley.	42
Changes in Patient-Reported Outcome Measures With a Technology-Supported Behavioral Lifestyle Intervention Among Patients With Type 2 Diabetes: Pilot Randomized Controlled Clinical Trial (e19268)	
Rozmin Jiwani, Jing Wang, Andrea Berndt, Padmavathy Ramaswamy, Nitha Mathew Joseph, Yan Du, Jisook Ko, Sara Espinoza	51
Intervention Enhancement Strategies Among Adults With Type 2 Diabetes in a Very Low–Carbohydrate Web-Based Program: Evaluating the Impact With a Randomized Trial (e15835)	
Laura Saslow, Judith Moskowitz, Ashley Mason, Jennifer Daubenmier, Bradley Liestenfeltz, Amanda Missel, Hovig Bayandorian, James Aikens, Sarah Kim, Frederick Hecht.	58
Technology-Assisted Self-Monitoring of Lifestyle Behaviors and Health Indicators in Diabetes: Qualitative Study (e21183)	
Yan Du, Brittany Dennis, Shanae Rhodes, Michelle Sia, Jisook Ko, Rozmin Jiwani, Jing Wang.	69
Facebook as a Medium for the Support and Enhancement of Ambulatory Care for People With Diabetes: Qualitative Realist Evaluation of a Real-World Trial (e18146)	
Bryan Cleal, Ingrid Willaing, Mette Hoybye, Henrik Thomsen	81
Internet-Based Lifestyle Intervention to Prevent Type 2 Diabetes Through Healthy Habits: Design and 6-Month Usage Results of Randomized Controlled Trial (e15219)	
Marja Harjumaa, Pilvikki Absetz, Miikka Ermes, Elina Mattila, Reija Männikkö, Tanja Tilles-Tirkkonen, Niina Lintu, Ursula Schwab, Adil Umer, Juha Leppänen, Jussi Pihlajamäki	93

Corrigenda and Addenda

Figure Correction: The Effect of a Cellular-Enabled Glucose Meter on Glucose Control for Patients With	
Diabetes: Prospective Pre-Post Study (e21993)	
Jennifer Bollyky, Stephanie Melton, Tong Xu, Stefanie Painter, Brian Knox.	108

Original Paper

Evaluation of a Text Messaging Intervention to Support Self-Management of Diabetes During Pregnancy Among Low-Income, Minority Women: Qualitative Study

Lynn Yee¹, MPH, MD; Shaneah Taylor¹, MPH; Maria Young¹, BA; Makayla Williams¹, MD; Charlotte Niznik¹, APRN, CDE; Melissa Simon¹, MPH, MD

Northwestern University, Chicago, IL, United States

Corresponding Author: Lynn Yee, MPH, MD Northwestern University 250 E Superior Street, #5-2145 Chicago, IL, 60611 United States Phone: 1 3124724685 Email: <u>lynn.yee@northwestern.edu</u>

Abstract

Background: Given the growing burden of diabetes in underserved communities and the complexity of diabetes self-management during pregnancy, the development of interventions to support low-income pregnant women with diabetes is urgently needed.

Objective: This study aims to develop and pilot test a theory-driven curriculum of SMS text messaging for diabetes support and education during pregnancy.

Methods: This was a prospective pilot investigation of a novel SMS text messaging intervention offered to pregnant women with pregestational or gestational diabetes mellitus and publicly funded prenatal care. Prior work yielded a conceptual model of diabetes self-management barriers and support factors in this population, which was used to guide curriculum development along with health behavior theories. Participants received three supportive or educational one-way text messages per week during pregnancy. In-depth semistructured interviews were performed at study exit to solicit feedback on the program. Narrative data were analyzed using the constant comparative technique to identify themes and subthemes.

Results: Participants (N=31 enrolled and n=26 completed both interviews) consistently reported that SMS text messaging provided enhanced motivation for diabetes self-care, reduced diabetes-related social isolation, increased perceived diabetes-associated knowledge, enhanced comfort with the health care team, and reduced logistical burdens of diabetes during pregnancy. Participants requested enhanced interactive and customizable features in future intervention iterations.

Conclusions: Pregnant women with diabetes who were enrolled in this pilot study of an SMS text messaging curriculum for diabetes support described enhanced motivation, knowledge, and comfort with diabetes self-care activities as a result of the health education intervention. The next steps include enriching the interactive features of the intervention and investigating the effect of the intervention on perinatal outcomes.

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e17794) doi:10.2196/17794

KEYWORDS

gestational diabetes mellitus; type 2 diabetes mellitus; mobile health; text messaging; mobile phone; pregnancy

Introduction

Diabetes mellitus poses a significant health burden to pregnant women [1,2]. Its prevalence has rapidly risen alongside the obesity epidemic, and it disproportionately affects low-income and minority women [3,4]. Effective treatment reduces the risk of many adverse maternal and child health outcomes [5].

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e17794/

RenderX

However, successful management of diabetes during pregnancy is challenging because of the complexity of self-management skills, advanced patient education requirements, and high-level patient engagement required for optimal glycemic control. Diabetes significantly amplifies the requirements for self-care beyond normal pregnancy; these requirements may be particularly burdensome among low-income and minority women, who face additional social and structural barriers.

Additionally, as pregnancy is a window of opportunity for health optimization [6] because of enhanced motivation and health care access, it is particularly critical to engage women with diabetes in healthy self-care during pregnancy.

Technology support interventions for individuals with chronic diseases can improve knowledge, engagement, and self-management of health conditions [1,7]. Technology expansion has made mobile health (mHealth) interventions a promising avenue for health promotion [8], especially in diabetes [9-12]. Text messages, for example, can be motivators, information sources, cues to action, reminders, and sources of support [13]. Outside of pregnancy, mHealth use is associated with improvements in glycemic control, self-care behaviors, treatment adherence, engagement, and self-efficacy [14-20]. However, existing interventions are not generalizable to pregnant women given their distinctly different clinical circumstances [21-26]. Data suggest that emerging pregnancy-related mHealth interventions may positively affect women's health attitudes and behaviors [27,28], but there is a gap in available evidence-based technologies to address the complex needs of pregnant women with diabetes, particularly for low-income women.

Thus, we initiated a multiphase project toward developing an intervention for pregnant women with diabetes. We previously developed a model of barriers and facilitators to diabetes self-management, which informed our development of a theory-driven curriculum of SMS text messaging for diabetes support and education during pregnancy. The objective was to evaluate user experiences with this intervention, including feasibility, acceptability, and areas for improvement. We hypothesized that the delivery of a comprehensive curriculum of supportive and educational text messages aimed at promoting health during pregnancy with diabetes would be feasible and positively received.

Methods

Study Overview and Inclusion

This is a pilot investigation of a novel text message-based support intervention called *Texting for Diabetes Success* (TDS). Eligible women were aged 18 years or older, were English speaking, had publicly funded prenatal care, and had type 2 diabetes mellitus or gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM). Women with both types of diabetes were included because our prior data suggested that both groups experienced similar burdens and similarly complex health management [25,26,29]. Similarly, women were eligible for inclusion regardless of treatment modality. All women were receiving care at an academic hospital-based clinic that provides prenatal care for low-income women with public insurance. Participants were required to have a mobile phone and a willingness to receive text messages. They were eligible for participation after 10 weeks of gestation, and those who entered or transferred into prenatal care past 30 weeks were excluded as they had limited time for exposure to TDS. All participants provided written informed consent.

Theoretical Foundation

There were 3 learning and health behavior theories that were used to develop this intervention: the Cognitive Load Theory, the Health Belief Model, and the Theory of Self-Efficacy. Each is discussed herein. Prior work from our group has applied Cognitive Load Theory [30,31] to frame the demands of pregnant women's diabetes burdens, yielding a model of barriers and facilitators. Cognitive load refers to a task's cognitive demand [31,32] and suggests that individuals have limited information-processing capacity, particularly with complex tasks [30,33,34]. Barriers included diabetes novelty, treatment disbelief, social instability and lack of support, limited nutrition comprehension and self-efficacy, psychological stressors, and logistical burdens of disease management [25,26,35]. Facilitators of self-care included self-efficacy, external motivation, supportive social and physical environment, and ability to self-regulate [29,36,37]. These findings formed the foundation for developing the TDS curriculum. In addition, 2 health behavior theories were applied to TDS development, as prior data suggest that effective interventions require a theoretical framework to derive the greatest benefit [8,13]. The Health Belief Model explains individuals' engagement in health behaviors [38]. The Theory of Self-Efficacy emphasizes one's belief in their ability to achieve their goals; learning and decision-making burdens of diabetes management demand self-efficacy, an issue particularly salient in pregnancy because of the short timeline for behavioral change [39,40].

Intervention Development and Structure

We worked with a multidisciplinary health professional team including obstetricians, Registered Dietitians, a Certified Diabetes Educator, an Advanced Practice Registered Nurse (Nurse Practitioner), and other clinic personnel to develop a comprehensive curriculum of >150 messages to be delivered via text message. Early versions of messages underwent cognitive testing with pregnant patients with both type 2 diabetes mellitus and GDM using *think alouds*, a commonly used approach that encourages participants to determine what specific words make them think or feel [41]. Messages were also iteratively reviewed with clinical providers.

Messages were refined based on early provider and patient feedback. Messages were then organized into a curriculum of 3 messages per week using 3 theory-based content categories: logistical support, motivation, and information and education. For example, informational messages provide content about healthy foods using the Health Belief Model, whereas the Theory of Self-Efficacy Commonly guides motivational messages. Logistical messages primarily applied Cognitive Load Theory and offered tactical support such as appointment reminders or tips for the management of diabetes. Messages were designed to contain tips, motivational statements, or reminders that address barriers and facilitators identified in preliminary data (Table 1). Each message consisted of 1 to 2 short sentences or phrases (<150 characters) written in low literacy (eighth-grade literacy level or less) level, nonslang language, and consistent with participant preferences.

Barrier or facilitator addressed	Example text messages
Barriers	
Disease novelty ^a	
	Taking care of diabetes reduces your chance of high blood pressure and preeclampsia (toxemia).
	Pregnancy hormones make your diabetes worse. Blame the placenta, then show it who's the boss!
Failure of outcome expect	ation ^b
·	Don't get frustrated! Stick with your diabetes plan over time to get the healthy results you want for you and you baby.
	Taking care of your diabetes during pregnancy gets you on track for life. Hard work now means a longer, healthi life
Social chaos	
	We know you have so much to do today. First thing on the list is making sure you and the baby are healthy - tak care of your diabetes!
	Do you feel like you have the support you need? A healthy support system will benefit you and baby! Talk to u about resources at clinic.
Nutrition comprehension	and action ^c
	Craving something crunchy and sweet? Grab a small apple and small handful of nuts. Eat healthy to control yo diabetes during pregnancy.
	Try buying frozen veggies over raw ones, they can be cheaper and last longer! Vegetables can help control you blood sugar.
Psychological stressors	
	Sometimes women can experience stress from relationships in their lives. Talking about what's bothering you c be healthy for both you and baby. Tell us about it at clinic.
	Identify your emotions. Say, "I feel upset, I'm not hungry" instead of reaching for the snack.
Burden of disease manage	ment ^d
	Needles? Blood sugar checks? Ultrasounds? Too much to handle? Take it one day at a time, a healthy baby in t end will be your reward.
	You have an OB appointment at PAC tomorrow. Don't forget to come fasting and bring breakfast.
Facilitators	
Diabetes self-efficacy	
	We know you can do this! You can beat your diabetes!
	Are you feeling confident about your diabetes? Great, you've earned it!
External motivation	
	Having a hard time keeping up with your diabetes? Everything you're doing now helps your baby!
	Have kids at home? Your healthy behavior means you are a great role model.
Supportive environment ^e	
	Make eating healthy a family affair! Involve the whole family with your healthy meal plan.
	Too hard to exercise near home? Try the park district or your neighborhood community center.
Positive self-regulation ^f	
	Everything you do now helps you live a longer life and be there for your baby. Good job!
	Seeing target blood sugars? Good job, you're on the right track! If not, talk to us!

^aRepresents the concept that diabetes and/or pregnancy are new learning concepts for the individual.

^bRepresents the concept that individuals may not believe that their actions will lead to the desired outcome.

^cRepresents the concept that nutrition recommendations may be both challenging to understand and challenging to execute.

^dRepresents the concept that having diabetes during pregnancy places a substantial burden on the patient to organize and complete logistical activities,

XSL•FO RenderX

scheduling, monitoring, appointments, and other health-related tasks, above and beyond normal pregnancy.

^eRepresents the concept that individuals may have the support of other individuals (eg, family) or a supportive physical environment (eg, safe places to exercise).

^fRepresents an individual's ability to be responsive to feedback or data and then make subsequent changes in their health behaviors.

The overall curriculum was organized into 3 phases: a *ramp-up* at initiation, a middle period of sustained messaging, and a *wind down* at the end of pregnancy. All women received the same initial and end phases when possible; the quantity of the curriculum received in the intervening time was based on each woman's gestational age at entry. Acknowledging that women may have varying experiences with diabetes management based on their history, the ramp-up phase was intended to support the novel aspects of being pregnant with diabetes, regardless of prior experience, and provide pregnancy-specific motivation. No postpartum messages were provided. Messages were delivered via a web-based, one-way messaging system.

Participant Interviews and Analysis

After enrollment, participants completed demographic surveys that included queries on SMS text messaging access. Surveys were followed by brief interviews regarding experience with pregnancy and diabetes diagnosis, expectations for diabetes self-management requirements and burdens, and experiences with mHealth. Women then went through the remainder of the pregnancy receiving TDS.

After delivery, women underwent a 30-60 min exit interview about pregnancy struggles and support systems, experience of diabetes, and feedback about TDS. Feedback on TDS from this exit interview is the focus of this analysis. Women were asked about technical challenges, perspectives on content, positive and negative program features, favorite messages, feedback on frequency and timing of messages, and how the messages affected diabetes self-management. Women were asked about how the program supported them, if they would recommend it, and potential areas for expansion or improvement.

All interview questions were open-ended with probes as needed. Women were encouraged to speak freely and were informed that they could decline to answer any questions and that their responses would not affect their medical care. All interviews were audio recorded and conducted by trained research staff. We aimed to recruit a minimum of 30 participants to gain adequate feedback to facilitate future programmatic improvements, with the final sample size and stopping point determined based on the achievement thematic saturation [25,26,29,41].

Interviews were transcribed verbatim by a study team member. Dedoose (Dedoose, LLC), a secure qualitative data analysis software, facilitated thematic analysis of the transcripts by 3 authors using the constant comparative method [42]. This analysis explores the themes regarding participant experience and perceived usefulness and applicability of TDS. Analysts initially chose transcript excerpts and performed open coding on the feedback themes. An initial codebook was established through exploratory analysis of all transcripts and was used by both analysts. Standardized operational code definitions were created via team discussions. Additional codes that emerged inductively during subsequent coding were added to the codebook. All codes were reassessed for effectiveness of capturing themes after initial coding; ineffective codes were removed or reclassified. Discrepancies between analysts in code applications were reviewed by the team and resolved via discussion. Interrater agreement was not calculated given the team-based iterative approach to analysis. This study was approved by the Northwestern University institutional review board.

Results

Participant Demographics and Text Messaging Access

Over an 8-month study period, 81 patients were seen in this practice and screened for eligibility, of whom 39 eligible women were approached for enrollment and 33 consented to participate. There were 6 women that declined participation because of insufficient time (n=3), plans to leave Chicago (n=1), or declining research participation (n=2). Of the 33 who consented, 1 was lost to follow-up (could not be reached) before the initiation of messaging and 1 was erroneously enrolled (did not have diabetes), leaving 31 participants who completed the first interview and received messages. Of these participants, 5 women were lost to follow-up before the final interview (could not be reached), leaving 26 participants who completed the exit interview (Figure 1). At the completion of 26 interviews, the team's review of the data determined that thematic saturation had been achieved.

Participant demographics (Table 2) were representative of the clinic population. In this cohort of largely non-Hispanic black and Hispanic women, 100% (31/31) had publicly funded prenatal care and 71.0% (22/31) were high school graduates. The majority were multiparous and had pregestational diabetes. The majority (93.5%, 29/31) had a phone plan allowing unlimited text messages, and all had smartphones.





Table 2. Participant demographic characteristics.

Characteristics	Values
Age (years), median (IQR)	31 (27-34)
Public insurance, n (%)	31 (100)
Race and ethnicity, n (%)	
Non-Hispanic Black	14 (45)
Hispanic	16 (52)
Asian	1 (3)
High school graduate or greater education, n (%)	22 (71)
Employment, n (%)	
Full time for pay	5 (16)
Part time for pay	7 (23)
Homemaker or student	12 (39)
Unemployed	7 (23)
Multiparous, n (%)	27 (87)
Married, n (%)	12 (39)
Pregestational diabetes, n (%)	21 (68)
Unlimited SMS text messaging plan, n (%)	29 (94)



XSL•FO RenderX

Participant Experiences of Texting for Diabetes Success

Interviews explored participant experiences with TDS and perceived usefulness. Emergent key themes included *increased connectedness, providing new information, support with logistical burdens, improving motivation,* and *receiving emotional support* (Table 3).

First, the theme of *increased connectedness* included reduced social isolation and perceived closeness with the health care team. Several participants introduced the idea of feeling connected to their health care providers through TDS; by receiving 3 messages per week, participants reported an enhanced sense of follow-up and individualized attention from their health care team. Participant 10 explained:

I actually loved it...every time...I would see the message it was like okay what is it today?

Similarly, TDS prompted participants to interact with their health care team, leading to a perceived stronger connection. Additionally, text messages seemed to reduce social isolation associated with diabetes; Participant 9 noted it was helpful "knowing someone cared."

The second theme was of *providing new information*. Many participants reported that TDS helped them by providing information to better manage their diabetes. Participant 20 reported:

Some of the information was new, but some I already knew. But it's not...hard to go over it again. Because a lot of us women that are diabetics, forget everything. You know and...me being 26 years old, we still don't know everything about diabetes. It's so much more out there, more to learn.

Similarly, Participant 25 stated:

Definitely...some of the messages encouraged me to look things online and just know a little bit more about the whole diabetes and being pregnant with it since there are so many risks with diabetes.

The third theme was *support with logistical burdens*. Participants nearly universally commented on logistical and appointment reminders as positive features. Participants perceived that TDS reduced logistical burdens associated with diabetes during pregnancy, including remembering frequent appointments (via appointment reminders) and support for other logistical burdens (such as reminders for eating, transportation, or childcare). Appointment reminder messages may have led to fewer missed appointments for some women. For example, Participant 8 reported:

Yeah that was good because actually was forgetting and did forget one time that I had an appointment thinking it was in two weeks, and it was actually that week and [the message] came right in time letting me know that my appointment was the next day.

The fourth theme was of *improving motivation*. Participants reported that the messages provided strong motivation to push through the challenges of managing diabetes and focus on self-care for the benefit of their fetus and themselves. Participant 21 explained:

It's a way of motivation. To stay motivat[ed], you know help you understand it and give you ideas. And how to do reminders, you have [diabetes] but you can handle and take control of it.

Participants described how the messages motivated them not only toward positive behaviors but also away from negative behaviors. For example, participant 16 said:

Yeah, I mean they would stop me. Like the ones that would be like oh if you're craving this, why don't you eat an apple. And I was just like...how do they know! ...They would make me think before I did things or think like I wish I could be exercising right now.

The fifth theme was of *receiving emotional support*. As in our prior work [25], pregnant women with diabetes commonly report feeling socially isolated and emotionally stressed by the added burdens of a complicated pregnancy. Women in TDS reported that the connectivity of the program provided important emotional support to reduce stress, maintain positivity, and enhance self-efficacy. Participant 6 reported:

... you're going through a lot of hormones when you're pregnant. So it was like days I was feeling down. And I would just read the text messages and I would be like okay don't give up, everything will be better. I don't know, it was different [after receiving messages]



Table 3. Participant experiences of Texting for Diabetes Success.

Themes Exemplary quotations

Increased connectedness

"Yeah, I did and I remember one time I received a text message and I think it was one had to do with the fruit. And I ended up eating something sweet and it didn't affect my blood sugar, but I was like oh I wish I would have gotten my message a few minutes earlier because it would have stopped me." (Participant 33)

"Um I didn't really use like I didn't really use the recipes or anything like that, but I'll say that it was a reminder like hey you know if I'm- They're random so I could have been going to the store or something and buying something, hey I wanna buy that, but then I get a text message and I'm like oh maybe I shouldn't be buying that you know, maybe I should go for a healthier choice because I have gestational diabetes and I shouldn't be eating that. So I - I guess it poses as a reminder to do better." (Participant 14)

Providing new information

"Ya know, I love the text messages. The text messages, they really help me, they really help me figure out a lot of things too and more about my diabetes. More of getting activity, getting rest, stuff like that I will always get a text message in the morning" (Participant 20)

"I guess because when you're in the situation of being diabetic you want to hear something you know funny or you know just to give a little fix to your little life there you know, it brings up...you know to do what you have to do and you know those type of sources [resources] will help a lot yeah." (Participant 10)

Support with logistical burdens

"No I think it was pretty thorough but yeah the appointment reminders were very very good. I think it helps when you're a mom already and you have things that you have to juggle around, the appointment reminders are helpful." (Participant 13)

"Thanks to the text messaging, I got reminders of my appointments to help me keep track, reminding me when to go and like what kind of ideas I could um be eating to stay away from the foods that are high in carbs." (Participant 2)

Improving motivation

"That's another support that you kind of have. Someone that's not involved in your everyday life so to me it was very encouraging, you kind of have that little push." (Participant 25)

"I mean I think it helped with the motivation a lot. I mean you know the days when you're like, hey I don't want to do this or it's ok to have, have a couple of pieces of this instead of just none or half to go back and look and ok no you need to take care of this. This is for you, this is for you child, it's not for anyone else." (Participant 21)

Receiving emotional support

"I think everything was perfect, because like I'm telling you I would forget sometimes to check my sugars and even sometimes when I was like getting stressed, those texts and someone would send me the text messages and they would lift me up." (Participant 23)

"I liked the...sometimes when I, when I was like tired or you know just sitting down and I received that text that was like a little extra push you know. If you feel stressed or go out and drink water or the changes of the recipes they were kind of fun." (Participant 26)

Recommending TDS

Women were asked to highlight positive programmatic feedback, including describing whether they would participate in TDS again or recommend it to a friend. Of the 26 women who participated in the exit interview, 23 would recommend TDS to a friend, whereas 2 would not, both of whom said they would recommend future more personalized versions. Participant 10 noted:

I would [recommend TDS] especially if she's in the same situation. I mean it's going to be stressful, it's going to be hard, but I would recommend just because it teach you more resources apart of the clinic.

Similarly, participants reflected on the stresses of pregnancy and how their experiences with TDS influenced their self-care and attitudes toward the intervention. In reflecting on this experience, like many other participants, Participant 20 explained the multitude of reasons why she felt positively about her participation:

Every text message that you have gave me, sent to me, it was very good. There were no text messages

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e17794/

that were boring. They were, they were getting to the point. They were understandable. And it was like a wakeup call. This is what you gotta do for your baby and yourself, to have a healthy baby, to have a healthy life. Ya know, I love the text messages...they really help me, they really help me figure out a lot of things too and more about my diabetes. More of getting activity, getting rest, stuff like that I will always get a text message in the morning. And be like ok this is my daily routine.

When asked about TDS drawbacks, some participants explained that they could not identify any. Participant 30 stated:

I mean it pretty much kept me aware of you know staying on track and it also alerted me to keep up with my doctor's appointment...and it also gave helpful tips...Everything was helpful. There wasn't anything negative stuck out to me with text messages or anything.

Participant 32 similarly summarized:

XSL•FO RenderX

They would help you understand what to do and how to do it as far as what to eat and if you were to forget something or if you were to overeat or something how you would handle that. So it was very helpful.

Areas for Improvement

Participants were encouraged to share areas of improvement to aid future development (Table 4). There were 4 major areas for expansion that were highlighted, including *individualized/customizable messages, interactive features, more frequent messages,* and *more recipes.*

The first theme was the desire for *individualized/customizable messages*. Women desired the program to reflect their names and other personal features. Others similarly desired that the program be tailored to personal psychosocial, medical, or logistical needs. Participant 4 shared:

If it was more individualized and I knew that I was receiving these text messaging for me personally for what I was going through and dealing with the diabetes then yes, it would have helped me more. Cuz then it would have prompted me to say, to read them, cuz I would say oh man okay you know this is something...I would have read it based on I knew it was for me.

The second area that was nearly universally highlighted was the desire for *interactive features*. Some women desired a feature that allowed for conversation with their health care team. Participant 20 elaborated: It should be like chatting... If a diabetic don't know what this is and she [texts] something, we can text her back what to do.

Other suggestions for an interactive platform were largely geared toward having user-friendly pictures, multimedia inclusion, or the ability to seek more information, suggestive of a smartphone app. For example, women desired pictures, links to resources, a library of resources, and a greater ability to access reliable content outside of the messages. Another interactive suggestion included the opportunity to share or read individualized stories of other pregnant women.

Third, women desired *more frequent messages*. Participant 14 shared:

I think it could be more, not annoying more but maybe like one more, just one in the beginning of the week and then one at the end of the week.

Participants commonly requested 4 to 5 messages per week, indicating that they were open to more frequent touch points for the motivational curriculum.

The fourth theme was the desire for *more recipes*. Women expressed that they would have appreciated more suggestions for snacks and recipes they could incorporate into their diets. Participant 3 stated:

I would like to have seen more recipe or...suggestions how to change because very often you're used to having mashed potatoes and if you want mashed potatoes it's better to have sweet potatoes or you know alternatives. That I would have liked to see more of that stuff.

Table 4. Texting for Diabetes Success areas for improvement.

Themes	Exemplary quotations
Individualiz	eed or customizable messages

"Now that would have been very much helpful. If it was more individualized and I knew that I was receiving these text messaging for me personally for what I was going through and dealing with the diabetes then yes, it would have helped me more." (Participant 4)

"Um during the week um or you know at the end of the week or at least once a weekend that will be very helpful to maintain those weekends because you know sometimes you have on your mind okay if I do really good during the week then you cheat on over the weekend" (Participant 12)

Interactive features

"That's good because when you're pregnant its hard, it's very hard. Especially I mean, especially because of the baby you try to eat good you know but it's still hard, but I think it just would work. I would put a bag of chips and then something nutritional next to it like kind of but yeah I think pictures would work out yeah, especially for an app." (Participant 23)

"I think uh support stories would be fine to go in there you know women who have experienced it and you know overcame it or women who still have diabetes after gestational." (Participant 30)

More frequent messages

"Honestly I think that you should go up to five [messages]. 'Cause once it get towards the end of the pregnancy, you need all the support you can get. Even if it's from a text message that comes out of the blue like "hey, it's almost over, we're doing good, we can get through this." Really you don't know how much that really helped." (Participant 28)

More recipes

"The messaging program helped a lot. I would recommend like a couple recipes like once a week or once a month. Hey here's a great snack recipe or here's a great lunch recipe or something" (Participant 21)



Discussion

Principal Findings

Diabetes during pregnancy is a major public health problem with important and long-lasting consequences for both women and their children. Innovative interventions to support pregnant women with diabetes self-management are lacking. Thus, we developed a theory-driven SMS text messaging program not only to provide psychosocial support but also to promote self-management skills and provide tactical support for pregnant women with diabetes. This intervention was feasible and well-received. Pregnant women with diabetes who were enrolled in this pilot study of an SMS text messaging curriculum for diabetes support described enhanced motivation and improved knowledge and comfort with diabetes self-care activities. Participants also had several suggestions for improvement, largely based on personalization and interactivity.

Although evidence-based mHealth interventions beyond general tracking and education provision for pregnant women are lacking, interest in such programs is high. The majority of pregnant women, including low-income and minority women, are interested in and have access to mHealth [43,44]. We found that access to this simple mHealth method-SMS text messaging-was high. Our findings mirror other reports on the growing interest in mHealth for pregnancy topics. Text4baby, for example, delivers health promotion messages to enhance general pregnancy behaviors and may positively affect health attitudes, although it is not specifically designed for women with diabetes [27,28,45,46]. GooDMomS is a web-based program that incorporates patient tracking, social networking, and weekly text messages and, in a small feasibility study, has shown promising preliminary results in assisting pregnant women with GDM manage diet and weight, although participants were largely nonminority and commercially insured women [47]. Related research has shown that culturally tailoring mHealth interventions to minority groups is vital to their success, thus underscoring the rationale for programs such as ours [48]. However, many programs still lack rigorous evidence-based or user-centered design [12], are designed for or studied among primarily nonminority women [47,49], are intended for general pregnancy support/tracking, or fail to address diabetes-specific needs [50,51]. Our findings point to the importance of addressing the myriad logistical, informational, social, psychological, and financial barriers to successful perinatal management of diabetes in the development of interventions [21-26].

Treatment of diabetes during pregnancy poses particularly complex challenges for low-income women. Multidisciplinary teams and treatment plans aim to optimize glycemic control and prevent complications via implementation of medical nutrition therapy, exercise, medication, and enhanced maternal-fetal surveillance [1,2]. Thus, perinatal care for diabetes necessitates advanced patient education and engagement along with communication, literacy, and organizational skills [25]. Such treatment requirements are particularly burdensome for women with a greater social disadvantage [21,22], who have multiple social and structural challenges to diabetes management [21-26,52]. Thus, an mHealth intervention that reduces these burdens may be particularly impactful and needed in this community. Ultimately, given the limited ability of in-person care to improve health behaviors, the implementation of mHealth interventions such as TDS may significantly enhance the care provided by the health care team [53]. Furthermore, when designed with both patient and clinician input to offer ongoing support beyond simply tracking glucose results, motivation-focused mHealth programs may be especially successful.

The next steps include enhancing the interactive features of TDS, scaling to a *high-tech* mHealth app, and investigating the effect of TDS on maternal and perinatal outcomes. Participants provided specific feedback about expansion opportunities. They were highly motivated for curriculum delivery via smartphone-driven technology, which they felt would best support their behaviors because of familiarity with other apps, the ability of an interactive and individualized app, and the desire to interact with an app on their own terms. Smartphone technology allows participants to interact with а technology-driven intervention in a nuanced, user-driven manner; for example, favoriting a message to view later is only possible with a smartphone. Smartphone architecture also allows the greatest flexibility for feature expansions; for example, merging an appointment reminder system, which was highly desired by participants, with an individual's smartphone-based calendar may further enhance usability. Moreover, widespread smartphone availability, even in low-income communities, suggests that such an advancement may be widely accessible [43,54,55]. Advancement with such features may appeal to patients and enhance scalability for staff.

Strengths and Limitations

A major strength of this study is the inclusion of a diverse group of participants who provided in-depth narrative perspectives. Furthermore, the intervention was developed with a robust theoretical underpinning and provided evidence-based, expert-driven content developed to meet the needs of the population of interest. Moreover, unlike interventions that primarily track glucose values, TDS included a curriculum for motivation and support. This approach is novel and supports the importance of patient-centered perspectives when developing health interventions.

However, there are several limitations to consider. Participants were primarily English-speaking women receiving care at a single academic medical center. Thus, as is common in qualitative research, findings are not widely generalizable, although they remain valuable for future intervention improvement. Second, although participants represented the demographics of the clinic population, participants may interact with mHealth differently than nonparticipants. Similarly, a small number of participants were unable to be reached for their exit interviews, and their experiences may have differed. Participants also included women with prior diabetes experience, including women with pregestational diabetes and women with gestational diabetes who had a history of gestational diabetes in prior pregnancies. Given the sample size, it was not possible to assess differential attitudes based on when diabetes was diagnosed or

XSL•FO

the type of diabetes diagnosis, although this topic is of critical importance for future intervention development. Future work may investigate differences in support needs and mHealth adoption based on diabetes type, prior experience with gestational diabetes, or other demographic characteristics, such as educational attainment. Finally, TDS was delivered without the ability to determine the proportion of messages received or read.

Conclusions

In summary, pregnancy is a critical time period to improve women's short- and long-term health, and improving support for women with diabetes has the potential to positively affect the health of families [6]. Pregnant women are motivated to improve health behaviors [56-58], and thus this period has the potential to spark lifelong behavior changes [59,60]. This pilot assessment of an SMS text messaging support program for pregnant women with diabetes demonstrates that offering such support to low-income women is desirable and feasible. Future areas of work include advancing the curriculum to meet the preferences and needs of this population and to promote its sustainability and scalability. Ultimately, the refinement, testing, dissemination, and implementation of interventions such as this may fill the gaps needed to positively influence women's self-care behaviors and pregnancy outcomes.

Acknowledgments

This study was supported by the Evergreen Invitational Women's Health Grants Initiative. LY was supported by the NICHD K12 HD050121-11 at the time of the study.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. ACOG practice bulletin no 201. Obstet Gynecol 2018;132(6):e228-e248. [doi: 10.1097/aog.00000000002960]
- 2. ACOG practice bulletin no 190. Obstet Gynecol 2018;131(2):e49-e64. [doi: <u>10.1097/aog.00000000002501</u>]
- 3. Peng TY, Ehrlich SF, Crites Y, Kitzmiller JL, Kuzniewicz MW, Hedderson MM, et al. Trends and racial and ethnic disparities in the prevalence of pregestational type 1 and type 2 diabetes in Northern California: 1996-2014. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2017 Feb;216(2):177.e1-177.e8 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2016.10.007] [Medline: 27751798]
- 4. Pu J, Zhao B, Wang EJ, Nimbal V, Osmundson S, Kunz L, et al. Racial/ethnic differences in gestational diabetes prevalence and contribution of common risk factors. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2015 Sep;29(5):436-443 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/ppe.12209] [Medline: 26201385]
- Landon MB, Spong CY, Thom E, Carpenter MW, Ramin SM, Casey B, Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development Maternal-Fetal Medicine Units Network. A multicenter, randomized trial of treatment for mild gestational diabetes. N Engl J Med 2009 Oct 1;361(14):1339-1348 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0902430] [Medline: 19797280]
- 6. Saade GR. Pregnancy as a window to future health. Obstet Gynecol 2009;114(5):958-960. [doi: 10.1097/aog.0b013e3181bf5588]
- DeSisto CL, Kim SY, Sharma AJ. Prevalence estimates of gestational diabetes mellitus in the United States, pregnancy risk assessment monitoring system (PRAMS), 2007-2010. Prev Chronic Dis 2014 Jun 19;11:E104 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5888/pcd11.130415] [Medline: 24945238]
- Poorman E, Gazmararian J, Parker RM, Yang B, Elon L. Use of text messaging for maternal and infant health: a systematic review of the literature. Matern Child Health J 2015 May;19(5):969-989. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10995-014-1595-8</u>] [Medline: <u>25081242</u>]
- 9. Cole-Lewis H, Kershaw T. Text messaging as a tool for behavior change in disease prevention and management. Epidemiol Rev 2010;32:56-69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxq004] [Medline: 20354039]
- de Jongh T, Gurol-Urganci I, Vodopivec-Jamsek V, Car J, Atun R. Mobile phone messaging for facilitating self-management of long-term illnesses. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012 Dec 12;12:CD007459 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD007459.pub2] [Medline: 23235644]
- 11. Hall AK, Cole-Lewis H, Bernhardt JM. Mobile text messaging for health: a systematic review of reviews. Annu Rev Public Health 2015 Mar 18;36(1):393-415. [doi: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031914-122855]
- Chomutare T, Fernandez-Luque L, Arsand E, Hartvigsen G. Features of mobile diabetes applications: review of the literature and analysis of current applications compared against evidence-based guidelines. J Med Internet Res 2011 Sep 22;13(3):e65 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1874] [Medline: 21979293]
- 13. Nundy S, Dick JJ, Solomon MC, Peek ME. Developing a behavioral model for mobile phone-based diabetes interventions. Patient Educ Couns 2013 Jan;90(1):125-132 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2012.09.008] [Medline: 23063349]
- Liang X, Wang Q, Yang X, Cao J, Chen J, Mo X, et al. Effect of mobile phone intervention for diabetes on glycaemic control: a meta-analysis. Diabet Med 2011 Apr;28(4):455-463. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1464-5491.2010.03180.x</u>] [Medline: <u>21392066</u>]

- Nundy S, Mishra A, Hogan P, Lee SM, Solomon MC, Peek ME. How do mobile phone diabetes programs drive behavior change? Evidence from a mixed methods observational cohort study. Diabetes Educ 2014;40(6):806-819 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/0145721714551992] [Medline: 25278512]
- 16. Arora S, Peters AL, Agy C, Menchine M. A mobile health intervention for inner city patients with poorly controlled diabetes: proof-of-concept of the TExT-MED program. Diabetes Technol Ther 2012 Jun;14(6):492-496. [doi: 10.1089/dia.2011.0252] [Medline: 22524591]
- 17. Nelson LA, Coston TD, Cherrington AL, Osborn CY. Patterns of user engagement with mobile- and web-delivered self-care interventions for adults with T2DM: a review of the literature. Curr Diab Rep 2016 Jul;16(7):66 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11892-016-0755-1] [Medline: 27255269]
- Nelson LA, Mayberry LS, Wallston K, Kripalani S, Bergner EM, Osborn CY. Development and usability of REACH: a tailored theory-based text messaging intervention for disadvantaged adults with type 2 diabetes. JMIR Hum Factors 2016 Sep 8;3(2):e23 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/humanfactors.6029] [Medline: 27609738]
- Thakkar J, Kurup R, Laba T, Santo K, Thiagalingam A, Rodgers A, et al. Mobile telephone text messaging for medication adherence in chronic disease: a meta-analysis. JAMA Intern Med 2016 Mar;176(3):340-349. [doi: <u>10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.7667</u>] [Medline: <u>26831740</u>]
- 20. Nundy S, Dick JJ, Chou C, Nocon RS, Chin MH, Peek ME. Mobile phone diabetes project led to improved glycemic control and net savings for Chicago plan participants. Health Aff (Millwood) 2014 Feb;33(2):265-272 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0589] [Medline: 24493770]
- 21. Carolan M. Women's experiences of gestational diabetes self-management: a qualitative study. Midwifery 2013 Jun;29(6):637-645. [doi: 10.1016/j.midw.2012.05.013] [Medline: 22877761]
- 22. Carolan M, Gill GK, Steele C. Women's experiences of factors that facilitate or inhibit gestational diabetes self-management. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2012 Sep 18;12:99 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2393-12-99] [Medline: 22988897]
- Devsam BU, Bogossian FE, Peacock AS. An interpretive review of women's experiences of gestational diabetes mellitus: proposing a framework to enhance midwifery assessment. Women Birth 2013 Jun;26(2):e69-e76. [doi: 10.1016/j.wombi.2012.12.003] [Medline: 23333029]
- 24. Nielsen KK, Kapur A, Damm P, de Courten M, Bygbjerg IC. From screening to postpartum follow-up the determinants and barriers for gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) services, a systematic review. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2014 Jan 22;14:41 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1471-2393-14-41] [Medline: 24450389]
- 25. Yee LM, McGuire JM, Taylor SM, Niznik CM, Simon MA. 'I was tired of all the sticking and poking': identifying barriers to diabetes self-care among low-income pregnant women. J Health Care Poor Underserved 2015 Aug;26(3):926-940. [doi: 10.1353/hpu.2015.0073] [Medline: 26320923]
- Yee LM, McGuire JM, Taylor SM, Niznik CM, Simon MA. Social and environmental barriers to nutrition therapy for diabetes management among underserved pregnant women: a qualitative analysis. J Nutr Educ Behav 2016 Mar;48(3):170-80.e1. [doi: 10.1016/j.jneb.2015.11.003] [Medline: 26706027]
- 27. Evans W, Nielsen PE, Szekely DR, Bihm JW, Murray EA, Snider J, et al. Dose-response effects of the text4baby mobile health program: randomized controlled trial. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 Jan 28;3(1):e12 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3909] [Medline: 25630361]
- Evans WD, Wallace Bihm J, Szekely D, Nielsen P, Murray E, Abroms L, et al. Initial outcomes from a 4-week follow-up study of the Text4baby program in the military women's population: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2014 May 20;16(5):e131 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3297] [Medline: 24846909]
- 29. Yee LM, McGuire JM, Taylor SM, Niznik CM, Simon MA. Factors promoting diabetes self-care among low-income, minority pregnant women. J Perinatol 2016 Jan;36(1):13-18. [doi: <u>10.1038/jp.2015.134</u>] [Medline: <u>26513455</u>]
- 30. Sweller J. Cognitive load during problem solving: effects on learning. Cogn Sci 1988;12:-. [doi: 10.1207/s15516709cog1202_4]
- 31. Sweller J. Cognitive load theory, learning difficulty, and instructional design. Learn Instruct 1994 Jan;4(4):295-312. [doi: 10.1016/0959-4752(94)90003-5]
- 32. Wilson EA, Wolf MS. Working memory and the design of health materials: a cognitive factors perspective. Patient Educ Couns 2009 Mar;74(3):318-322. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2008.11.005] [Medline: 19121915]
- Khawaja MA, Chen F, Marcus N. Analysis of collaborative communication for linguistic cues of cognitive load. Hum Factors 2012 Aug;54(4):518-529. [doi: <u>10.1177/0018720811431258</u>] [Medline: <u>22908676</u>]
- 34. van Merriënboer JJ, Sweller J. Cognitive load theory in health professional education: design principles and strategies. Med Educ 2010 Jan;44(1):85-93. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2923.2009.03498.x] [Medline: 20078759]
- 35. Yee L, Niznik C, Simon M. Examining the role of health literacy in optimizing the care of pregnant women with diabetes. Am J Perinatol 2016 Nov;33(13):1242-1249. [doi: <u>10.1055/s-0036-1584540</u>] [Medline: <u>27322666</u>]
- 36. Mann T, de Ridder D, Fujita K. Self-regulation of health behavior: social psychological approaches to goal setting and goal striving. Health Psychol 2013 May;32(5):487-498. [doi: <u>10.1037/a0028533</u>] [Medline: <u>23646832</u>]
- 37. Rasmussen HN, Wrosch C, Scheier MF, Carver CS. Self-regulation processes and health: the importance of optimism and goal adjustment. J Pers 2006 Dec;74(6):1721-1747. [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2006.00426.x] [Medline: 17083664]
- 38. Rosenstock IM. Why people use health services. Milbank Mem Fund Q 1966 Jul;44(3):94. [doi: 10.2307/3348967]

- 39. Bandura A. Self-efficacy: toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. Psychol Rev 1977 Mar;84(2):191-215. [doi: 10.1037//0033-295x.84.2.191] [Medline: 847061]
- 40. Anderson RM, Funnell MM, Fitzgerald JT, Marrero DG. The diabetes empowerment scale: a measure of psychosocial self-efficacy. Diabetes Care 2000 Jun;23(6):739-743 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/diacare.23.6.739] [Medline: 10840988]
- 41. Ben-Zeev D, Kaiser SM, Brenner CJ, Begale M, Duffecy J, Mohr DC. Development and usability testing of FOCUS: a smartphone system for self-management of schizophrenia. Psychiatr Rehabil J 2013 Dec;36(4):289-296 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/prj0000019] [Medline: 24015913]
- 42. Glaser BG. The constant comparative method of qualitative analysis. Soc Prob 1965 Apr;12(4):436-445. [doi: 10.1525/sp.1965.12.4.03a00070]
- 43. Waring ME, Moore Simas TA, Xiao RS, Lombardini LM, Allison JJ, Rosal MC, et al. Pregnant women's interest in a website or mobile application for healthy gestational weight gain. Sex Reprod Healthc 2014 Dec;5(4):182-184 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.srhc.2014.05.002] [Medline: 25433828]
- 44. Urrutia RP, Berger AA, Ivins AA, Beckham AJ, Thorp JM, Nicholson WK. Internet use and access among pregnant women via computer and mobile phone: implications for delivery of perinatal care. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 Mar 30;3(1):e25 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3347] [Medline: 25835744]
- 45. Text4baby. 2015. URL: https://www.text4baby.org/ [accessed 2015-06-03]
- 46. Huberty J, Rowedder L, Hekler E, Adams M, Hanigan E, McClain D, et al. Development and design of an intervention to improve physical activity in pregnant women using Text4baby. Transl Behav Med 2016 Jun;6(2):285-294 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s13142-015-0339-7] [Medline: 27356999]
- 47. Nicholson WK, Beckham AJ, Hatley K, Diamond M, Johnson L, Green SL, et al. The gestational diabetes management system (GooDMomS): development, feasibility and lessons learned from a patient-informed, web-based pregnancy and postpartum lifestyle intervention. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2016 Sep 21;16(1):277 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12884-016-1064-z] [Medline: 27654119]
- 48. AlJaberi H. Developing culturally sensitive mhealth apps for Caribbean immigrant women to use during pregnancy: focus group study. JMIR Hum Factors 2018 Oct 10;5(4):e29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/humanfactors.9787] [Medline: 30305256]
- 49. Skar JB, Garnweidner-Holme LM, Lukasse M, Terragni L. Women's experiences with using a smartphone app (the pregnant+ app) to manage gestational diabetes mellitus in a randomised controlled trial. Midwifery 2018 Mar;58:102-108. [doi: 10.1016/j.midw.2017.12.021] [Medline: 29329023]
- Lewkowitz AK, O'Donnell BE, Nakagawa S, Vargas JE, Zlatnik MG. Social media messaging in pregnancy: comparing content of Text4baby to content of free smart phone applications of pregnancy. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 2016 Mar;29(5):745-751. [doi: 10.3109/14767058.2015.1017460] [Medline: 25731656]
- 51. O'Donnell BE, Lewkowitz AK, Vargas JE, Zlatnik MG. Examining pregnancy-specific smartphone applications: what are patients being told? J Perinatol 2016 Oct;36(10):802-807. [doi: 10.1038/jp.2016.77] [Medline: 27195980]
- Collier SA, Mulholland C, Williams J, Mersereau P, Turay K, Prue C. A qualitative study of perceived barriers to management of diabetes among women with a history of diabetes during pregnancy. J Womens Health (Larchmt) 2011 Sep;20(9):1333-1339. [doi: 10.1089/jwh.2010.2676] [Medline: 21740191]
- 53. Garnweidner-Holme L, Hoel Andersen T, Sando MW, Noll J, Lukasse M. Health care professionals' attitudes toward, and experiences of using, a culture-sensitive smartphone app for women with gestational diabetes mellitus: qualitative study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 May 14;6(5):e123 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.9686] [Medline: 29759959]
- Ben-Zeev D, Schueller SM, Begale M, Duffecy J, Kane JM, Mohr DC. Strategies for mHealth research: lessons from 3 mobile intervention studies. Adm Policy Ment Health 2015 Mar;42(2):157-167 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10488-014-0556-2] [Medline: 24824311]
- 55. Hirst JE, Mackillop L, Loerup L, Kevat DA, Bartlett K, Gibson O, et al. Acceptability and user satisfaction of a smartphone-based, interactive blood glucose management system in women with gestational diabetes mellitus. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2015 Jan;9(1):111-115 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296814556506] [Medline: 25361643]
- Lumley J, Chamberlain C, Dowswell T, Oliver S, Oakley L, Watson L. Interventions for promoting smoking cessation during pregnancy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009 Jul 8(3):CD001055 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001055.pub3] [Medline: 19588322]
- 57. Chamberlain C, O'Mara-Eves A, Oliver S, Caird JY, Perlen SM, Eades SJ, et al. Psychosocial interventions for supporting women to stop smoking in pregnancy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013 Oct 23(10):CD001055 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001055.pub4] [Medline: 24154953]
- 58. Nilsen P. Brief alcohol intervention to prevent drinking during pregnancy: an overview of research findings. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol 2009 Dec;21(6):496-500. [doi: <u>10.1097/GCO.0b013e328332a74c</u>] [Medline: <u>19797951</u>]
- 59. Kershaw TS, Magriples U, Westdahl C, Rising SS, Ickovics J. Pregnancy as a window of opportunity for HIV prevention: effects of an HIV intervention delivered within prenatal care. Am J Public Health 2009 Nov;99(11):2079-2086 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2008.154476] [Medline: 19762662]

60. Magriples U, Boynton MH, Kershaw TS, Lewis J, Rising SS, Tobin JN, et al. The impact of group prenatal care on pregnancy and postpartum weight trajectories. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2015 Nov;213(5):688.e1-688.e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2015.06.066] [Medline: 26164694]

Abbreviations

GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus **mHealth:** mobile health **TDS:** Texting for Diabetes Success

Edited by D Griauzde; submitted 13.01.20; peer-reviewed by S Crimmins, S Buchholz; comments to author 07.05.20; revised version received 01.06.20; accepted 07.06.20; published 10.08.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Yee L, Taylor S, Young M, Williams M, Niznik C, Simon M Evaluation of a Text Messaging Intervention to Support Self-Management of Diabetes During Pregnancy Among Low-Income, Minority Women: Qualitative Study JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e17794 URL: <u>http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e17794/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/17794</u> PMID:<u>32773367</u>

©Lynn Yee, Shaneah Taylor, Maria Young, Makayla Williams, Charlotte Niznik, Melissa Simon. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 10.08.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

User Experiences With a Type 2 Diabetes Coaching App: Qualitative Study

Shaira Baptista^{1,2}, BSc, PGDipPsyc; Greg Wadley³, PhD; Dominique Bird⁴, MD; Brian Oldenburg¹, PhD; Jane Speight^{1,2}, PhD; The My Diabetes Coach Research Group⁵

¹Melbourne School of Population and Global Health, Melbourne, Australia

²Australian Centre for Behavioural Research in Diabetes, Melbourne, Australia

⁴Centre for Health Services Research, The University of Queensland, Brisbane, Australia

⁵See Authors' Contributions section

Corresponding Author:

Shaira Baptista, BSc, PGDipPsyc Melbourne School of Population and Global Health 207 Bouverie Street Carlton Melbourne, 3051 Australia Phone: 61 3 8344 4037 Email: <u>shaira.baptista@unimelb.edu.au</u>

Abstract

Background: Diabetes self-management apps have the potential to improve self-management in people with type 2 diabetes (T2D). Although efficacy trials provide evidence of health benefits, premature disengagement from apps is common. Therefore, it is important to understand the factors that influence engagement in real-world settings.

Objective: This study aims to explore users' real-world experiences with the *My Diabetes Coach* (MDC) self-management app.

Methods: We conducted telephone-based interviews with participants who had accessed the MDC self-management app via their smartphone for up to 12 months. Interviews focused on user characteristics; the context within which the app was used; barriers and facilitators of app use; and the design, content, and delivery of support within the app.

Results: A total of 19 adults with T2D (8/19, 42% women; mean age 60, SD 14 years) were interviewed. Of the 19 interviewees, 8 (42%) had T2D for <5 years, 42% (n=8) had T2D for 5-10 years, and 16% (n=3) had T2D for >10 years. In total, 2 themes were constructed from interview data: (1) the moderating effect of diabetes self-management styles on needs, preferences, and expectations and (2) factors influencing users' engagement with the app: one size does not fit all.

Conclusions: User characteristics, the context of use, and features of the app interact and influence engagement. Promoting engagement is vital if diabetes self-management apps are to become a useful complement to clinical care in supporting optimal self-management.

Trial Registration: Australia New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry CTRN126140012296; URL https://www.anzctr.org.au/Trial/Registration/TrialReview.aspx?id=366925&isReview=true

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e16692) doi:10.2196/16692

KEYWORDS

type 2 diabetes; mobile phone; mobile apps; mHealth; smartphone; self-management

Introduction

Background

By 2045, 693 million people will be living with diabetes, the majority with type 2 diabetes (T2D) [1]. Diabetes

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e16692/
```

self-management behaviors, including blood glucose monitoring, healthy eating, being physically active and taking prescribed medications, can improve diabetes-related outcomes, reduce complications, and improve quality of life, but these behaviors can be difficult to initiate and sustain [2]. Diabetes self-management education and ongoing support are critical for

XSL•FO RenderX

³School of Computing and Information Systems, The University of Melbourne, Melbourne, Australia

establishing and maintaining self-care routines [3]. However, the uptake of face-to-face educational programs is low because of several factors, including difficulty in attending because of medical, financial, or transport issues; lack of perceived benefits; and shame and stigma [4-7]. Furthermore, the provision of ongoing support is difficult because of resource constraints and issues of reach and scalability [5]. An increasingly common strategy to address these challenges has been to use smartphone apps as a means to deliver diabetes education and self-management support to complement clinical care.

The evidence for the efficacy and acceptability of diabetes self-management apps is increasingly robust [8-11]. However, research trials typically focus on overall efficacy, not individual differences in user experiences, and cannot shed light on factors that influence engagement [12-14]. This is a gap that needs to be addressed if apps that demonstrate efficacy in controlled trial settings are to be translated into effective real-world interventions [15,16].

The lower engagement, or lack of thereof, with diabetes self-management apps is often attributed to a mismatch between what people with T2D want and the functions provided by apps, loss of motivation, and the difficulty integrating app use into everyday life [17-22]. Research suggests that multiple factors, including treatment, attitudes to self-management, and existing knowledge, influence the needs and preferences of people with T2D [22]. For example, people with newly diagnosed diabetes favor apps that educate them about diabetes, whereas those with more experience of living with and managing diabetes express frustration with basic education materials and are keen to see more *cutting edge* news and links for further reading [23-25]. Those who have been living with diabetes for longer engage with technology to refine care routines, whereas those less experienced use diabetes self-management tools to establish routines, for example by troubleshooting out-of-range blood glucose readings [20,26]. Finally, those with more experience are less willing to explore new options, including apps, especially if the benefits are uncertain, and the effort is substantial [27]. Unfortunately, participants in these studies were asked either to give feedback on apps they had not used before or to use unfamiliar devices. These limitations precluded an in-depth examination of user experiences over time and in the context of participants' everyday lives.

Objectives

Therefore, this study aimed to investigate users' experiences of a diabetes self-management app (*My Diabetes Coach* [MDC]) accessed via personal devices and used in the context of everyday life over a prolonged period and to understand the interplay between users' characteristics, needs, and preferences and engagement with a diabetes self-management app.

Methods

Design and Ethics

This qualitative study was a substudy of a randomized controlled trial testing the efficacy of a T2D self-management app MDC. The trial was conducted from 2014 to 2018 (Australia New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry ID ACTRN12614001229662) [28,29]. The University of Melbourne's human research ethics committee approved this study (HREC number: 1442433). In-depth, semistructured interviews were conducted to evaluate the MDC app in terms of users' experiences. We used a qualitative approach to explore subjective perspectives constructed from the experience of people with T2D using a self-management app in the context of their everyday lives [30]. This report is consistent with the consolidated criteria for reporting qualitative research checklist (Multimedia Appendix 1) [31].

Intervention Description

The MDC app was designed to provide education, support, and feedback on diabetes self-care using weekly sessions or *appointments* with an embodied conversational agent *Laura* (Figure 1). Laura had human-like characteristics and mimicked human conversation using interactive voice recognition (IVR) and a database of prerecorded conversational elements. Laura conversed with users either via spoken voice or text, using sophisticated script logic. The app's script logic was personalized by incorporating information and targets provided by users' health care professionals (eg, blood glucose monitoring targets). Users were able to respond to Laura by speaking, inputting text, or touching an option on the screen. The program was designed to enable responses made in a preceding session to dictate the direction of the next session with the user, enabling a high degree of personalization.

The first *appointment* with Laura was scheduled to suit the user and thereafter occurred at the same time every week, with some flexibility, enabling users to complete their appointment up to 48 hours after the planned time. Users could choose a particular module from those available but were required to complete the module over a series of sessions before moving to a new one. Available modules included blood glucose monitoring, nutrition, physical activity, medication taking, and foot care. The app applied several gamification elements, including goal setting, monitoring of progress, feedback, and quizzes [32].

Throughout the trial, users had access to a program coordinator to assist them with technical difficulties. They were also given an Accu-Chek Advantage blood glucose monitoring device with Bluetooth capabilities (Roche Diabetes Care), enabling the automated upload of glucose data to the MDC app. Finally, the app had inbuilt links to a website with diabetes resources and a user guide for the app.



Figure 1. Embodied conversational agent Laura.



Study Participants and Recruitment

Invitations to participate in the MDC trial were sent by mail to adults with T2D (in New South Wales, Queensland, Victoria, and Western Australia) registered with the National Diabetes Services Scheme (NDSS). Participants were eligible if they were adults aged 18 years or older, diagnosed with T2D, registered with the NDSS for <10 years, had access to a smartphone (with an operating system of at least iOS 8.0 for Apple devices or OS 4.2 for Android), and fluent in the English language. The exclusion criteria were as follows: women who were pregnant or planning to become pregnant; individuals reporting severe comorbid conditions that would prevent participation in the trial; and individuals on nonstable doses of diabetes-related medications.

Interview participants for the qualitative study were recruited from the intervention arm of the MDC trial, all of whom had accessed the MDC app for up to 12 months. Purposive sampling was used to achieve variation in user characteristics, including age, gender, education, occupation location, duration of T2D, and use of the app (operationalized as the number of completed chats).

Data Collection

Participants were sent a plain language statement describing the study and were required to provide written consent. Participant characteristics were collected at baseline via a self-report questionnaire, including demographic and clinical details and current health app use.

An interview guide was developed to include questions about the user's self-reported diabetes expertise, how they managed

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e16692/
```

their diabetes, when and how they engaged with the app, and their experiences using it. In-depth semistructured interviews were conducted through telephone (by SB) and recorded using SmartInteraction Suite, a cloud architecture voice recording solution (CTI Group). SB has several years of experience in diabetes-related research, including conducting telephone interviews. She worked as a research assistant on the MDC project and was involved with program development, participant recruitment, and data collection. Many of the participants had previously interacted with her. At the beginning of each interview, SB summarized the research and reasons for her interest in it.

The first 2 interviews were analyzed, and changes were made to the interview guide to capture additional information on the context of use and feedback on the timing and delivery of sessions. Data included researcher observations and postinterview notes. Data collection continued until saturation was achieved (19 interviews), as indicated by the recurrence of themes and no new themes emerging. Recordings were stored in a secure cloud-based location and transcribed verbatim by an accredited transcription service with privacy certification. During each interview, SB kept notes of points of interest and used these as prompts. Immediately after each interview, SB prepared a written summary of the interview and relevant observations. These were used to communicate interim findings to the wider research team. When appropriate, additional questions were added to the interview guide, allowing for further exploration of issues raised by participants that were relevant to the research aims. These notes were also used to guide meaningful interpretation of data during data analysis.

Data Analysis

Descriptive statistics were computed for demographic and clinical characteristics and current app use using SPSS version 25 (IBM Corp). Data are presented as mean (SD) or number (percentage). Raw interview data were imported into NVivo 11 (QSR International) for coding and analysis. We followed 6 steps for the thematic analysis with the development of themes guided by a priori objectives identified in the aims: (1) data familiarization, (2) identifying initial codes and developing a coding framework, (3) identifying potential themes, (4) matching themes to the supporting data, (5) defining and naming themes, and (6) extracting relevant themes and producing a description of findings [30,33]. SB and GW coded the data. A constructionist approach, focusing on social conditions (user

profiles and context of use) and structural conditions (app features and delivery of content), was used to interpret the data.

Results

Overview

A total of 19 adults with T2D were interviewed (mean age 60 years, SD 14 years; 42% women). Additional participant characteristics are detailed in Table 1. Interview participants were older, more educated, had a lower baseline hemoglobin A_{1c} , and used the app twice as much as those in the intervention arm of the MDC trial. The mean duration of the interviews was 51 min (range 29-79 min).

Table 1. Participants' demographic and clinical characteristics and current app use.

Characteristics	MDC ^a trial (intervention arm) sample (n=93)	MDC interview participants (n=19)		
Gender (female), n (%)	44 (47)	8 (42)		
Age (years), mean (SD)	55 (10)	60 (8)		
Education (highest level), n (%)				
Year 10	10 (11)	5 (26)		
Year 12 or apprentice	42 (45)	2 (11)		
Graduate/postgraduate	41 (44)	12 (63)		
Employment status, n (%)				
Paid employment	59 (64)	7 (37)		
Retired	22 (23)	11 (58)		
Unemployed or other	12 (13)	1 (5)		
Diabetes duration (years), n (%)				
<5	43 (46)	8 (42)		
>5 to 10	29 (31)	8 (42)		
>10 to 20	7 (8)	3 (16)		
Unknown	14 (15)	0 (0)		
Hemoglobin A _{1c} (%), mean (SD)	7.3 (1.5)	6.8 (0.9)		
Hemoglobin A _{1c} (mmol/mol), mean (SD)	56 (44)	51 (20)		
General app use, n (%)				
Multiple times per day	69 (74)	14 (74)		
Once a day	23 (25)	4 (21)		
Less than once a day	1 (1)	1 (5)		
Interactions with the MDC app (number), mean (SD)	18 (15)	36 (17)		

^aMDC: My Diabetes Coach.

Themes

A total of 2 high-level themes were constructed from the data: (1) the moderating effect of diabetes self-management styles

on needs, preferences, and expectations and (2) factors influencing users' engagement with the app: one size does not fit all. These comprised several subthemes, as described in the following sections (summarized in Textbox 1).

Textbox 1. Interview themes and subthemes.

Moderating effect of diabetes self-management styles on needs, preferences, and expectations

- Self-directed versus externally directed self-management styles
- Group differences in app preferences

Factors influencing users' engagement with the app: one size does not fit all

- Interaction mode preferences
- Minimizing disruption to everyday life
- Initiating engagement

Theme 1: Moderating Effect of Diabetes Self-Management Styles on Needs, Preferences, and Expectations

This theme describes variations in self-management styles and how these influenced app preferences.

Self-Directed Versus Externally Directed Self-Management Styles

When asked to describe how they managed their diabetes and their diabetes knowledge before using the MDC app, participants expressed very different levels of autonomy, motivation, and efficacy. Of the 19 participants, 11 described themselves as having always had an independent, self-directed self-management style. For example, they were intrinsically motivated to seek diabetes-related information when they were first diagnosed, saying:

I'm a bit of a researcher because it's about my own health.

They also expressed confidence in their diabetes knowledge and self-care ability, describing themselves as experts in their own care and comparing themselves with "other people [with] diabetes [who] don't have as much knowledge." A common shared characteristic was that they used their smartphones for "just about everything" and reported previously using health apps to help them achieve their health goals.

In contrast, the remaining 8 participants expressed a more externally directed style and did not engage in independent information seeking. Instead, they preferred to rely on their health professionals and diabetes organizations for diabetes-related information. They expressed less confidence in their diabetes knowledge, describing it as limited to "only what the doctor has told me." As they did not seek diabetes information at diagnosis, they referred to being "very lost in the beginning, [because] nobody tells you anything." Although most participants used computers and tablets, they were not as comfortable with smartphones, only using them for phone calls and text messaging: "the mobile, it's just for [an] emergency." Consequently, these participants were less likely to report using other health apps.

When asked to describe their experiences with the MDC app, there were clear differences between participants expressing a self-directed versus externally directed self-management style in terms of their needs, preferences, and expectations.

Group Differences in App Preferences

The self-directed participants described how support via an app should ideally account for their existing diabetes expertise and be presented to enable them to have the final say in their care:

If I can summarize what I look for, it's not so much "tell me what the answers and solutions are, but give me the information, give me the options, I'm making this decision." I'm not looking for hand holding.

Consequently, facilitating decision making by enabling easy tracking of multiple sources of health-related data was a key consideration. For example:

Track the things that I want to track, daily readings, weight, blood pressure, record medication [and] blood test results and probably 15 other things that are important to me. If you can't record something, you can't control something.

The purpose of tracking was to refine established routines and identify how specific actions, for example, taking certain supplements such as *Chromium Picolinate 400 mg*, related to *actual changes*, such as lowering blood glucose levels from 7.1 to 6.5. The other purpose of tracking was to facilitate changes to self-management, for example:

When I'm making a change in my own practices: to closely monitor things when I'm increasing my exercise.

Curated, in-depth information was another vital feature for this group: "my motivation in using an app is [only] to get information." They were interested in exploring a wide range of topics:

I'm interested in the technology of diabetes care, I'm interested in stuff all over the place, like reading about the impact of sugar on muscle.

It was important that the information was reliable, *like Cochrane Reviews* and *curated*, that is, organized in a way that enabled them to distinguish *basic information* from *in-depth discussion*.

Conversely, what was most helpful for participants with a more externally directed self-management style was not having to search out and evaluate diabetes information:

The information is provided, you don't have to go searching for it, and that's what's convenient.

Without this easy access, one participant described how they "wouldn't have looked [it] up... because lazy people don't do

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e16692/



that." There were other instances where these participants described needing additional motivational support. For example, one person said they "get lazy," and another said:

I'm one of these people - I go really good at something for a while, and then I get a bit slack and then I stop doing stuff.

This may explain why this group appreciated attempts at gamification and making learning fun, describing novel features of the app, such as IVR and the relational agent, as being "exciting," "more interactive," "cool and unique," and increasing their *"interest.*" However, those who described a more autonomous self-management style were less receptive of attempts at increasing engagement such as gamification (eg, quizzes), which for them did not "add or detract from the experience" and were dismissed as examples of "the same information presented in a different way."

Perhaps because of their experience using other health apps, the group expressing more self-directed self-management styles had higher expectations of the MDC app and were less tolerant of technical issues:

It has to be reliable because that's my expectation now of apps and other things and I can always find an alternative these days.

They expected flexibility in navigating through the MDC app in a way that suited them. For example, "a little less linearly," with "a higher degree of user control in terms of being able to investigate down particular information paths and then back out of them." They wanted the choice to be able to skip a particular topic if it was not "relevant" or "to go back over information" later through increased "searchability" if they found a topic particularly interesting.

On the other hand, participants from the other group did not have much experience with using apps and, therefore, were more forgiving of technical issues, for example, "just teething problems because it was so new." However, because this group tended to limit their smartphone use to phone calls, they expected to be able to use the MDC app on their tablet device:

I'm one of these people that think a mobile phone is a mobile phone, and if I want to do anything else I go to the iPad.

Theme 2: Factors Influencing Users' Engagement With the App: One Size Does Not Fit All

This theme describes how participants engaged with the app, specifically the context, mode, frequency, and duration of interactions and the factors influencing these choices.

Interaction Mode Preferences: "I Could Read Quicker, So I Chose to Not Listen"

Participants could choose one of the multiple ways to interact with the MDC app. First, they could use the built-in IVR technology to listen to what the embodied conversational agent Laura said and respond using the microphone. Second, they could listen to what Laura said but respond by touching one of the options on the screen. Third, they could choose to ignore or mute Laura's voice, read the text on the screen, and respond by touching an option on the screen.

The novelty of being able to interact with Laura using IVR was described by some as "exciting" and "more interactive." However, most users, regardless of their self-management style, soon discontinued their use of IVR, choosing instead to read the text and respond by touching one of the options on the screen. The primary reasons were that IVR did not offer any obvious advantages and had some drawbacks. For example, using IVR as a mode of receiving and responding to messages within a session took much longer than reading the text and tapping in a reply:

There was nothing wrong with the pace of her speech, it was just that I could read quicker, so I chose to not listen to her.

Technical difficulties were also a hindrance:

She didn't understand me [laughs]. I found that frustrating.

The context of use also influenced the choices of users. For example, many described the IVR function as inconvenient because of their surroundings, for example, "I was always doing it in the bedroom in the morning when my husband was still in bed asleep" or "I didn't use it, because most of the time I was on the train." Some participants also described talking to the phone as unnatural: "I think it just looked silly, to be talking to your phone."

Giving the user a choice to opt out of using IVR and use other interaction modes was critical. As one participant put it:

If I had to have talked to her, I think I would have pulled out!

Minimizing Disruption to Everyday Life: "It Wasn't a Problem to Find a Half an Hour"

The MDC app required participants to complete a session with Laura once a week at a time that suited them. A weekly appointment suited most, as "any more would become a chore" or "just too much." The discipline of a regular weekly appointment was viewed favorably because it increased commitment:

If I did it my own way, I wouldn't have done it. I think an appointment time kept me accountable.

Another positive attribute was that they mimicked offline appointments, encouraging automaticity:

It was like an appointment with a doctor or going out for dinner with friends. You knew that at 6:30 Friday, you had to sit down and talk to Laura.

Another participant said:

Even my grandchildren would say to me, oh grandma, it's Thursday, and you've got to speak to Laura. I structured things outside of those times because I knew that time was taken. I did things around that time because it was to me a standard appointment.

Those in paid employment appreciated being able to choose a time that suited them:

I'm glad I could choose a time that suited me. They also valued the flexibility of being able to complete chats within a certain time frame:

[If I missed my time] that was easy to get around, because you had 24 hours to actually go in and have the chat with Laura.

On the other hand, those who were retired had a set time every week and made the chat part of their schedule, with little to no variation from 1 week to the next "I'm retired now [laughs], so what else do I do?" or "I'm a creature of habit, and I like things to be ordered and I like the regularity, [so] I put it in the calendar."

For those with busy schedules, the fact that the MDC intervention was divided into 15 to 30 minute chats, over several months, was a benefit and compared favorably with face-to-face diabetes self-management education and support programs:

It wasn't a problem to find a half an hour. When you've got to go off to some of these diabetes [education things] it's four-and-a-half hours! You try and find four-and-a-half hours when you work a 16-hour day, it just doesn't work.

Initiating Engagement: "You Need to Get [the App] in Front of People When They're in the First Days"

Participants unanimously emphasized the importance of access to an app supporting self-management immediately after the diagnosis of T2D as a means to come to terms with their diagnosis:

You need to get that in front of people when they're in the first days, [and thinking] "Whoa, what just happened to me?!"

Participants suggested that having an "introduction to the basic stuff, in a fairly accessible manner," resulted in "the greatest benefit" and "greatest impact and usefulness."

Many participants described diabetes education as nonexistent or insufficient:

Other than being prescribed medication, there was really nothing to support [self- management]

Others who had access described diabetes education as being "blunt, didactic stuff, do this, do that, do this," with no attempt to account for their personal circumstances.

Insufficient time spent with the health care team was described as another barrier to receiving comprehensive information and understanding it:

I think for most people, they're getting information [from the app] they wouldn't otherwise have heard, unless their diabetes educators are very, very thorough, and you're visiting them once a week, and we don't do that. They [educators] don't have the time for that. Your GPs don't have the time to go through that information with you.

In some cases, the lack of education had the effect of delaying attempts at initiating lifestyle changes and self-management behaviors:

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e16692/

So, I was able to reject [my diabetes] and lived in a bit of denial. It took me quite a while to find and assemble a team of people that I felt could help me.

Participants consistently expressed the view that MDC would be "useful for someone who was newly diagnosed" to "help them transition":

They need to be pointed in the right direction, because it will take them a while to find it if they're not pointed in that direction.

Many also acknowledged the potential role of health care professionals in facilitating access to and adoption of apps following diagnosis:

I would see a real benefit in ensuring that people like GPs, diabetic educators are made very aware of the app and that they actively engage patients on diagnosis with the app.

Another said:

The GP should be going, well here's your blood test results, download this app and learn what's happening and why it's happening.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This qualitative study investigated users' experiences of a T2D self-management app accessed via their own smartphones over a 9-month period in the context of their everyday lives. We identified 2 main themes: (1) the moderating effect of diabetes self-management styles on needs, preferences, and expectations and (2) factors influencing users' engagement with the app—one size does not fit all. We found that the needs, preferences, and expectations of diabetes self-management styles. The broad implication is that, in addition to previously identified characteristics, such as age, gender, and socioeconomic status, self-management styles also influence engagement and need to be investigated further [16,34,35].

Participants expressing self-directed rather than externally directed self-management styles were more likely to be proactive in seeking diabetes-related information and using other health apps [36,37]. A possible explanation for this finding may be found in the literature on *health consciousness*, defined as the extent to which an individual takes ownership of their own health condition [38]. Our data are consistent with previous evidence suggesting that individuals who are more health conscious may also be more self-directed in their information-seeking behaviors and more proactive in managing their health [39].

Our findings corroborate previous research on the benefits of personalization and tailoring while providing preliminary evidence on *how* app preferences can be personalized based on a specific user characteristic—diabetes self-management style [21,26,36,40]. For example, participants expressing more self-directed styles value tools that assist them in making independent, informed decisions about their own care. This suggests that to engage these users, messaging within an app

needs to be presented as volitional choices rather than explicit directives and needs to acknowledge the user as an expert in their own care [41]. Additional features that are likely to improve engagement by this group include in-depth, current, accurate information on a range of topics related to diabetes care; the ability to track, link, and interpret multiple sources of diabetes-related data; and a high level of flexibility in navigating the app.

Our study also corroborates previous research that shows that people who present a more externally directed self-management style may need additional encouragement to sustain engagement. Previous research suggests that changing attitudes to and motivations for diabetes self-management may be especially important for this group [3,42]. As diabetes is a self-managed condition, successful models of care, especially for those who are not intrinsically motivated, must focus on strategies that promote and maintain autonomy [43]. Strategies to improve engagement in this group could include gamification elements such as quizzes and features that promote accountability, such as goal setting and mechanisms that re-engage users, such as regular feedback [24,32,44,45]. It may also be useful to consider giving these users more customization choices, for example, the device they prefer, because many users were more comfortable with a desktop computer or tablet than with a smartphone.

Almost invariably, the participants did not use IVR because it did not provide any additional benefit. Our findings add to existing research that suggests that features, such as IVR, although novel and interesting initially, can deter or distract from the main objective of using an app over time, especially if they do not improve usability and require additional effort [46]. The implication is that novel features should be used with caution because they can be expensive to implement and may not have the expected benefit. At the very least, users need to choose to turn off features based on personal preferences. Optimizing functionality is key because ease of use and efficiency trump novelty when apps are used in the context of ongoing, real-world self-management of a chronic condition [27,44,47].

Many participants described receiving little to no diabetes education and support following diagnosis, and in some cases, this delayed engagement in self-management [48]. Making time for and having access to adequate face-to-face education and support are often challenging for people with newly diagnosed T2D [4,6,7]. Our data support previous research demonstrating that providing diabetes education and self-management support via an app could be a feasible and acceptable complement to clinical care [8-10,14]. Equally important is the suggestion that this support may be more successful in engaging people when accessed immediately following diagnosis [37,49,50].

Our findings suggest that the proposed contact frequency and duration (ie, weekly sessions of 15-30 min) was acceptable (even for those with busy schedules) and enhanced engagement, potentially through increasing accountability and automaticity [51]. Enabling users to choose a regular time fitting into their schedule and some flexibility in altering that time to fit with competing demands encouraged engagement. However, it was

clear that some limits on how the app was used were considered beneficial, even necessary, as many described how complete freedom could result in disengagement. Appointment reminders were useful, but only to those with a busy schedule because those who described themselves as less busy (eg, retired) preferred set appointment times and considered them to be part of an established routine, for which they did not need a reminder.

Finally, our data suggest that although diabetes self-management apps may be helpful in initiating and maintaining self-management behaviors, people with T2D are more likely to engage with an app when it is endorsed by their health care professional. There is some evidence to suggest that although health care professionals think apps may be useful, sourcing evidence-based, high-quality apps from the thousands available on the app stores remains a challenge [50,52,53]. Thus, initiatives are needed to provide health care professionals with reliable resources that enable them to choose quickly from a curated selection of evidence-based diabetes self-management apps while matching them with the individual's needs.

Strengths and Limitations

A key strength of this study is that it was conducted in the context of a randomized controlled trial of the MDC app. In contrast with many previous trials of self-management apps, participants used the app in the wild, that is, in the context of their everyday lives via their own familiar devices, addressing some of the limitations of previous trials. Participants also had access to the app for up to 9 months, making it possible to explore their real-world use and changes over time. This was a significant strength relative to most previous research where participants only used an app once or for a short period (usually less than four weeks). The purposive interview sampling strategy was successful in recruiting participants with a range of experience, facilitating examination of the interplay between user characteristics, app preferences, and engagement. One exception is that expert app users and those expressing a more autonomous self-management style were overrepresented, perhaps because these characteristics made them more likely to want to participate in the interview study. In addition, interview participants used the app twice as much as those in the intervention arm of the MDC trial, suggesting that we were less successful at recruiting less engaged users. We recommend that future research focuses on identifying the experiences and needs of users who are less autonomous and less experienced with technology because they are likely to have different diabetes education and support needs. Finally, our sample did not include younger adults with T2D, a burgeoning cohort with clear unmet needs [54]. Further research is needed to explore the experiences of such a sample.

Conclusions

Our study is one of the first to investigate the use of a diabetes self-management app in the wild. Our findings suggest several ways in which user experiences can be engineered to improve engagement with T2D self-management education and support via an app, such as personalizing app features to user characteristics, recommending a potential optimal time to intervene, developing resources to assist health professionals make evidence-based recommendations for diabetes apps, and

XSL•FO RenderX

improve engagement with T2D self-management apps if diabetes self-management apps are to become a useful complement to clinical care.

Acknowledgments

The MDC randomized controlled trial was conducted with funding from a National Health and Medical Research Council partnership grant (ID1057411), with additional financial and in-kind support provided by Diabetes Australia, Diabetes Queensland, Diabetes Victoria, Diabetes Western Australia, and Roche Diabetes Care. The development of the MDC app was the result of a collaboration between the University of Melbourne, Bupa Australia, the Bupa Foundation, and Clevertar. SB is a graduate researcher supported by a postgraduate scholarship from the National Health and Medical Research Council, Australia, and Diabetes Australia. JS is supported by core funding from the Australian Centre for Behavioural Research in Diabetes derived from the collaboration between Diabetes Victoria and Deakin University. The authors would like to thank all the study participants for volunteering their time, insights, and experiences.

Authors' Contributions

BO conceived the MDC study and developed the MDC research program, together with DB, JS, and the MDC Research Group (Emily D Williams, Michaela A Riddell, Paul A Scuffham, and Anthony Russell). SB, JS, and BO developed the interview schedule. SB conducted the interviews. SB and GW analyzed and interpreted the data with input from JS and BO. SB prepared the first draft of the manuscript. All authors reviewed and edited the manuscript for critical content and approved the final version.

Conflicts of Interest

BO and DB received some royalty payments for the development of the scripts for the MDC platform.

Multimedia Appendix 1 COREQ Checklist. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 497 KB - diabetes v5i3e16692 app1.pdf]

References

- Cho N, Shaw J, Karuranga S, Huang Y, da Rocha FJ, Ohlrogge A, et al. IDF diabetes atlas: global estimates of diabetes prevalence for 2017 and projections for 2045. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2018 Apr;138:271-281. [doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2018.02.023] [Medline: 29496507]
- Shrivastava S, Shrivastava P, Ramasamy J. Role of self-care in management of diabetes mellitus. J Diabetes Metab Disord 2013 Mar 5;12(1):14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/2251-6581-12-14] [Medline: 23497559]
- 3. Norris SL, Engelgau MM, Narayan KM. Effectiveness of self-management training in type 2 diabetes: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Diabetes Care 2001 Mar;24(3):561-587. [doi: 10.2337/diacare.24.3.561] [Medline: 11289485]
- 4. Winkley K, Stahl D, Chamley M, Stopford R, Boughdady M, Thomas S, et al. Low attendance at structured education for people with newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes: general practice characteristics and individual patient factors predict uptake. Patient Educ Couns 2016 Jan;99(1):101-107. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2015.08.015] [Medline: 26319362]
- Chatterjee S, Davies M, Heller S, Speight J, Snoek F, Khunti K. Diabetes structured self-management education programmes: a narrative review and current innovations. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2018 Feb;6(2):130-142. [doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587(17)30239-5] [Medline: 28970034]
- 6. Horigan G, Davies M, Findlay-White F, Chaney D, Coates V. Reasons why patients referred to diabetes education programmes choose not to attend: a systematic review. Diabet Med 2017 Jan;34(1):14-26. [doi: 10.1111/dme.13120] [Medline: 26996982]
- Winkley K, Evwierhoma C, Amiel SA, Lempp HK, Ismail K, Forbes A. Patient explanations for non-attendance at structured diabetes education sessions for newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes: a qualitative study. Diabet Med 2015 Jan;32(1):120-128. [doi: 10.1111/dme.12556] [Medline: 25081181]
- Liang X, Wang Q, Yang X, Cao J, Chen J, Mo X, et al. Effect of mobile phone intervention for diabetes on glycaemic control: a meta-analysis. Diabet Med 2011 Apr;28(4):455-463. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1464-5491.2010.03180.x</u>] [Medline: <u>21392066</u>]
- Hou C, Xu Q, Diao S, Hewitt J, Li J, Carter B. Mobile phone applications and self-management of diabetes: a systematic review with meta-analysis, meta-regression of 21 randomized trials and GRADE. Diabetes Obes Metab 2018 Aug;20(8):2009-2013. [doi: 10.1111/dom.13307] [Medline: 29582538]
- 10. Aminuddin H, Jiao N, Jiang Y, Hong J, Wang W. Effectiveness of smartphone-based self-management interventions on self-efficacy, self-care activities, health-related quality of life and clinical outcomes in patients with type 2 diabetes: a

systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Nurs Stud 2019 Feb 8:- epub ahead of print. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2019.02.003</u>] [Medline: <u>30827741</u>]

- Torbjørnsen A, Ribu L, Rønnevig M, Grøttland A, Helseth S. Users' acceptability of a mobile application for persons with type 2 diabetes: a qualitative study. BMC Health Serv Res 2019 Sep 6;19(1):641 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12913-019-4486-2] [Medline: <u>31492176</u>]
- Glasgow RE, Christiansen SM, Kurz D, King DK, Woolley T, Faber AJ, et al. Engagement in a diabetes self-management website: usage patterns and generalizability of program use. J Med Internet Res 2011 Jan 25;13(1):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1391] [Medline: 21371992]
- 13. Tatara N, Årsand E, Bratteteig T, Hartvigsen G. Usage and perceptions of a mobile self-management application for people with type 2 diabetes: qualitative study of a five-month trial. Stud Health Technol Inform 2013;192:127-131. [Medline: 23920529]
- Fu H, McMahon SK, Gross CR, Adam TJ, Wyman JF. Usability and clinical efficacy of diabetes mobile applications for adults with type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2017 Sep;131:70-81. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.diabres.2017.06.016</u>] [Medline: <u>28692830</u>]
- 15. Milat AJ, King L, Bauman AE, Redman S. The concept of scalability: increasing the scale and potential adoption of health promotion interventions into policy and practice. Health Promot Int 2013 Sep;28(3):285-298. [doi: <u>10.1093/heapro/dar097</u>] [Medline: <u>22241853</u>]
- Karekla M, Kasinopoulos O, Neto DD, Ebert DD, van Daele T, Nordgreen T, et al. Best practices and recommendations for digital interventions to improve engagement and adherence in chronic illness sufferers. Eur Psychol 2019 Jan;24(1):49-67. [doi: 10.1027/1016-9040/a000349]
- 17. Eysenbach G. The law of attrition. J Med Internet Res 2005 Mar 31;7(1):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7.1.e11] [Medline: 15829473]
- Anderson K, Burford O, Emmerton L. Mobile health apps to facilitate self-care: a qualitative study of user experiences. PLoS One 2016;11(5):e0156164 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0156164] [Medline: 27214203]
- Trawley S, Baptista S, Browne JL, Pouwer F, Speight J. The use of mobile applications among adults with type 1 and type 2 diabetes: results from the second miles-Australia (MILES-2) study. Diabetes Technol Ther 2017 Dec;19(12):730-738. [doi: 10.1089/dia.2017.0235] [Medline: 29028442]
- 20. Tatara N, Arsand E, Skrøvseth SO, Hartvigsen G. Long-term engagement with a mobile self-management system for people with type 2 diabetes. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2013 Mar 27;1(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.2432] [Medline: 25100649]
- 21. Baptista S, Trawley S, Pouwer F, Oldenburg B, Wadley G, Speight J. What do adults with type 2 diabetes want from the 'perfect' app? Results from the second diabetes miles: Australia (miles-2) study. Diabetes Technol Ther 2019 Jul;21(7):393-399. [doi: 10.1089/dia.2019.0086] [Medline: 31166804]
- 22. Scheibe M, Reichelt J, Bellmann M, Kirch W. Acceptance factors of mobile apps for diabetes by patients aged 50 or older: a qualitative study. Med 2 0 2015 Mar 2;4(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/med20.3912] [Medline: 25733033]
- 23. Ancker JS, Witteman HO, Hafeez B, Provencher T, van de Graaf M, Wei E. 'You get reminded you're a sick person': personal data tracking and patients with multiple chronic conditions. J Med Internet Res 2015 Aug 19;17(8):e202 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4209] [Medline: 26290186]
- 24. Nelson LA, Mulvaney SA, Johnson KB, Osborn CY. mHealth intervention elements and user characteristics determine utility: a mixed-methods analysis. Diabetes Technol Ther 2017 Jan;19(1):9-17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/dia.2016.0294] [Medline: 28099052]
- Kelly L, Jenkinson C, Morley D. Experiences of using web-based and mobile technologies to support self-management of type 2 diabetes: qualitative study. JMIR Diabetes 2018 May 11;3(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/diabetes.9743] [Medline: 30291098]
- Mamykina L, Miller A, Mynatt E, Greenblatt D. Constructing Identities Through Storytelling in Diabetes Management. In: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. 2010 Presented at: CHI'10; April 10-15, 2010; Atlanta, Georgia, USA,. [doi: 10.1145/1753326.1753507]
- Vuong AM, Huber JC, Bolin JN, Ory MG, Moudouni DM, Helduser J, et al. Factors affecting acceptability and usability of technological approaches to diabetes self-management: a case study. Diabetes Technol Ther 2012 Dec;14(12):1178-1182 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/dia.2012.0139] [Medline: 23013155]
- 28. Oldenburg B, Baptista S, Bird D, Shetty S, Zemanek J. Randomized controlled evaluation of an mhealth program for people with type 2 diabetes: my diabetes coach. Int J Behav Med 2018;25:S112-S1S3 [FREE Full text]
- Baptista S, Zemanek J, Shetty S, Bird D, Oldenburg B. Baseline sample characteristics and 6-month evaluation of an mhealth program for people with type 2 diabetes-my diabetes coach. Ann Behav Med 2018;52:-. [doi: 10.1007/s00125-019-4864-7]
- 30. Braun V, Clarke V. Successful Qualitative Research: A Practical Guide for Beginners. London, UK: Sage Publications; 2013.

- Tong A, Sainsbury P, Craig J. Consolidated criteria for reporting qualitative research (COREQ): a 32-item checklist for interviews and focus groups. Int J Qual Health Care 2007 Dec;19(6):349-357. [doi: <u>10.1093/intqhc/mzm042</u>] [Medline: <u>17872937</u>]
- 32. Cugelman B. Gamification: what it is and why it matters to digital health behavior change developers. JMIR Serious Games 2013 Dec 12;1(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3139] [Medline: 25658754]
- 33. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qual Res Psychol 2006 Jan;3(2):77-101. [doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa]
- 34. Cho J, Quinlan MM, Park D, Noh G. Determinants of adoption of smartphone health apps among college students. Am J Health Behav 2014 Nov;38(6):860-870. [doi: 10.5993/AJHB.38.6.8] [Medline: 25207512]
- 35. Turchioe M, Heitkemper E, Lor M, Burgermaster M, Mamykina L. Designing for engagement with self-monitoring: a user-centered approach with low-income, Latino adults with type 2 diabetes. Int J Med Inform 2019 Oct;130:103941. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2019.08.001] [Medline: 31437618]
- 36. Desveaux L, Shaw J, Saragosa M, Soobiah C, Marani H, Hensel J, et al. A mobile app to improve self-management of individuals with type 2 diabetes: qualitative realist evaluation. J Med Internet Res 2018 Mar 16;20(3):e81 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8712] [Medline: 29549070]
- 37. Fink A, Fach E, Schröder SL. 'Learning to shape life' a qualitative study on the challenges posed by a diagnosis of diabetes mellitus type 2. Int J Equity Health 2019 Jan 24;18(1):19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12939-019-0924-3] [Medline: 30678694]
- 38. Cho J, Park D, Lee HE. Cognitive factors of using health apps: systematic analysis of relationships among health consciousness, health information orientation, ehealth literacy, and health app use efficacy. J Med Internet Res 2014 May 9;16(5):e125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3283] [Medline: 24824062]
- 39. Chen M, Lin N. Incorporation of health consciousness into the technology readiness and acceptance model to predict app download and usage intentions. Internet Res 2018 Apr 4;28(2):351-373. [doi: 10.1108/intr-03-2017-0099]
- 40. Vo V, Auroy L, Sarradon-Eck A. Patients' perceptions of mhealth apps: meta-ethnographic review of qualitative studies. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2019 Jul 10;7(7):e13817 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/13817] [Medline: 31293246]
- 41. Parry O, Peel E, Douglas M, Lawton J. Issues of cause and control in patient accounts of type 2 diabetes. Health Educ Res 2006 Feb;21(1):97-107. [doi: 10.1093/her/cyh044] [Medline: 15996975]
- 42. Khunti K, Gray LJ, Skinner T, Carey ME, Realf K, Dallosso H, et al. Effectiveness of a diabetes education and self management programme (DESMOND) for people with newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes mellitus: three year follow-up of a cluster randomised controlled trial in primary care. Br Med J 2012 Apr 26;344:e2333 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.e2333] [Medline: 22539172]
- 43. Williams GC, Lynch M, Glasgow RE. Computer-assisted intervention improves patient-centered diabetes care by increasing autonomy support. Health Psychol 2007 Nov;26(6):728-734. [doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.26.6.728] [Medline: 18020845]
- 44. Mulvaney SA, Ritterband LM, Bosslet L. Mobile intervention design in diabetes: review and recommendations. Curr Diab Rep 2011 Dec;11(6):486-493. [doi: 10.1007/s11892-011-0230-y] [Medline: 21960031]
- 45. Lister C, West JH, Cannon B, Sax T, Brodegard D. Just a fad? Gamification in health and fitness apps. JMIR Serious Games 2014 Aug 4;2(2):e9. [doi: <u>10.2196/games.3413</u>] [Medline: <u>25654660</u>]
- 46. Cowan B, Pantidi N, Coyle D, Morrissey K, Clarke P, Al-Shehri S. 'What Can I Help You With?': Infrequent Users' Experiences of Intelligent Personal Assistants. In: Proceedings of the 19th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. 2017 Presented at: MobileHCI'17; February 23, 2017; Vienna, Austria. [doi: 10.1145/3098279.3098539]
- 47. Himmelsbach J, Garschall M, Egger S, Steffek S, Tscheligi M. Enabling Accessibility Through Multimodality?: Interaction Modality Choices of Older Adults. In: Proceedings of the 14th International Conference on Mobile and Ubiquitous Multimedia. 2015 Presented at: MUM'15; November 29-December 3, 2015; Linz, Austria. [doi: 10.1145/2836041.2836060]
- 48. Pal K, Dack C, Ross J, Michie S, May C, Stevenson F, et al. Digital health interventions for adults with type 2 diabetes: qualitative study of patient perspectives on diabetes self-management education and support. J Med Internet Res 2018 Jan 29;20(2):e40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8439] [Medline: 29463488]
- Beck J, Greenwood DA, Blanton L, Bollinger ST, Butcher MK, Condon JE, 2017 Standards Revision Task Force. 2017 national standards for diabetes self-management education and support. Diabetes Educ 2018 Feb;44(1):35-50. [doi: 10.1177/0145721718754797] [Medline: 29346744]
- 50. Rose K, Petrut C, L'Heveder R, de Sabata S. IDF Europe's position on mobile applications in diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2019 Mar;149:39-46. [doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2017.08.020] [Medline: 28951337]
- 51. Lally P, van Jaarsveld CH, Potts HW, Wardle J. How are habits formed: modelling habit formation in the real world. Eur J Soc Psychol 2009 Jul 16;40(6):998-1009. [doi: <u>10.1002/ejsp.674</u>]
- 52. Ristau RA, Yang J, White JR. Evaluation and evolution of diabetes mobile applications: key factors for health care professionals seeking to guide patients. Diab Spect 2013 Nov 15;26(4):211-215. [doi: 10.2337/diaspect.26.4.211]
- 53. Karduck J, Chapman-Novakofski K. Results of the clinician apps survey, how clinicians working with patients with diabetes and obesity use mobile health apps. J Nutr Educ Behav 2018 Jan;50(1):62-9.e1. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jneb.2017.06.004</u>] [Medline: <u>29325664</u>]

54. Browne JL, Scibilia R, Speight J. The needs, concerns, and characteristics of younger Australian adults with type 2 diabetes. Diabet Med 2013 May;30(5):620-626. [doi: 10.1111/dme.12078] [Medline: 23181664]

Abbreviations

IVR: interactive voice recognition MDC: My Diabetes Coach NDSS: National Diabetes Services Scheme T2D: type 2 diabetes

Edited by C Richardson; submitted 31.10.19; peer-reviewed by J Finderup, J Santos; comments to author 05.02.20; revised version received 08.03.20; accepted 05.05.20; published 17.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Baptista S, Wadley G, Bird D, Oldenburg B, Speight J, The My Diabetes Coach Research Group User Experiences With a Type 2 Diabetes Coaching App: Qualitative Study JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e16692 URL: <u>http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e16692/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/16692</u> PMID:<u>32706649</u>

©Shaira Baptista, Greg Wadley, Dominique Bird, Brian Oldenburg, Jane Speight, The My Diabetes Coach Research Group. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 17.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

The Diabits App for Smartphone-Assisted Predictive Monitoring of Glycemia in Patients With Diabetes: Retrospective Observational Study

Stan Kriventsov¹, PhD; Alexander Lindsey¹; Amir Hayeri¹

Bio Conscious Technologies Inc, Vancouver, BC, Canada

Corresponding Author: Stan Kriventsov, PhD Bio Conscious Technologies Inc 555 W Hastings St Suite #1200 Vancouver, BC, V6B 4N6 Canada Phone: 1 604 729 4747 Email: <u>stan@bioconscious.tech</u>

Abstract

Background: Diabetes mellitus, which causes dysregulation of blood glucose in humans, is a major public health challenge. Patients with diabetes must monitor their glycemic levels to keep them in a healthy range. This task is made easier by using continuous glucose monitoring (CGM) devices and relaying their output to smartphone apps, thus providing users with real-time information on their glycemic fluctuations and possibly predicting future trends.

Objective: This study aims to discuss various challenges of predictive monitoring of glycemia and examines the accuracy and blood glucose control effects of Diabits, a smartphone app that helps patients with diabetes monitor and manage their blood glucose levels in real time.

Methods: Using data from CGM devices and user input, Diabits applies machine learning techniques to create personalized patient models and predict blood glucose fluctuations up to 60 min in advance. These predictions give patients an opportunity to take pre-emptive action to maintain their blood glucose values within the reference range. In this retrospective observational cohort study, the predictive accuracy of Diabits and the correlation between daily use of the app and blood glucose control metrics were examined based on real app users' data. Moreover, the accuracy of predictions on the 2018 Ohio T1DM (type 1 diabetes mellitus) data set was calculated and compared against other published results.

Results: On the basis of more than 6.8 million data points, 30-min Diabits predictions evaluated using Parkes Error Grid were found to be 86.89% (5,963,930/6,864,130) clinically accurate (zone A) and 99.56% (6,833,625/6,864,130) clinically acceptable (zones A and B), whereas 60-min predictions were 70.56% (4,843,605/6,864,130) clinically accurate and 97.49% (6,692,165/6,864,130) clinically acceptable. By analyzing daily use statistics and CGM data for the 280 most long-standing users of Diabits, it was established that under free-living conditions, many common blood glucose control metrics improved with increased frequency of app use. For instance, the average blood glucose for the days these users did not interact with the app was 154.0 (SD 47.2) mg/dL, with 67.52% of the time spent in the healthy 70 to 180 mg/dL range. For days with 10 or more Diabits sessions, the average blood glucose decreased to 141.6 (SD 42.0) mg/dL (P<.001), whereas the time in euglycemic range increased to 74.28% (P<.001). On the Ohio T1DM data set of 6 patients with type 1 diabetes, 30-min predictions of the base Diabits model had an average root mean square error of 18.68 (SD 2.19) mg/dL, which is an improvement over the published state-of-the-art results for this data set.

Conclusions: Diabits accurately predicts future glycemic fluctuations, potentially making it easier for patients with diabetes to maintain their blood glucose in the reference range. Furthermore, an improvement in glucose control was observed on days with more frequent Diabits use.

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e18660) doi:10.2196/18660

KEYWORDS

RenderX

blood glucose predictions; type 1 diabetes; artificial intelligence; machine learning; digital health; mobile phone

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18660/

Introduction

Background

Diabetes mellitus is one of the biggest public health challenges of our days. Globally, the number of adults living with the disease has risen from 108 to 422 million between 1980 and 2014, constituting about 8.5% of the worldwide adult population [1]. The complications of diabetes caused by increased blood glucose levels (hyperglycemia) include both macrovascular (ischemic heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, peripheral vascular disease leading to lower extremity amputations) and microvascular (eg, diabetic retinopathy and nephropathy) diseases [2].

In healthy adults, the pancreas maintains blood glucose levels between approximately 70 mg/dL and 180 mg/dL [3] (mostly at the lower end of this range, except for short postprandial increases) by balancing the levels of insulin and glucagon in the bloodstream.

Owing to impaired pancreatic function and/or reduced insulin sensitivity, patients with diabetes face the challenge of maintaining their blood glucose levels within the reference range via exogenous insulin administration, medications, and lifestyle modifications (eg, changes in diet, exercise, sleep patterns). These patients, especially those with type 1 diabetes (whose pancreas produces no insulin at all), must constantly monitor their glycemic state and use exogenous insulin to keep their blood glucose from increasing beyond the healthy range into hyperglycemia, while avoiding out-of-range low (hypoglycemic) values, which can potentially lead to seizures, coma, and even death [4].

The task of blood glucose monitoring, traditionally performed using capillary blood sampling, has been made easier in recent years with the introduction of continuous glucose monitoring (CGM) devices [5], which measure glucose levels at a set frequency, typically every 5 min, via interstitial fluid. Currently, CGM devices are capable of providing an accurate picture of recent and current blood glucose levels and alerting the users of hypo- or hyperglycemic events. Some of the existing devices have incorporated simple autoregression algorithms to predict impending blood glucose fluctuations (usually no more than 15-20 min ahead of time) and issue a notification if a hypo- or hyperglycemic event is expected. However, we believe that the functionality of CGM devices can be significantly extended with additional tools to improve their utility and, consequently, the quality of life of their users.

Current Research on Blood Glucose Predictions

There are two common reasons for making blood glucose predictions. The first is to be able to manage blood glucose levels automatically via a closed-loop feedback system for a continuous insulin pump [6,7]. The second, which is the way in which predictions are used in Diabits, the diabetes management app whose predictive approach and accuracy are reviewed in this publication, is to give the results back to the patient so that their insulin and food intake and other behaviors can be corrected to avoid possible hypo- or hyperglycemia.

Owing to the potential benefits of anticipating blood glucose changes ahead of time, there have been many studies (eg, [8-41]) dedicated to developing models capable of short-term (usually in the range of 15-120 min into the future) glycemic predictions. These studies generally fall into 2 categories: (1) physiological approaches [8-12], wherein researchers try to model the metabolic processes within the patient's body using general knowledge of human physiology, and (2) data-driven models [13-41], which mostly rely on statistical and machine learning techniques applied to the existing CGM data and other available information (eg, meals, exogenous insulin, sleep, and physical activity) to derive standard patterns of blood glucose behavior, which are then used to predict future glycemic events.

The challenge of using physiological predictive models lies in the fact that to be accurate, these models require a more detailed description of the current state of the patient's body than can normally be achieved, and even in the presence of such data (eg, in a clinical setting), the performance of physiological models is limited because of the inherent complexity of the human glucose-insulin dynamics, which makes identification of model parameters a difficult task. Therefore, data-driven models (or hybrid models that combine statistical methods with physiological insights) are more viable in practice for short-term blood glucose predictions, as evidenced by most studies cited above.

The data-driven models reported in the literature use a variety of traditional signal processing [14-23] and machine learning [24-41] methods for making blood glucose predictions. These models normally use recent CGM measurements as the primary predictive input.

Among the methods that are not based on machine learning techniques are those using autoregressive methods [14-18], Kalman filters [19-21], and impulse response techniques [22,23] to extrapolate the existing CGM behavior into the near future. Machine learning methods include neural networks [24-36], support vector machines (SVMs) [37,38], decision trees [39,40], grammatical evolution [41], and other approaches. These methods use supervised learning techniques in which the models of blood glucose behavior created on the basis of past measurements are used to anticipate future changes.

Evaluation of Prediction Accuracy

The accuracy of short-term blood glucose predictions reported in different studies cannot be easily compared, partly because there exists a great variety of metrics that are used by researchers to evaluate predictive performance, such as the root mean square error (RMSE), mean absolute relative difference [42], prediction time lag and the J index [43], and different methods [44-47] based on using error grids developed for blood glucose meter evaluation, such as the Clarke Error Grid [48] and the Parkes (Consensus) Error Grid [49,50]. More importantly, even with the same metric, glycemic prediction models can exhibit noticeable variation in accuracy when applied to different sets of data owing to the nature of data (in silico or in vivo), the amount of data available for each patient, physiological differences between patients, behavioral changes for each patient, and data quality issues. This variance can be partially reduced by using larger data sets, but for many researchers, only

XSL•FO RenderX

limited data are available owing to the fact that blood glucose readings, similar to all medical data, are usually not shared freely because of patient privacy concerns. Although there have been recent attempts to facilitate blood glucose research by creating established sets of CGM data available to scientists, such as the Ohio T1DM (type 1 diabetes mellitus) data set [51], most studies published to date use private data sets for evaluation, which makes it difficult to objectively evaluate the quality of their results.

Furthermore, the prediction accuracy of different studies may be significantly affected by varied availability of non-CGM data, particularly information related to meal and insulin events. If predictions are only made for periods when no such events occur (which can only be done if the researcher has the data indicating their occurrence), or if these events are taken into account by the predictive model, the accuracy is likely to be much higher than in case of making a prediction for an interval during which unknown events affecting the patient's blood glucose may have taken place.

Feedback Delays and Implications for Predictions

It is important to point out that CGM devices do not measure the actual blood glucose levels but measure the concentration of glucose in interstitial fluid, which tends to follow blood glucose with a patient- and condition-dependent time lag, usually in the range of 5 to 20 min [52-55]. Although the postprocessing of measured CGM data may partially account for this delay, to avoid out-of-range blood glucose excursions, the predictions need to be made in advance in order for the user (or an automatically controlled insulin pump if the predicted values are used by an artificial pancreas algorithm) to be able to make a correction, while the true blood glucose concentration is still within its reference range.

There are several other sources of delays when using predictions for blood glucose control. Frequently, predictions themselves may be lagging compared with the future interstitial glucose levels because of the nature of the predictive algorithm. Next, CGM devices only perform measurements using discrete time intervals (usually between 3 and 15 min, with 5 min being the most common in practice). Therefore, the last measured point may not be quite up to date at the moment the user sees the prediction. Additional delays are introduced by the CGM filtering algorithms [53]. In addition, the corrective action by the user may not have an immediate effect on blood glucose (eg, even for rapid-acting insulin delivered subcutaneously, the action is delayed by about 5-10 min [56]).

Owing to all these delays, in order for the predictions to be maximally effective in preventing out-of-range blood glucose excursions, it is preferable to anticipate glycemic changes for at least 30 min in advance, especially in cases of hyperglycemic events caused by the delayed action of insulin. For hypoglycemia prediction, shorter time horizons may be acceptable [23], although a longer accurate prediction would still give the user more time to take preventive measures.

Goals

The aim of this paper is to describe how the challenges that exist in blood glucose predictions are addressed in the Diabits smartphone app and to evaluate the accuracy of its predictions and the potential clinical effects of the app using data from the app's users and other existing data sets.

Methods

General Description of Diabits

Diabits is a smartphone app that is available both for iOS and Android phones, which reads current blood glucose data either from the app associated with a Dexcom CGM device (via Dexcom Share) or from Nightscout, a cloud-based data aggregator project that can collect, if configured by the user, current data from a Dexcom or Medtronic CGM, and then presents these data in real time to the user, along with predictions of blood glucose behavior for the next 60 min and statistical information and charts based on the patient's past blood glucose data.

The main parts of the user interface of the app are shown in Figure 1. Graph panel (a) is the main screen of the app, displaying the recent CGM data, predicted future blood glucose values, and estimated values of insulin and carbohydrates *on board*, that is, available for future use by the body. The meal and insulin information, entered manually by each user of the app based on their best knowledge, is displayed in the Journal panel (b). The Analytics panel (c) shows several statistics based on the recent history of the patient's blood glucose. Some of the graphic parts of the design may have experienced minor changes throughout the study.



Figure 1. The interface of Diabits, including (a) the Graph panel, showing recent CGM values and the predictions for the next hour; (b) the Journal panel, where the users can enter relevant event information (food, insulin, etc), and see the past history of CGM data and events; (c) the Analytics panel, showing various glycemic statistics and insights that may help the users control their blood glucose levels. CGM: continuous glucose monitoring.



The predictive models of Diabits were originally created on the basis of the results of a clinical study conducted in collaboration with the endocrinology unit of BC Children's Hospital (located in Vancouver, Canada) between April and October 2017 [57]. During this study, CGM data and heart rate and physical activity information of 9 young patients with type 1 diabetes were collected over a period of 2 months with the goal of creating an accurate model for short-term blood glucose predictions. The predictive models that were developed during this study were subsequently refined [58] using data from a larger pool (approximately 1200 people) of free-living users of the app with approximately 1.6 million data points.

The app gives users an option to manually record, according to their knowledge, food consumption (carbohydrate, protein, and fat content and the glycemic index), insulin intake (the number of units and the type of insulin), physical exercise (intensity and duration), and other events that may affect their blood glucose. This information is added to the CGM data as model inputs to increase the prediction accuracy. The predictive models of Diabits rely significantly on CGM inputs, as most users do not provide enough food and insulin information required to make a model that is primarily based on physiological principles. However, all available physiological inputs are taken into account when making a prediction. A schematic diagram of the Diabits prediction approach is shown in Figure 2.



Figure 2. A block diagram of the Diabits predictive module. Solid connections between blocks indicate mandatory data, whereas dashed connections show optional inputs. The dashed line in the bottom block shows the 60-min prediction that was generated by the machine learning algorithm. CGM: continuous glucose monitoring; ML: machine learning; SVM: support vector machine.



Details of Machine Learning Approach Used in Diabits

Glucose predictions are made via a supervised machine learning framework, with personalized models trained using each patient's past data.

Glucose values are calculated for 4 time points: 15, 30, 45, and 60 min ahead, with a separate model trained for each point. When plotting the data for users, the in-between points are filled using cubic interpolation. Although it is possible to train models for any number of minutes divisible by the CGM time step (eg, for 5, 10, 15 min, if the CGM time step is 5 min), it is not necessary in practice because the actual blood glucose behavior of patients with insulin-dependent diabetes typically lacks a noticeable high-frequency component [59] (even though unfiltered CGM values may exhibit such fluctuations because of random measurement errors).

To create inputs for the model, in addition to CGM data, recent food and insulin records, if available, are used to estimate the amount of carbohydrates and insulin currently present in the body (this information is also displayed for the user to see) and their rates of utilization. The calculations are performed using physiological models similar to those reported in the literature, (eg, [12,60]). As these physiological models have a number of parameters that are specific to each patient, these calculations can only be performed once a sufficient number of previous

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18660/
```

RenderX

points with food and insulin data have been collected so that personalized parameters can be estimated from these. Until that point (for newer app users and those who rarely provide such data to the app), a simpler estimation approach for the current amount of carbohydrates and insulin remaining is used based on the food and insulin information reported by the patient, each patient's insulin-to-carbohydrate ratio and correction factor provided to the app at sign-up, and the changes in blood glucose levels since each food and/or insulin event.

Other data points, such as those related to the time of the day, day of the week, and recent physical activity data, are also added as separate model inputs to increase the accuracy of predictions.

The resulting inputs are used for training a model that combines gradient boosted decision trees and SVM regression. Gradient boosted decision trees [61] is an ensemble machine learning technique that works by consecutively training new trees on the differences between the ground truth labels and the combined prediction of all preceding trees. SVM regression [62] operates similar to linear regression, but with a maximum margin (hinge) loss and a kernel mapping that allows to model nonlinear systems. Diabits uses standard implementations of both of these algorithms from open-source Python packages.

The exact mechanism by which these two methods are implemented and combined are not addressed in this paper but

may be disclosed in future publications. Generally, the decision tree model is used to evaluate which of the several possible physiological states the patient is currently in, and then an SVM model trained exclusively on the data pertaining to this particular state (as determined by the training algorithm) generates the prediction.

For each Diabits user, the initial personalized (based solely on this user's data) model is built once 2000 CGM points (about a week of continuous data) are available. Thereafter, the model is retrained every 2 weeks to take advantage of the most recent data.

Prediction Adjustments in Diabits

One of the issues that needs to be addressed when predictive models are trained on past patient behavior is that in the absence of detailed nutritional and insulin information for free-living patients, training points may reflect unrecorded prior corrections that the patients have made by either ingesting carbohydrates or using insulin. This is particularly problematic when blood glucose is near the edges of the target range (eg, just above 70 mg/dL or just below 180 mg/dL for the standard reference range of glucose values). A model trained on such data will likely predict similar corrections happening in the future, which may result in the patient actually foregoing necessary corrections owing to the fact that blood glucose is predicted to normalize on its own.

To mitigate this effect, in situations where such errors are likely to occur (ie, in situations with an impending hypo- or hyperglycemic event that the user is likely to have avoided in the past training data by taking food or insulin), Diabits uses an additional algorithm to correct its predictions to generate the most likely trajectory of blood glucose in the absence of future external interventions. The user can then decide, based on their own judgment, if any interventions are necessary. This adjustment is only used when blood glucose is trending toward the outside of the target range, there has been no recent change in the direction of the trend indicating a possible unreported meal or insulin event, and no meal or insulin events have been reported in the last 40 min. The final prediction is generated as a weighted average of the main model's prediction and a prediction that applies linear regression to the recent CGM data and therefore is guaranteed to continue the current trend.

Note that this Diabits adjustment, which typically increases the calculated prediction error (because we are no longer trying to predict what will actually happen, but instead what will happen if no action is taken) but, in our opinion, makes the predictions more practically useful, was not used to ensure a fair comparison in part III of the results of this paper, namely when comparing the prediction accuracy of our model with published research on the Ohio T1DM data set. The results for the actual in-app predictions and glycemic control versus frequency of app use (part I and part II), however, are based on a model that does include this adjustment.

Study Format and Ethical Compliance

All parts of this research are based on retrospective observational cohort studies. The first part (*Accuracy of Past In-App Predictions for Free-Living Users*) and the second part

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18660/
```

(*Glycemic Control vs Frequency of App Use*) analyzed the past data of free-living Diabits users. The researchers, in accordance with the Diabits' privacy policy, had no access to personally identifiable information of the users, relying instead on anonymized randomly generated universally unique identifier strings [63], and had no contact with any of the participants. Thus, we believe that the participants did not fall under the definition of human subjects [64]; hence, no institutional review board review was necessary. Informed consent was received from every Diabits user upon sign-up that their anonymized data could be used for research purposes.

In the third part of the study (*Accuracy of Predictions on the 2018 Ohio T1DM Data Set*), a publicly available anonymized 2018 Ohio T1DM data set [51] was used. The data user agreement for this data set allows the use of its data for research purposes.

Part I: Accuracy of Past In-App Predictions for Free-Living Users

The goal of this part of the study was to examine a large set of past Diabits predictions made for the actual users of the app and to determine the clinical safety of these predictions using Clarke and Parkes Error Grid analysis. All of Diabits users with type 1 diabetes (as reported by the patients themselves during sign-up) were ranked by the number of blood glucose data points they shared with the app in 2019, and the 500 patients with the most points were chosen for analysis. The sex and age of each specific subject was not known to the researchers; however, in general, there are many Diabits users in all age categories, from newborn to those older than 70 years, and of different sexes (approximately evenly split between males and females). All of the CGM devices used by the study participants were among those compatible with the app (General Description of Diabits). The investigators did not have any further information regarding specific device models for each participant.

The distribution between the Clarke and Parkes Error Grid zones of actual 15-, 30-, 45-, and 60-min predictions made by the app in real time, as compared with the ground-truth data from future CGM points, was calculated using all of the points for these 500 patients where the prediction was made and all of the ground-truth labels were available (6,864,130 total points). The results were examined to determine whether the predictions provided could potentially have led to adverse patient outcomes.

Part II: Glycemic Control Versus Frequency of App Use

The goal of this part of the study was to determine whether there is a correlation between how often the users look at the blood glucose graph of Diabits during each day and their blood glucose control. A total of 280 Diabits users who had at least 180 days of CGM data recorded by the app in 2018 to 2019 were included. The patients came from the same pool as in the first part of the study (in fact, many are the same patients); however, their data from 2 calendar years (2018 and 2019) were used for analysis.

The blood glucose control metrics that were calculated included the average blood glucose and its SD, time in euglycemic range (TIR) [65], glucose management indicator (GMI) [66], and high BGI (HBGI) and low BGI (LBGI) blood glucose risk indices [67].

XSL•FO RenderX

All of the metrics were analyzed as functions of the frequency of daily use, which was defined as the number of times a Diabits user looked at the graph containing CGM values and future blood glucose predictions during 1 calendar day. Diabits records each user's CGM data as long as the app is running on the smartphone even if the user is not actively looking at the results, so days with zero sessions were included.

The hypothesis of the study was that all of the blood glucose control metrics would improve with more frequent use of the app. All of the users' days were categorized into 4 different groups, namely those with 0 sessions, 1 to 5 sessions, 6 to 10 sessions, and more than 10 sessions. *P* values, calculated using a one-sided *t* test, are reported for the difference of each metric from that in the group with zero daily sessions (no active use of the app; P_0) and in the closest group with fewer sessions (P_{fewer}). A value α =.01 was used for the alpha level of significance in all cases, using the Bonferroni correction [68] for multiple comparisons.

Part III: Accuracy of Predictions on the 2018 Ohio T1DM Data Set

To facilitate the comparison of the predictive accuracy of Diabits with existing research, the base Diabits prediction framework was applied without any data set–specific adjustments to the data from the Ohio T1DM data set [51] that was used in 2018 Blood Glucose Level Prediction (BGLP) challenge at the third International Workshop on Knowledge Discovery in Healthcare Data.

Using the training portion of the data in the 2018 Ohio T1DM data set, personalized Diabits models were created for each of

the 6 patients in the data set. Next, 30-min predictions were generated for all points in the test portion of the data except for the first hour, and the prediction error (RMSE) was calculated and compared against the published results of the challenge [18,30-33,35,40,41].

The CGM data were used as is (no averaging or smoothing to eliminate random errors), and only past and present data (CGM glucose levels, basal and bolus insulin, meal, and exercise information) were used for each point to make predictions. In other words, the data were used in the same manner it is normally used in Diabits, with the training data used to train each patient's personalized prediction models and the test data to generate predictions and calculate their accuracy.

Results

Part I: Accuracy of Past In-App Predictions for Free-Living Users

Actual 30-min Diabits predictions under free-living conditions for the 500 most active patients in 2019 (approximately 6.8 million points) made using personalized models based on the gradient boosted decision trees and the SVM regression algorithm discussed above and evaluated using Parkes Error Grid were found to be 86.89% (5,963,930/6,864,130) clinically accurate (zone A) and 99.56% (6,833,625/6,864,130) clinically acceptable (zones A and B). For the 60-min predictions, the results were 70.56% (4,843,605/6,864,130) clinically accurate and 97.49% (6,692,165/6,864,130) clinically acceptable (Table 1). A sample distribution of predicted values plotted against actual values for both Clarke and Parkes Error Grids is shown in Figure 3.

Figure 3. A sample scatter graph of blood glucose values predicted 30 min in advance by the Diabits model versus measured CGM values, plotted against Clarke (left) and Parkes (right) Error Grids.







Kriventsov et al

 Table 1. Results of error grid analysis of the prediction accuracy of Diabits based on 6,864,130 actual predictions made for 500 most active app users in 2019.

Minutes and error grid type	A, $n(\%)^{a}$	B, n (%) ^a	C, n (%) ^a	D, n (%) ^a	E, n (%) ^a
15	·	·		·	·
Clarke	6,565,030 (95.64)	278,954 (4.07)	135 (0.00)	19,981 (0.29)	30 (0.00)
Parkes	6,613,321 (96.34)	246,767 (3.60)	3968 (0.06)	71 (0.00)	3 (0.00)
30					
Clarke	5,835,511 (85.01)	964,979 (14.06)	3276 (0.05)	59,834 (0.87)	530 (0.01)
Parkes	5,963,930 (86.89)	869,695 (12.67)	29,587 (0.43)	915 (0.01)	3 (0.00)
5					
Clarke	5,174,795 (75.39)	1,559,461 (22.72)	21,510 (0.31)	103,629 (1.51)	4735 (0.07)
Parkes	5,359,782 (78.08)	1,414,438 (20.61)	85,974 (1.25)	3931 (0.06)	5 (0.00)
60					
Clarke	4,626,623 (67.40)	2,024,709 (29.50)	55,195 (0.80)	144,512 (2.11)	13,091 (0.19)
Parkes	4,843,605 (70.56)	1,848,560 (26.93)	162,537 (2.37)	9416 (0.14)	12 (0.00)

^aThe numbers show the percentage of prediction points in each zone of the Clarke and the Parkes Error Grid. For both grids, the zones are defined as clinically accurate (A), clinically acceptable (B), and clinically inaccurate (C-E) [48-50].

Part II: Glycemic Control Versus Frequency of App Use

To evaluate the correlation between the daily frequency of Diabits use and the quality of blood glucose control, several commonly used blood glucose control metrics were calculated for 280 users who had at least 180 days of CGM data recorded by the app in 2018 to 2019 (86,973 days combined for all users) as a function of daily number of sessions (ie, the times the user opened the app to look at the blood glucose graph) with Diabits (Table 2).

As can be seen from Table 2, all of the metrics except LBGI were better for days with more frequent Diabits use (in almost all cases, $P/2 < \alpha/36 = .00027$, the latter value being the significance level calculated using the Bonferroni correction formula for multiple comparisons, thus indicating a statistically significant positive correlation). In the case of LBGI, there was a very slight statistically significant increase in hypoglycemic risk when using the app more frequently (as could be expected owing to tighter glucose control); however, all of the values were well within the minimal risk region of LBGI<1.1 [69].

Table 2. Various metrics of blood glucose control as a function of frequency of daily Diabits use.

Daily sessions ^a	0	1-5	6-10	>10
Average blood glucose (mg/dL)	154.0	150.7; $P_0 < .001; {}^{b}P_{fewer} < .001$	145.6; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001	141.6; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001
Standard deviation (mg/dL)	47.6	45.3; P ₀ <.001; P _{fewer} <.001	42.1; P ₀ <.001; P _{fewer} <.001	41.5; P ₀ <.001; P _{fewer} =.07
Time in euglycemic range, as % of all data	67.52	69.39%; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001	73.05%; P ₀ <.001; P _{fewer} <.001	74.28%; P ₀ <.001; P _{fewer} =.004
GMI ^c (%)	6.99	6.91%; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001	6.79%; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001	6.70%; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001
HBGI ^d (<4.5: low risk; 4.5-9.0: moderate risk; >9.0: high risk) [67]	4.63	4.20; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001	3.62; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001	3.13; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001
LBGI ^e (<1.1: minimal risk; 1.1-2.5: low risk; 2.5-5.0: moderate risk; >5.0: high risk) [69]	0.42	0.45; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001	0.46; <i>P</i> ₀ =.007; <i>P</i> _{fewer} =.32	0.59; <i>P</i> ₀ <.001; <i>P</i> _{fewer} <.001

^aDaily sessions refers to the number of times a Diabits user looks at the CGM values and predictions during 1 calendar day. Diabits records each user's CGM data as long as the application is running on the smartphone even if the user is not actively looking at the results, so days with 0 sessions are included.

^bAll *P* values <.001 are reported as *P*<.001. *P*₀ and *P*_{fewer} are defined in the methods section of this paper.

^cGMI: glucose management indicator.

^dHBGI: high blood glucose risk index.

^eLBGI: low blood glucose risk index.

Part III: Accuracy of Predictions on the 2018 Ohio **T1DM Data Set**

The calculated RMSE values for Diabits predictions on the test portion of the 2018 Ohio T1DM data set [51] are presented in

Of note, the mean prediction error of the Diabits base model

(18.68 mg/dL) is lower than that of all other published results.

Table 3. Root mean square error (mg/dL) of 30-min prediction accuracy of the base Diabits model for 6 patients in the 2018 Ohio type 1 diabetes mellitus data set compared with the best of the published results of 2018 Blood Glucose Level Prediction Challenge [51] on the same data.

Table 3.

edictive model (RMSE ^a , mg/dL) Patient number						Mean (SD) ^b	
	559	563	570	575	588	591	
Diabits base model	17.94 ^c	18.29	15.44	22.22	17.53	20.64	18.68 (2.19)
Martinsson, 2019 (LSTM RNN ^d) [35]	18.77	17.96	15.96	21.68	18.54	20.29	18.87 (1.79)
Chen, 2018 (DRNN ^e) [31]	18.78	18.12	15.46	22.83	17.73	21.34	19.04 (2.42)
Bertachi, 2018 (feed-forward NN ^f) [33]	18.83	19.43	15.88	22.86	17.84	21.12	19.33 (2.24)
Xie, 2018 (SVM ^g) [18]	18.19	19.12	15.67	24.61	17.49	22.12	19.53 (2.99)
Xie, 2018 (ARX linear regression) [18]	18.36	19.02	16.03	23.90	18.25	21.99	19.59 (2.60)
Martinsson, 2018 (LSTM RNN) [30]	19.50	19.00	16.50	24.20	19.20	22.00	20.07 (2.44)
Midroni, 2018 (XGBoost) [40]	19.81	18.42	18.14	24.17	19.24	22.49	20.38 (2.21)
Contreras, 2018 (Grammatical evolution) [41]	20.98	19.36	19.55	24.49	20.45	22.28	21.19 (1.77)
Zhu, 2018 (WaveNet convolutional NN) [32]	21.72	20.17	18.03	24.80	21.42	24.22	21.73 (2.30)

^aRMSE: root mean square error.

^bThe mean column is calculated by averaging the 6 previous columns (mean root mean square error over all patients).

^cThe best result for each patient is highlighted in italics.

^dRNN: recurrent neural network.

^eDRNN: dilated recurrent neural network.

^fNN: neural network.

^gSVM: support vector machine.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This paper has studied the predictive accuracy of Diabits, a smartphone app that performs blood glucose monitoring based on CGM data, presents a statistical analysis of past data, and generates short-term (up to 60 min) predictions of future glucose behavior. In addition, the correlation between daily use of Diabits and blood glucose control metrics of its users was examined.

A large number of actual predictions made by Diabits for its users were evaluated using the Clarke and Parkes Error Grid, and the resulting values were found to be in the clinically acceptable range 97.49% of the time (6,692,165/6,864,130) for 60-min predictions and 99.56% of the time (6,833,625/6,864,130) for 30-min predictions on the Parkes Grid (with similar results for the Clarke Grid), which showed that the vast majority of predictions were accurate enough to not adversely affect the patients.

By analyzing the results of actual app use, it was statistically established that more frequent daily use of Diabits was correlated with improvement in many blood glucose control metrics, including average blood glucose and its SD, TIR, GMI, and HBGI. This is consistent with the goal of the app to help patients better manage their blood glucose and pre-emptively avoid hyper- or hypoglycemia.

Finally, the accuracy of Diabits was directly compared with that of existing research using predictions on the 2018 Ohio T1DM data set, with the resulting RMSE being lower than that in the studies published by other researchers [18,30-33,35,40,41].

All of these results show the viability of Diabits as an effective tool for blood glucose control in CGM users. They also support the quality of the model underlying Diabits to make informative blood glucose predictions based on personalized machine learning models.

Strengths, Limitations, and Possible Future **Developments**

In part I, the accuracy of the actual glycemic predictions of Diabits was calculated using more than 6.8 million data points. This provided a solid statistical basis for the calculations and ensured the validity of the results.

The combination of gradient boosting decision trees and SVM regression in the Diabits models may have provided an additional ensembling [70] benefit that enhanced the prediction accuracy. In addition, we believe that one of the reasons why Diabits personalized models based on these techniques work


particularly well for most patients compared with, for example, neural network models, is the somewhat limited amount of training data available for each patient, which favors the traditional machine learning techniques. However, the downside is that the current personalized approach fails to take advantage of the global pool of data available through the app. One possible future research direction is to use combined data from a large number of patients to train a deep neural network model (which may achieve better accuracy with a large amount of data), and then fine-tune this model for each patient.

In part II, the discovered correlation between the daily use of Diabits and the improvement in blood glucose control metrics was based on more than 86,000 days of app use, once again giving the results statistical significance. However, the observational nature of the study and the lack of knowledge of which, if any, corrections were made by the users based on the app output does not allow us to establish causality or estimate the level of importance of each feature of Diabits, which may be a topic of future research.

In part III, the predictions of Diabits on the 2018 Ohio T1DM data set showed an improved average RMSE for 30-min predictions over other published approaches, demonstrating Diabits' high predictive accuracy when compared with other leading models on the same data set.

Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge the help of Cindy Marling and Razvan Bunescu from Ohio University for providing the Ohio T1DM data set.

Conflicts of Interest

All authors are current employees of Bio Conscious Technologies, Inc (BCT), the developer of the Diabits app. The study was performed as part of their work at BCT.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. Global Report on Diabetes. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2016.
- Klein R. Hyperglycemia and microvascular and macrovascular disease in diabetes. Diabetes Care 1995 Feb;18(2):258-268. [doi: <u>10.2337/diacare.18.2.258</u>] [Medline: <u>7729308</u>]
- 3. Leahy J, Clark N, Cefalu W. Medical Management of Diabetes Mellitus. New York, USA: Dekker; 2000.
- 4. Workgroup on Hypoglycemia, American Diabetes Association. Defining and reporting hypoglycemia in diabetes: a report from the American Diabetes Association Workgroup on Hypoglycemia. Diabetes Care 2005 May;28(5):1245-1249. [doi: 10.2337/diacare.28.5.1245] [Medline: 15855602]
- 5. Rodbard D. Continuous glucose monitoring: a review of successes, challenges, and opportunities. Diabetes Technol Ther 2016 Feb;18(Suppl 2):S3-13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/dia.2015.0417] [Medline: 26784127]
- 6. Cobelli C, Renard E, Kovatchev B. Artificial pancreas: past, present, future. Diabetes 2011 Nov;60(11):2672-2682 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/db11-0654] [Medline: 22025773]
- 7. Bequette BW. Challenges and recent progress in the development of a closed-loop artificial pancreas. Annu Rev Control 2012 Dec;36(2):255-266 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.arcontrol.2012.09.007] [Medline: 23175620]
- Bergman R, Phillips L, Cobelli C. Physiologic evaluation of factors controlling glucose tolerance in man: measurement of insulin sensitivity and beta-cell glucose sensitivity from the response to intravenous glucose. J Clin Invest 1981 Dec;68(6):1456-1467 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1172/jci110398] [Medline: 7033284]
- 9. Sorensen J. A Physiologic Model of Glucose Metabolism in Man and Its Use to Design and Assess Improved Insulin Therapies for Diabetes. Carnegie Mellon School of Computer Science. URL: <u>http://www.cs.cmu.edu/~./dmilam/files/</u> sorensen_thesis.pdf [accessed 2020-06-12]
- 10. Caumo A, Simeoni M, Cobelli C. Glucose modelling. In: Modelling Methodology for Physiology and Medicine. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press; 2001:337-372.
- 11. Makroglou A, Li J, Kuang Y. Mathematical models and software tools for the glucose-insulin regulatory system and diabetes: an overview. Appl Numer Math 2006 Mar;56(3-4):559-573 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.apnum.2005.04.023]
- 12. Dalla Man C, Rizza RA, Cobelli C. Meal simulation model of the glucose-insulin system. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 2007 Oct;54(10):1740-1749. [doi: 10.1109/TBME.2007.893506] [Medline: 17926672]
- 13. Georga E, Protopappas V, Fotiadis D. Glucose prediction in type 1 and type 2 diabetic patients using data-driven techniques. In: Knowledge-Oriented Applications in Data Mining. London, UK: IntechOpen; 2011:277-296.
- Sparacino G, Zanderigo F, Corazza S, Maran A, Facchinetti A, Cobelli C. Glucose concentration can be predicted ahead in time from continuous glucose monitoring sensor time-series. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 2007 May;54(5):931-937. [doi: 10.1109/TBME.2006.889774] [Medline: 17518291]
- Reifman J, Rajaraman S, Gribok A, Ward WK. Predictive monitoring for improved management of glucose levels. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2007 Jul;1(4):478-486 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/193229680700100405] [Medline: 19885110]

- Eren-Oruklu M, Cinar A, Quinn L, Smith D. Estimation of future glucose concentrations with subject-specific recursive linear models. Diabetes Technol Ther 2009 Apr;11(4):243-253 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/dia.2008.0065] [Medline: 19344199]
- Lu Y, Rajaraman S, Ward W. Predicting Human Subcutaneous Glucose Concentration in Real Time: a Universal Data-Driven Approach. In: Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society. 2011 Presented at: IEMBS'11; August 30-September 3, 2011; Boston, MA, USA URL: <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22256183/</u> [doi: <u>10.1109/iembs.2011.6091959</u>]
- 18. Xie J, Wang Q. Benchmark machine learning approaches with classical time series approaches on the blood glucose level prediction challenge. 2018 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden p. 97-102 URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper16.pdf</u>
- Bequette B. Optimal Estimation Applications to Continuous Glucose Monitoring. In: Proceedings of the 2004 American Control Conference. 2004 Presented at: ACC'04; June 30-July 2, 2004; Boston, MA, USA URL: <u>https://doi.org/10.23919/ ACC.2004.1383731</u> [doi: <u>10.23919/acc.2004.1383731</u>]
- 20. Eberle C, Ament C. The Unscented Kalman Filter estimates the plasma insulin from glucose measurement. Biosystems 2011 Jan;103(1):67-72. [doi: 10.1016/j.biosystems.2010.09.012] [Medline: 20934485]
- 21. Wang Q, Molenaar P, Harsh S, Freeman K, Xie J, Gold C, et al. Personalized State-space Modeling of Glucose Dynamics for Type 1 Diabetes Using Continuously Monitored Glucose, Insulin Dose, and Meal Intake: An Extended Kalman Filter ApproachPersonalized state-space modeling of glucose dynamics for type 1 diabetes using continuously monitored glucose, insulin dose, and meal intake: an extended kalman filter approach. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2014 Mar;8(2):331-345 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296814524080] [Medline: 24876585]
- 22. Toffanin C, del Favero S, Aiello E, Messori M, Cobelli C, Magni L. Glucose-insulin model identified in free-living conditions for hypoglycaemia prevention. J Process Control 2018 Apr;64:27-36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jprocont.2018.02.003]
- Toffanin C, Aiello EM, Cobelli C, Magni L. Hypoglycemia prevention via personalized glucose-insulin models identified in free-living conditions. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2019 Nov;13(6):1008-1016. [doi: <u>10.1177/1932296819880864</u>] [Medline: <u>31645119</u>]
- 24. Mougiakakou S, Prountzou A, Iliopoulou D. Neural Network-based Glucose-Insulin Metabolism Models for Children With Type 1 Diabetes. In: International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society. 2006 Presented at: IEMBS'06; August 30-September 2, 2006; New York, NY, USA URL: <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17947036</u> [doi: 10.1109/iembs.2006.260640]
- 25. Pappada SM, Cameron BD, Rosman PM. Development of a neural network for prediction of glucose concentration in type 1 diabetes patients. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2008 Sep;2(5):792-801 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/193229680800200507] [Medline: 19885262]
- Pérez-Gandía C, Facchinetti A, Sparacino G, Cobelli C, Gómez EJ, Rigla M, et al. Artificial neural network algorithm for online glucose prediction from continuous glucose monitoring. Diabetes Technol Ther 2010 Jan;12(1):81-88. [doi: 10.1089/dia.2009.0076] [Medline: 20082589]
- Zecchin C, Facchinetti A, Sparacino G, De Nicolao G, Cobelli C. Neural network incorporating meal information improves accuracy of short-time prediction of glucose concentration. IEEE Trans Biomed Eng 2012 Jun;59(6):1550-1560. [doi: 10.1109/TBME.2012.2188893] [Medline: 22374344]
- 28. Mhaskar H, Pereverzyev S, van der Walt MD. A deep learning approach to diabetic blood glucose prediction. Front Appl Math Stat 2017 Jul 14;3:1-14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fams.2017.00014]
- Mirshekarian S, Bunescu R, Marling C. Using LSTMs to Learn Physiological Models of Blood Glucose Behavior. In: 39th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society. 2017 Presented at: EMBC'17; July 11-15, 2017; Seogwipo, South Korea URL: <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29060501</u> [doi: 10.1109/embc.2017.8037460]
- Martinsson J, Schliep A, Eliasson B. Automatic Blood Glucose Prediction With Confidence Using Recurrent Neural Networks. 2018 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden p. 64-68 URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper10.pdf</u>
- 31. Chen J, Li K, Herrero P. Dilated recurrent neural network for short-time prediction of glucose concentration. 2018 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden p. 69-73 URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper11.pdf</u>
- 32. Zhu T, Li K, Herrero P. A deep learning algorithm for personalized blood glucose prediction. 2018 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden p. 74-78 URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper12.pdf</u>
- 33. Bertachi A, Biagi L, Contreras I. Prediction of Blood Glucose Levels and Nocturnal Hypoglycemia Using Physiological Models and Artificial Neural Networks. 2018 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden p. 85-90 URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper14.pdf</u>
- 34. Li K, Daniels J, Liu C, Herrero P, Georgiou P. Convolutional Recurrent Neural Networks for Glucose Prediction. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 2020 Feb;24(2):603-613. [doi: <u>10.1109/JBHI.2019.2908488</u>] [Medline: <u>30946685</u>]

- 35. Martinsson J, Schliep A, Eliasson B, Mogren O. Blood glucose prediction with variance estimation using recurrent neural networks. J Healthc Inform Res 2019 Dec 1;4(1):1-18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s41666-019-00059-y]
- 36. Aiello E, Lisanti G, Magni L, Musci M, Toffanin C. Therapy-driven deep glucose forecasting. Eng Appl Artif Intell 2020 Jan;87:103255-103210 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.engappai.2019.103255]
- 37. Georga E, Protopappas V, Ardigo D, Marina M, Zavaroni I, Polyzos D, et al. Multivariate prediction of subcutaneous glucose concentration in type 1 diabetes patients based on support vector regression. IEEE J Biomed Health Inform 2013 Jan;17(1):71-81. [doi: 10.1109/TITB.2012.2219876] [Medline: 23008265]
- 38. Plis K, Bunescu R, Marling C. A machine learning approach to predicting blood glucose levels for diabetes management. 2014 Presented at: AAAI Workshop: Modern Artificial Intelligence for Health Analytics; 2014; Quebec City, Canada p. 35-39 URL: <u>https://www.aaai.org/ocs/index.php/WS/AAAIW14/paper/download/8737/8308%20</u>
- Georga E, Protopappas V, Polyzos D, Fotiadis DI. A predictive model of subcutaneous glucose concentration in type 1 diabetes based on Random Forests. Conf Proc IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2012;2012:2889-2892. [doi: 10.1109/EMBC.2012.6346567] [Medline: 23366528]
- 40. Midroni C, Leimbigler P, Baruah G. Predicting glycemia in type 1 diabetes patients: experiments with XGBoost. 2020 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden p. 79-84 URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper13.pdf</u>
- 41. Contreras I, Bertachi A, Biagi L. Using grammatical evolution to generate short-term blood glucose prediction models. 2020 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden p. 91-96 URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper15.pdf</u>
- 42. Reiterer F, Polterauer P, Schoemaker M, Schmelzeisen-Redecker G, Freckmann G, Heinemann L, et al. Significance and reliability of MARD for the accuracy of CGM systems. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2017 Jan;11(1):59-67 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296816662047] [Medline: 27566735]
- Facchinetti A, Sparacino G, Trifoglio E, Cobelli C. A new index to optimally design and compare continuous glucose monitoring glucose prediction algorithms. Diabetes Technol Ther 2011 Feb;13(2):111-119. [doi: <u>10.1089/dia.2010.0151</u>] [Medline: <u>21284477</u>]
- 44. Kovatchev BP, Gonder-Frederick LA, Cox DJ, Clarke WL. Evaluating the accuracy of continuous glucose-monitoring sensors: continuous glucose-error grid analysis illustrated by TheraSense freestyle navigator data. Diabetes Care 2004 Aug;27(8):1922-1928. [doi: 10.2337/diacare.27.8.1922] [Medline: 15277418]
- 45. Wentholt IM, Hoekstra JB, Devries JH. A critical appraisal of the continuous glucose-error grid analysis. Diabetes Care 2006 Aug;29(8):1805-1811. [doi: 10.2337/dc06-0079] [Medline: 16873784]
- 46. Clarke W, Anderson S, Kovatchev B. Evaluating clinical accuracy of continuous glucose monitoring systems: continuous glucose-error grid analysis (CG-EGA). Curr Diabetes Rev 2008 Aug;4(3):193-199. [doi: <u>10.2174/157339908785294389</u>] [Medline: <u>18690900</u>]
- 47. Sivananthan S, Naumova V, Man CD, Facchinetti A, Renard E, Cobelli C, et al. Assessment of blood glucose predictors: the prediction-error grid analysis. Diabetes Technol Ther 2011 Aug;13(8):787-796. [doi: 10.1089/dia.2011.0033] [Medline: 21612393]
- 48. Clarke WL, Cox D, Gonder-Frederick LA, Carter W, Pohl SL. Evaluating clinical accuracy of systems for self-monitoring of blood glucose. Diabetes Care 1987;10(5):622-628. [doi: <u>10.2337/diacare.10.5.622</u>] [Medline: <u>3677983</u>]
- Parkes JL, Slatin SL, Pardo S, Ginsberg BH. A new consensus error grid to evaluate the clinical significance of inaccuracies in the measurement of blood glucose. Diabetes Care 2000 Aug;23(8):1143-1148 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/diacare.23.8.1143] [Medline: 10937512]
- 50. Pfützner A, Klonoff DC, Pardo S, Parkes JL. Technical aspects of the Parkes error grid. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2013 Sep 1;7(5):1275-1281 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/193229681300700517] [Medline: 24124954]
- 51. Marling C, Bunescu R. The OhioT1DM Dataset for Blood Glucose Level Prediction. 2018 Presented at: Proc 3rd Int Workshop on Knowl Discov in Healthcare Data; 2018; Stockholm, Sweden URL: <u>http://ceur-ws.org/Vol-2148/paper09.pdf</u>
- Keenan DB, Mastrototaro JJ, Voskanyan G, Steil GM. Delays in minimally invasive continuous glucose monitoring devices: a review of current technology. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2009 Sep 1;3(5):1207-1214 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/193229680900300528] [Medline: 20144438]
- 53. Rebrin K, Sheppard NF, Steil GM. Use of subcutaneous interstitial fluid glucose to estimate blood glucose: revisiting delay and sensor offset. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2010 Sep 1;4(5):1087-1098 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/193229681000400507] [Medline: 20920428]
- Basu A, Dube S, Veettil S, Slama M, Kudva YC, Peyser T, et al. Time lag of glucose from intravascular to interstitial compartment in type 1 diabetes. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2015 Jan;9(1):63-68 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296814554797] [Medline: 25305282]
- 55. Cobelli C, Schiavon M, Dalla Man C, Basu A, Basu R. Interstitial fluid glucose is not just a shifted-in-time but a distorted mirror of blood glucose: insight from an in Silico study. Diabetes Technol Ther 2016 Aug;18(8):505-511 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/dia.2016.0112] [Medline: 27253751]

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18660/

- 56. Fath M, Danne T, Biester T, Erichsen L, Kordonouri O, Haahr H. Faster-acting insulin aspart provides faster onset and greater early exposure vs insulin aspart in children and adolescents with type 1 diabetes mellitus. Pediatr Diabetes 2017 Dec;18(8):903-910. [doi: 10.1111/pedi.12506] [Medline: 28165180]
- 57. Hayeri A. Predicting future glucose fluctuations using machine learning and wearable sensor data. 2018 May Presented at: ADA 78th Scientific Sessions; 2018; Orlando, FL p. 738-P URL: <u>https://diabetes.diabetesjournals.org/content/67/</u> <u>Supplement 1/738-P</u> [doi: <u>10.2337/db18-738-p</u>]
- 58. Hayeri A. Diabits an AI-powered smartphone application for blood glucose monitoring and predictions. 2019 Jun Presented at: ADA 79th Scientific Sessions; 2019; San Francisco, CA p. 922-P URL: <u>https://diabetes.diabetesjournals.org/content/68/Supplement_1/922-P</u> [doi: 10.2337/db19-922-p]
- 59. Gough DA, Kreutz-Delgado K, Bremer TM. Frequency characterization of blood glucose dynamics. Ann Biomed Eng 2003 Jan;31(1):91-97. [doi: 10.1114/1.1535411] [Medline: 12572659]
- Man CD, Micheletto F, Lv D, Breton M, Kovatchev B, Cobelli C. The UVA/PADOVA type 1 diabetes simulator: new features. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2014 Jan;8(1):26-34 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296813514502] [Medline: 24876534]
- 61. Mason L, Baxter J, Bartlett P. Boosting Algorithms as Gradient Descent. 1999 Presented at: Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems Proceedings; 1999; Denver, CO p. 512-518 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.5555/3009657.3009730</u> [doi: <u>10.5555/3009657.3009730</u>]
- 62. Drucker H, Burges C, Kaufman L. Support Vector Regression Machines. 1996 Presented at: Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems Proceedings; 1996; Denver, CO p. 155-161 URL: <u>https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.5555/2998981.2999003</u> [doi: 10.5555/2998981.2999003]
- 63. Leach P, Mealling M, Salz R. A Universally Unique IDentifier (UUID) URN Namespace. Internet Engineering Task Force. URL: <u>https://tools.ietf.org/html/rfc4122</u>
- 64. 45 CFR 46. The US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). URL: <u>https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/</u>regulations/45-cfr-46/index.html [accessed 2020-06-15]
- 65. Battelino T, Danne T, Bergenstal RM, Amiel SA, Beck R, Biester T, et al. Clinical targets for continuous glucose monitoring data interpretation: recommendations from the international consensus on time in range. Diabetes Care 2019 Aug;42(8):1593-1603 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dci19-0028] [Medline: 31177185]
- 66. Bergenstal RM, Beck RW, Close KL, Grunberger G, Sacks DB, Kowalski A, et al. Glucose management indicator (GMI): a new term for estimating A1C from continuous glucose monitoring. Diabetes Care 2018 Nov;41(11):2275-2280 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc18-1581] [Medline: 30224348]
- 67. Kovatchev B, Straume M, Cox D, Farhy L. Risk Analysis of Blood Glucose Data: A Quantitative Approach to Optimizing the Control of Insulin Dependent Diabetes. Journal of Theoretical Medicine 2000;3(1):1-10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/10273660008833060]
- 68. Miller RG. Simultaneous Statistical Inference. New York, NY: Springer; 1966.
- 69. Kovatchev BP, Cox DJ, Kumar A, Gonder-Frederick L, Clarke WL. Algorithmic evaluation of metabolic control and risk of severe hypoglycemia in type 1 and type 2 diabetes using self-monitoring blood glucose data. Diabetes Technol Ther 2003;5(5):817-828. [doi: 10.1089/152091503322527021] [Medline: 14633347]
- 70. Rokach L. Ensemble-based classifiers. Artif Intell Rev 2009 Nov 19;33(1-2):1-39 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s10462-009-9124-7]

Abbreviations

BCT: Bio Conscious Technologies, Inc BGLP: Blood Glucose Level Prediction CGM: continuous glucose monitoring GMI: glucose management indicator HBGI: high blood glucose risk index LBGI: low blood glucose risk index RMSE: root mean square error SVM: support vector machine T1DM: type 1 diabetes mellitus TIR: time in euglycemic range



Kriventsov et al

JMIR DIABETES

Edited by K Mizokami-Stout; submitted 10.03.20; peer-reviewed by C Toffanin, S Mougiakakou, R Mpofu, C Basch; comments to author 26.04.20; revised version received 19.06.20; accepted 30.07.20; published 22.09.20. <u>Please cite as:</u> Kriventsov S, Lindsey A, Hayeri A The Diabits App for Smartphone-Assisted Predictive Monitoring of Glycemia in Patients With Diabetes: Retrospective Observational Study JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e18660 URL: http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18660/ doi:10.2196/18660 PMID:32960180

©Stan Kriventsov, Alexander Lindsey, Amir Hayeri. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 22.09.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Web-Based and mHealth Technologies to Support Self-Management in People Living With Type 2 Diabetes: Validation of the Diabetes Self-Management and Technology Questionnaire (DSMT-Q)

Laura Kelly^{1,2}, BA, MSc, DPhil; Crispin Jenkinson^{1,2}, DPhil; David Morley^{1,2}, PhD

¹Health Services Research Unit, Nuffield Department of Population Health, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom ²Harris Manchester College, Oxford, United Kingdom

Corresponding Author:

Laura Kelly, BA, MSc, DPhil Health Services Research Unit Nuffield Department of Population Health University of Oxford Old Road Campus Oxford, OX3 7LF United Kingdom Phone: 44 (0)1865 289425 Email: <u>laura.kelly@ndph.ox.ac.uk</u>

Abstract

Background: A growing number of web-based and mobile health (mHealth) technologies have been developed to support type 2 diabetes self-management. Little is known about individuals' experiences with these technologies and how they support self-management. Appropriate tools are needed to understand how web-based and mHealth interventions may impact self-management.

Objective: This study aimed to develop an instrument, the Diabetes Self-Management and Technology Questionnaire (DSMT-Q), to assess self-management among people living with type 2 diabetes who use web-based and mHealth technologies.

Methods: A total of 36 candidate questionnaire items, drafted previously, were refined using cognitive debriefing interviews (n=8), expert consultation, and public patient involvement feedback. Item reduction steps were performed on survey data (n=250), and tests of validity and reliability were subsequently performed.

Results: Following amendments, patients and experts found 21 items relevant and acceptable for inclusion in the instrument. Survey participants included 104 (41.6%) women and 146 (58.4%) men. Two subscales with high construct validity, internal consistency, and test-retest reliability were identified: "Understanding individual health and making informed decisions" and "Confidence to reach and sustain goals."

Conclusions: Analyses confirmed good psychometric properties in the DSMT-Q scales. This tool will facilitate the measurement of self-management in people living with type 2 diabetes who use web-based or mHealth technologies.

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e18208) doi:10.2196/18208

KEYWORDS

mHealth; self-care; type 2 diabetes; self-monitoring; questionnaire

Introduction

In 2018, just over 3.8 million people in the United Kingdom were diagnosed with diabetes [1], an increase of 2.4 million since 1996 [2]. A total of 90% of those diagnosed with diabetes are thought to have type 2 diabetes (diabetes mellitus), with a further 1 million estimated to be unaware they have the

https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18208

RenderX

condition [2]. Complications that may need to be managed include gastroparesis, painful diabetic neuropathy, autonomic neuropathy, foot problems, kidney disease, erectile dysfunction, and eye disease [3]. Complications arising from this long-term condition can be avoided mainly through supporting patients to manage their condition through, for example, through achieving glycemic control, through education and/or through

People living with type 2 diabetes need to be supported to manage their condition, improve well-being, and prevent diabetes-related complications from arising. Key management priorities for UK health services include patient education, dietary advice, blood glucose management, and drug treatment [3]. While some areas of routine care (for example, therapy changes) may need to be implemented during face-to-face interactions, digital health care can also be adopted outside these interactions (for example, when promoting adherence and providing peer support) [5]. Some evidence indicates that web-based and mHealth technologies can be used successfully to enable patients to access information, individualize management, track progress and reach personalized goals and, facilitate communication with health professionals or peers [6]. The use of technology has led to improvements in physical activity, diet, problem-solving, and blood glucose control [7-12]; however, some evidence suggests that there may be aspects of self-care that are best-supported face-to-face [13]. In the long term, it may be that self-management technologies (for example, a mobile app targeting blood glucose control), are most effective when they are used interactively with a professional health care team [14].

Despite the availability of many mHealth self-management technologies, minimal evidence exists around their effectiveness, particularly concerning longer-term outcomes [15]. Evaluations of mobile apps aimed at encouraging behavior change predominantly focus on content evaluation and few measure effectiveness [16]. This gap is particularly evident for diabetes-related apps where content or usability is typically evaluated using self-developed checklists or through user feedback [16]. Many instruments used to measure the effectiveness of diabetes-related web-based or mHealth interventions have poor psychometric properties, do not meet guidelines promoted by regulatory bodies (for example, by not including the patient during development [17,18]) and may lack sensitivity to the effects of web-based and mHealth technologies as they were developed before their existence [8].

Assessing the effectiveness of technologies supporting self-management requires suitable instruments that (1) are appropriate for use with people living with type 2 diabetes, (2) includes user perspectives throughout development, and (3) is sensitive to the impact of web-based and mHealth technologies. A truly useful instrument would also be suitable for use in a comparator group not receiving the intervention. This study, therefore, aimed to develop a new measure, the Diabetes Self-Management and Technology Questionnaire (DSMT-Q), to assess self-management among people living with type 2 diabetes using web-based or mHealth technologies.

The content of the DSMT-Q was informed by a previous study that undertook in-depth qualitative interviews (n=15) with people living with type 2 diabetes in order to explore experiences of using web-based and mHealth technologies to manage their health [19]. The analysis identified seven themes as important to participants when using technology to support

XSL•FC RenderX self-management. These themes were termed: information, understanding individual health and personal data, reaching and sustaining goals, minimizing disruption to daily life, reassurance, communicating with health care professionals, and coordinated care (see Kelly et al [19] for further details). Draft questionnaire items were constructed to reflect the seven themes, forming an item pool of 36 candidate items for the new questionnaire. The 36 questionnaire items were arranged in two parts. The first 22 items asked about the management of type 2 diabetes and the use of web-based or mHealth technology, while a further 14 items asked about the extent to which a specific technology helped to manage aspects of diabetes. This paper reports the item refinement and psychometric validation of the candidate items.

Methods

Design and Ethics

A mixed methods study, Phase 1 aimed to refine the 36 candidate DSMT-Q items drafted previously using cognitive debrief interviews, expert consultation, and public patient involvement (PPI) feedback. Phase 2 carried out a psychometric validation of the remaining candidate items using appropriate quantitative methods. Ethical approval for this research was granted by the Medical Sciences Inter Divisional Research Ethics Committee of the University of Oxford (reference R59651/RE001).

Phase 1: Patient, Expert, and Public Item Refinement

Cognitive Interviews of People Living With Type 2 Diabetes

Thirty-six candidate items were pretested for ease of completion and understanding among people living with diabetes to ensure that items superficially made sense [20], and provided further support for content validity through ensuring that each theme identified in the qualitative interviews [19] was represented through the item content [21]. Participants were probed about their understanding of the proposed items and each item's relevance to self-managing health and the use of technology [21,22]. In cases where items were ambiguous or repetitive, they were amended or removed.

Study Participants and Procedure

Participants were aged 18 or over with a (self-reported) clinical diagnosis of type 2 diabetes and experience of using one or more diabetes-related web-based or mHealth technology. Participants who had previously taken part in an in-depth interview [19] to inform items and who consented to be contacted were emailed a participant information sheet. On agreeing to take part, participants could ask any questions about the research, asked to complete an online consent form, and given a link to the draft online survey containing the candidate items. Participants were given a GBP £20 (US \$24.92) voucher for their participation.

Interviews

Interviews were recorded and carried out over the telephone using a verbal probing method of cognitive interviewing to allow respondents an opportunity to give uninterrupted answers,

which was then followed by a focused interview [23]. During the focused interview, participants were reminded of their answers to each item, and to gain a deeper understanding of their responses, the reasoning behind their answers was explored [24].

Analysis

Participant comments were summarized and collated in an Excel document (Microsoft) according to each instruction and questionnaire item, allowing within-case (how the item fits within the questionnaire as a whole) and between-case (interpretation and consistency of items across the sample) analysis. Interpretation difficulties or inconsistencies were discussed among authors, amended where appropriate, and retested.

Expert Consultation

An expert panel consisting of three survey development and patient-reported outcome experts, one survey expert and user engagement manager for a national diabetes program, two diabetes experts specializing in digital health, one professor of diabetic medicine, and one consultant physician in diabetes were invited to review the candidate DSMT-Q items via email. Consulting experts sought to evaluate items from both health professionals and survey developers' perspectives. Comments and feedback were received via email, and items amended where appropriate after discussion among the authors.

PPI

PPI representatives who were members of a volunteer list held by the Nuffield Department of Primary Care Health Sciences Coordinator of Patient & Public Involvement were emailed an invite to take part in questionnaire feedback. Representatives were required to have type 2 diabetes, but as questions were designed to be answerable to both those who use technology to manage their health and those who do not, they were not required to have experience using technology to manage their health. Feedback was given over the telephone after representatives had been allowed to review the online survey.

Phase 2: Psychometric Validation

Two web-based surveys were formatted using Qualtric's survey software. Survey 1 included the refined DSMT-Q (21 items), the Diabetes Self-Efficacy Scale (DSES) [25], two questions on the use of technology and additional demographic questions.

The first question in Survey 1 asked the respondent if they had experience using web-based or mHealth technologies to manage their diabetes. They were shown an appropriate preamble to the DSMT-Q items: 'Think about the management of your type 2 diabetes over the *past four weeks*' or 'Think about the management of your type 2 diabetes, including your use of web-based or mobile technology, over the *past four weeks*.' All item stems remained the same regardless of the questionnaire preamble, and all responses were collated for item analysis.

The DSES is an eight-item scale to assess self-efficacy among people living with diabetes. The Diabetes Self-Efficacy Scale was developed for a randomized trial assessing community-based peer-led diabetes self-management [25]. Items were based on earlier chronic-disease self-efficacy scales [26].

```
https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18208
```

The internal consistency of items is high (α =.85), and the scale demonstrates good test-retest reliability (intraclass correlation coefficient [ICC]=0.80) [25].

Survey 2 aimed to assess the test-retest reliability of the DSMT-Q. The DSMT-Q, together with a transition item (whether the respondent's health has changed in the last two weeks), was therefore administered 2 weeks after Survey 1 had been completed.

Procedure

Study Participants and Recruitment

Participants were aged 18 or over with a (self-reported) clinical diagnosis of type 2 diabetes. Participants were recruited through a professional survey recruitment company. Eligible participants were provided with a participant information sheet and asked to confirm their consent to take part. Participants who confirmed they might be contacted again regarding the study while completing Survey 1 were sent an email 2 weeks later asking them to complete Survey 2.

We aimed to recruit 250 participants to complete Survey 1. Estimates suggest that meaningful psychometric tests require at least three times as many respondents as items [27], making this a conservative (large) sample size.

Analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to present demographic data. DSMT-Q items were subjected to several initial data checks to confirm their suitability for inclusion in further analysis. Decision rules for item removal included items with high floor and ceiling effects (>40% of respondents selecting one of the extreme response options) [28,29] and items demonstrating a large number of weak correlations (<0.2) with other items. Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was performed to group items into conceptually sound sub-scales. Suitability of using EFA on the dataset was assessed through performing the Bartlett Test Sphericity (*P*<.05) [30] and calculating of the Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) statistic which has a recommended value of above 0.6 [31]. Factors with Eigenvalues >1 were rotated using an oblique, Direct Oblimin, rotation so that axes were not restricted to right angles, hence allowing correlation between the factors [32,33]. While both the Structure and Pattern matrices were used in interpreting output, and the Structure matrix offered primary guidance for interpretation [34].

Once domain structures were finalized, sub-scales floor and ceiling effects (>20% of responses scoring 0 or 100) were examined, and population characteristics were explored to identify potential covariate factors impacting the final scales. Convergent validity was examined using Pearson correlation coefficients (r) to compare relationships between the DSMT-Q sub-scales and the DSES [33,35]. The DSES was hypothesized to have moderate correlations with DMST-Q scores. Internal consistency, an indication of a scale's reliability, was evaluated using the Cronbach alpha statistic (>0.7) [36]. External reliability was assessed using the test-retest procedure with the use of the ICC statistic to assess the stability of the scores [37].

Results

Phase 1

Patient Interviews

Eight participants took part in two rounds of cognitive interviews. In the first round, participants (n=4) considered most questionnaire content to be relevant to the management of type 2 diabetes; however, considerable changes needed to be made to the arrangement of the items. Participants found it challenging to respond to the second set of mHealth specific items as they did not typically use one specific technology (for example, one mobile app) in isolation. Furthermore, many questionnaire items did not apply to every technology used, and it was, therefore, difficult for them to determine how they should respond. The second part of the questionnaire was removed, resulting in 12 items being deleted and 2 items, covering topics not already present in the first part, being restructured and included. Two further items, which asked about health care services, were deleted from part one due to participant feedback stating they were unrelated to the personal management of their type 2 diabetes. Twenty-two items were therefore retained.

Five items were amended following participant feedback. Two were amended to improve comprehension and clarity, one was amended to make it more suitable to the response options, one was changed to be more specific and capture the intended meaning better, and one item was changed to prevent duplication with a previous item.

In the second round of cognitive interviews, following participant (n=4) feedback, four items were deleted as they were considered to duplicate existing content. Five items were amended to improve clarity, and one item was revised to apply

to a broader population. Two items were considered too broad and were made into four items to improve accuracy. This process resulted in 20 items for expert consultation.

Expert Consultation

Twenty items were circulated to the expert group. Following feedback, two items were amended to improve language for low literacy groups. One item was amended to be more inclusive to a broader range of people. Six items were amended to improve clarity, and one item was split into two items to try and find the best way to capture reassurance, resulting in 21 items.

Public Patient Involvement (PPI)

PPI representatives (n=4) gave feedback on the 21-item questionnaire. All items were understood by representatives; however, some showed a preference for the further granularity of items. For example, one representative expressed a wish to have separate questions for how easily they can monitor their blood glucose levels, diet, and exercise. This change was omitted due to the likelihood of high frequencies of not applicable or missing data.

Phase 2

Characteristics

Survey 1 participants included 104 (41.6%) women and 146 (58.4%) men. The average age was 55.9 years old (SD 16.4, range 69 years). The modal time since diagnosis of type 2 diabetes was between one and five years ago (n=90, 36%). Most participants (n=232, 92.8%) described themselves as White British. Further sample characteristics can be viewed in Table 1.

 Table 1. Participant characteristics.

Characteristic	Value	
Sex, n (%)		
Male: Female	146 (58.4): 104 (41.6)	
Age (years)		
Mean (SD, range)	55.9 (16.4, 19-88 years)	
Time since diagnosis, n (%)		
<12 months	27 (10.8)	
1-5 years	90 (36.0)	
6-10 years	56 (22.4)	
>10 years	77 (30.8)	
Ethnic group, n (%)		
White British	232 (92.8)	
White (other)	5 (2.0)	
Black African	4 (1.6)	
Asian	4 (1.6)	
Mixed race	3 (1.2)	
Other	2 (0.8)	

Item Reduction and Scale Development

Six items were removed due to ceiling effects of greater than 40%. The KMO value for the remaining 15 items exceeded the recommended value of 0.6 (KMO= 0.90), and the Bartlett Test of Sphericity reached statistical significance (P<.01), indicating there was a correlation between the items. Three factors were initially extracted, explaining 69.1% of the variance. One factor consisted of two items and had a poor Cronbach alpha level of

0.40. These two items were removed, and a second-factor rotation extracted two factors, explaining 63.6% of the variance. See Table 2 for the factor structure and loadings. Factor 1, entitled *Understanding individual health and making informed decisions*, consisted of seven items and had a Cronbach alpha level of 0.90. The second factor, entitled *Confidence to reach and sustain goals*, consisted of six items and had a Cronbach alpha level of 0.88.

Table 2. DSMT-Q factors and item loadings on the Structure matrix.

Item	Factor load	ling ^a
	1	2
I can easily monitor important information about my diabetes (for example, my blood glucose levels, diet, or exercise).	0.813	0.645
I am able to make sense of any information that I monitor (for example, my blood glucose levels, diet, or exercise).	0.812	0.639
I feel informed when making decisions about the management of my diabetes.	0.804	0.553
I am aware of the potential outcomes of any actions I take when managing my diabetes (for example, when taking medications or choosing foods to eat).	0.804	0.479
I have access to relevant information about my diabetes.	0.796	0.443
I can usually identify the reasons behind any changes to my blood glucose levels.	0.757	0.441
I understand how my body reacts to exercise.	0.728	0.612
I feel reassured that I am managing my diabetes well.	0.546	0.865
I think my diabetes is under control.	0.509	0.856
I can achieve any personal goals I set when managing my diabetes.	0.491	0.807
I am motivated to carry out routines to manage my diabetes (for example, take medication, exercise).	0.584	0.775
I know when to take action to maintain my desired blood glucose levels.	0.705	0.726
I feel motivated to play an active role in my diabetes management.	0.564	0.627

^aRotation Method: Oblimin with Kaiser Normalization.

Scale Distributions and Validation

Each scale was transformed to a 0-100 metric, where 0 indicated low levels of self-management, and 100 indicated high levels of self-management of type 2 diabetes. Scale scores were calculated by summing the final response values in each sub-scale and dividing the summed score by the maximum scale score. The raw scale score was then transformed into a 0-100 metric by multiplying the raw score by 100. Scale distribution statistics are reported in Table 3. Neither scale exhibited floor or ceiling effects, which was considered to be >20% of responses, achieving the minimum or maximum score. Minimal respondents achieved scores of 0, while 10.8% (n=27) of Factor 1 scores and 10.4% (n=26) of Factor 2 scores achieved the maximum score of 100.

Table 3.	Scale score	descriptive	statistics	(N=250).
----------	-------------	-------------	------------	----------

Scale	Minimum	Maximum	Mean (SD)	Skewness	Kurtosis	ICC ^a , n=113	P value
Factor 1: Understanding Individual Health and making informed decisions	0	100	75.3 (18.1)	-0.89	1.19	0.89	<.001
Factor 2: Confidence to reach and sustain goals	0	100	75.4 (17.7)	-0.95	1.43	0.86	<.001
DSES ^b	0	10	7.7 (1.9)	-1.01	1.00	N/A ^c	N/A

^aAbsolute agreement.

^bDiabetes Self-Efficacy Scale.

^cN/A: not applicable.

RenderX

Relationships between each DSMT-Q scale and a range of potential covariate factors were examined. No significant differences were found for either sex (Factor 1: t_{248} =-0.54,

https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18208

P=.59 and Factor 2: $t_{248}=-0.35$, P=.72) or age (n=248, Factor 1: r=-0.11, P=.10 and Factor 2: r=-0.06, P=.31) among either sub-scale scores. Nonparametric tests to examine sex

(Mann-Whitney *U* test of significance; Factor 1, *P*=.59, Factor 2=0.71) and age (n=248; Factor 1: ρ =-1.37, *P*=.03, Factor 2: ρ =-0.09, *P*=.15) also demonstrated no significant differences. No significant differences were observed for time since diagnosis for using parametric (analysis of variance; Factor 1: F_{246} =2.14, *P*=.10, Factor 2: F_{246} =1.891, *P*=.13) or nonparametric tests (Kruskal-Wallis k independent samples; Factor 1: *P*=.13, Factor 2: *P*=.15).

Relationships between the DMST-Q scales and the DSES scale were examined to assess convergent validity. Correlations were high (Factor 1, r=0.67, P<.001 and Factor 2, r=0.75, P<.001), indicating the scales were tapping into similar but different concepts.

As predicted, those who did use technology to support self-management scored more highly on both new DMST-Q scales. For Factor 1, those using technology to support self-management (n=92) had a mean score of 78.81 (SD 16.64), while those who did not use technology (n=158) scored 72.60 (SD 18.42, t_{248} =3.09, *P*=.002). For Factor 2, those using technology to support self-management (n=92) had a mean score of 80.21 (SD 14.61), while those who did not use technology (n=158) scored 72.52 (SD 18.73, t_{248} =3.38, *P*<.001).

Factor 1 and 2 also demonstrated good test-retest reliability with ICC values, for those who had indicated their health had remained the same compared to two weeks ago (n=113), equal to $0.78 \ (P < .001)$ and $0.74 \ (P < .001)$, respectively.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This paper reports the development of a new instrument, the DSMT-Q, to assess self-management in people living with type 2 diabetes using web-based and mHealth technologies to manage their health. Phase 1 used patient and expert feedback to reduce and refine 36 candidate items to 21 items. Phase 2 further refined items using EFA and confirmed the presence of two sub-scales. The first sub-scale contained seven items and was entitled "Understanding individual health and making informed decisions." Understanding individual health to make informed decisions was found to be extremely important in the preliminary qualitative work to support this research [19]. It is further supported by other diabetes research that links logging, visualizing, and understanding individual health to acquire new knowledge and make changes to behavior [38]. Similar conclusions can also be found in other condition groups, including COPD, where mHealth applications have also been used to support self-management [39].

The second subscale contained six items and was entitled "Confidence to reach and sustain goals." Although the preliminary qualitative work carried out to inform this instrument supports the grouping of these items, it is also supported through early research, which links the potential of web-based interventions to patient empowerment [40]. Gaining confidence and taking ownership to reach personal goals through monitoring physical activity on a mobile app has also been demonstrated among patients in the primary care setting [41].

Statistical analyses confirmed the DSMT-Q subscales were highly related to the DSES scale scores and therefore providing evidence of similar, yet distinct constructs. As expected, no significant differences were found for sex or age. Respondents who indicated that they did use technology to manage their health scored more highly on both scales indicating that the items can differentiate between technology and nontechnology users. Internal and external reliability was demonstrated for both scales.

The methods used in this study enabled input from both people living with type 2 diabetes and experts during the refinement of the new instrument. Incorporating the patient throughout the stages of instrument development is essential to ensure the user's perspective is accurately reflected [18,42], and the inclusion of experts helped to ensure that the instrument would be of use in a range of applied settings.

Questionnaire items were also designed to be used in a comparator, nonintervention group to maximize utility of the measure. Although the items are based on themes identified as relevant to the use of web-based and mHealth technologies, they are also applicable and worded appropriately for those who are not using technology to manage their health. As such, this instrument may be used in a variety of contexts where a comparator group receives standard care or other technology or non-technology-based resources. In contrast with other technology-specific instruments that include references to a specific device or website [43], the wording of the items allows for the responder to use multiple resources, for example, mobile apps plus wearable devices.

Limitations

There are a few limitations to this study regarding the participant sample. First, Black, Asian, and minority ethnic groups were underrepresented within the sample. Second, it should be noted that the use of survey panels to recruit participants for surveys is in its relative infancy in the patient-reported outcome setting; however, it is a method that has been incorporated into other research settings, such as health economics [44]. With regard to measurement properties, further longitudinal research is required to demonstrate the instrument's sensitivity to change.

Conclusions

This paper reports two phases of the development of a new instrument—the DSMT-Q. Analyses confirmed good psychometric properties in the DSMT-Q scales. This tool is fully compliant with relevant regulatory bodies, such as the FDA and EMA, and will facilitate the measurement of self-management in people living with type 2 diabetes using web-based or mHealth technologies.



Acknowledgments

LK contributed to the study design, carried out the survey, and had a lead role in the analysis. CJ and DM contributed to the study design and analysis. All authors contributed to and approved the final manuscript.

The authors would like to thank Diabetes UK and Diabetes Support Forum UK, who helped with recruitment for the Phase 1 interviews. The authors would also like to thank the participants who volunteered their time to take part in the study. The authors would like to thank all the expert reviewers who volunteered their time.

This research was funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Collaboration for Leadership in Applied Health Research and Care Oxford at Oxford Health NHS Foundation Trust. The views expressed are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the NHS, the NIHR, or the Department of Health and Social Care. Research costs were funded internally within the Health Service Research Unit, Nuffield Department of Population Health, University of Oxford.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. Diabetes Prevalence 2018. Diabetes UK. URL: <u>https://www.diabetes.org.uk/professionals/position-statements-reports/</u> <u>statistics/diabetes-prevalence-2018</u> [accessed 2020-03-01]
- 2. Us, diabetes and a lot of facts and stats. Diabetes UK. URL: <u>https://www.diabetes.org.uk/resources-s3/2019-02/1362B_Facts</u> and stats Update Jan 2019_LOW RES_EXTERNAL.pdf [accessed 2020-03-01]
- 3. Type 2 diabetes in adults: management. NICE guideline NG28 Internet. 2017. URL: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng28/chapter/1-Recommendations</u> [accessed 2020-03-01]
- Hex N, Bartlett C, Wright D, Taylor M, Varley D. Estimating the current and future costs of Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes in the UK, including direct health costs and indirect societal and productivity costs. Diabet Med 2012 Jul;29(7):855-862. [doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2012.03698.x] [Medline: 22537247]
- 5. Kerr D, Axelrod C, Hoppe C, Klonoff DC. Diabetes and technology in 2030: a utopian or dystopian future? Diabet Med 2018 Apr;35(4):498-503. [doi: 10.1111/dme.13586] [Medline: 29356078]
- 6. King D, Toobert D, Portz J, Strycker L, Doty A, Martin C. What patients want: relevant health information technology for diabetes self-management. Health Technol 2012;2(3):147. [doi: 10.1007/s12553-012-0022-7]
- Yu Y, Yan Q, Li H, Li H, Wang L, Wang H, et al. Effects of mobile phone application combined with or without self-monitoring of blood glucose on glycemic control in patients with diabetes: A randomized controlled trial. J Diabetes Investig 2019 Sep;10(5):1365-1371 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/jdi.13031] [Medline: 30815973]
- 8. Pal K, Eastwood SV, Michie S, Farmer AJ, Barnard ML, Peacock R, et al. Computer-based diabetes self-management interventions for adults with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013 Mar 28(3):CD008776 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008776.pub2] [Medline: 23543567]
- Schmitt A, Gahr A, Hermanns N, Kulzer B, Huber J, Haak T. The Diabetes Self-Management Questionnaire (DSMQ): development and evaluation of an instrument to assess diabetes self-care activities associated with glycaemic control. Health Qual Life Outcomes 2013 Aug 13;11:138 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-11-138] [Medline: 23937988]
- Murray E, Sweeting M, Dack C, Pal K, Modrow K, Hudda M, et al. Web-based self-management support for people with type 2 diabetes (HeLP-Diabetes): randomised controlled trial in English primary care. BMJ Open 2017 Sep 27;7(9):e016009 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016009] [Medline: 28954789]
- Whitehead LC, Crowe MT, Carter JD, Maskill VR, Carlyle D, Bugge C, et al. A nurse-led interdisciplinary approach to promote self-management of type 2 diabetes: a process evaluation of post-intervention experiences. J Eval Clin Pract 2017 Apr 15;23(2):264-271. [doi: 10.1111/jep.12594] [Medline: 27417302]
- Kebede M, Pischke C. Corrigendum: Popular Diabetes Apps and the Impact of Diabetes App Use on Self-Care Behaviour: A Survey Among the Digital Community of Persons With Diabetes on Social Media. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 2019;10:220 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00220] [Medline: 31024457]
- Chen L, Chuang L, Chang C, Wang C, Wang I, Chung Y, et al. Evaluating self-management behaviors of diabetic patients in a telehealthcare program: longitudinal study over 18 months. J Med Internet Res 2013 Dec 09;15(12):e266 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2699] [Medline: 24323283]
- Zhang L, He X, Shen Y, Yu H, Pan J, Zhu W, et al. Effectiveness of Smartphone App-Based Interactive Management on Glycemic Control in Chinese Patients With Poorly Controlled Diabetes: Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res 2019 Dec 09;21(12):e15401 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/15401] [Medline: 31815677]
- Veazie S, Winchell K, Gilbert J, Paynter R, Ivlev I, Eden KB, et al. Rapid Evidence Review of Mobile Applications for Self-management of Diabetes. J Gen Intern Med 2018 Jul;33(7):1167-1176 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-018-4410-1] [Medline: 29740786]

- McKay FH, Cheng C, Wright A, Shill J, Stephens H, Uccellini M. Evaluating mobile phone applications for health behaviour change: A systematic review. J Telemed Telecare 2018 Jan;24(1):22-30. [doi: <u>10.1177/1357633X16673538</u>] [Medline: <u>27760883</u>]
- 17. FDA. US Department of Health and Human Services Food and Drug Administration. Guidance for industry: patient-reported outcome measures: use in medical product development to support labeling claims. Internet. 2009. URL: <u>https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/</u>
- patient-reported-outcome-measures-use-medical-product-development-support-labeling-claims [accessed 2020-02-11]
 18. EMA. Reflection paper on the regulatory guidance for the use of health-related quality of life (HRQL) measures in the evaluation of medicinal products Internet. European Medicine Agency. 2004. URL: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/</u>regulatory-guidance-use-health-related-quality-life-hrql-measures-evaluation-medicinal-products [accessed 2020-02-11]
- Kelly L, Jenkinson C, Morley D. Experiences of Using Web-Based and Mobile Technologies to Support Self-Management of Type 2 Diabetes: Qualitative Study. JMIR Diabetes 2018 May 11;3(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/diabetes.9743] [Medline: 30291098]
- 20. Jenkinson C, McGee H. Patient assessed outcomes: measuring health status quality of life. In: Jenkinson C, editor. Assess Eval Heal Med Care A Methods Text. Oxford: Open University Press; 1997.
- 21. Bowling A. Measuring Health: A review of quality of life measurement scales. Third. Maidenhead: Open University Press; 2005.
- Revicki DA, Erickson PA, Sloan JA, Dueck A, Guess H, Santanello NC, Mayo/FDA Patient-Reported Outcomes Consensus Meeting Group. Interpreting and reporting results based on patient-reported outcomes. Value Health 2007;10 Suppl 2:S116-S124 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1524-4733.2007.00274.x] [Medline: 17995470]
- 23. Willis G. Cognitive Interviewing in Practice: Think-Aloud, Verbal Probing, and Other Techniques. Cognitive Interviewing. Thousand Oaks, USA: Sage Publications; 2005.
- 24. Willis G. Analysis of the Cognitive Interview in Questionnaire Design. Oxford University Press 2015.
- 25. Lorig K, Ritter PL, Villa FJ, Armas J. Community-based peer-led diabetes self-management: a randomized trial. Diabetes Educ 2009;35(4):641-651. [doi: 10.1177/0145721709335006] [Medline: 19407333]
- 26. Lorig K. Outcome Measures for Health Education and Other Health Care Interventions. In: Outcome Measures for Health Education and Other Health Care Interventions. London: SAGE Publications; 1996.
- 27. Kline P. A Psychometric Primer. London: Free Association Books; 2000.
- 28. Jenkinson C, Fitzpatrick R, Peto V, Dummett S, Morley D, Saunders P. The Parkinson's Disease Questionnaire: User Manual. Oxford: Health Services Research Unit; 2012.
- Peto V, Jenkinson C, Fitzpatrick R, Greenhall R. The development and validation of a short measure of functioning and well being for individuals with Parkinson's disease. Qual Life Res 1995 Jun;4(3):241-248. [doi: <u>10.1007/bf02260863</u>] [Medline: <u>7613534</u>]
- Puvvada SD, Funkhouser WK, Greene K, Deal A, Chu H, Baldwin AS, et al. NF-kB and Bcl-3 activation are prognostic in metastatic colorectal cancer. Oncology 2010;78(3-4):181-188 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1159/000313697] [Medline: 20414006]
- 31. Kaiser HF, Rice J. Little Jiffy, Mark IV. Educational and Psychological Measurement 2016 Jul 02;34(1):111-117. [doi: 10.1177/001316447403400115]
- 32. Matsunaga M. How to Factor-Analyze Your Data Right: Do's, Don'ts, and How-To's. Int J Psychol Res 2010;3(1):110.
- 33. Norman G, Streiner D. Biostatistics: The Bare Essentials. London: B. C. Decker; 2000.
- 34. Pett M, Lackey N, Sullivan J. Making Sense of Factor Analysis: The Use of Factor Analysis for Instrument Development in Health Care Research. London: SAGE Publications; 2003.
- 35. Williams G. In: Detels R, Beaglehole R, Lansang MA, Gulliford M, editors. Statistical methods. New York: Oxford University Press; 2009.
- 36. Cronbach LJ. Coefficient alpha and the internal structure of tests. Psychometrika 1951 Sep;16(3):297-334. [doi: 10.1007/bf02310555]
- 37. Nunnally J, Bernstein I. Psychometric Theory. 3rd ed. New York: McGraw-Hill; 1994.
- Burford SJ, Park S, Dawda P. Small Data and Its Visualization for Diabetes Self-Management: Qualitative Study. JMIR Diabetes 2019 Aug 13;4(3):e10324 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10324] [Medline: 31411137]
- Williams V, Price J, Hardinge M, Tarassenko L, Farmer A. Using a mobile health application to support self-management in COPD: a qualitative study. Br J Gen Pract 2014 Jul;64(624):e392-e400 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3399/bjgp14X680473] [Medline: 24982491]
- 40. Samoocha D, Bruinvels DJ, Elbers NA, Anema JR, van der Beek AJ. Effectiveness of web-based interventions on patient empowerment: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Med Internet Res 2010 Jun 24;12(2):e23 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1286] [Medline: 20581001]
- 41. Casey M, Hayes PS, Glynn F, OLaighin G, Heaney D, Murphy AW, et al. Patients' experiences of using a smartphone application to increase physical activity: the SMART MOVE qualitative study in primary care. Br J Gen Pract 2014 Aug;64(625):e500-e508 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3399/bjgp14X680989] [Medline: 25071063]

- 42. Speight J, Barendse SM. FDA guidance on patient reported outcomes. BMJ 2010 Jun 21;340:c2921. [doi: 10.1136/bmj.c2921] [Medline: 20566597]
- Kelly L, Ziebland S, Jenkinson C. Measuring the effects of online health information: Scale validation for the e-Health Impact Questionnaire. Patient Educ Couns 2015 Nov;98(11):1418-1424 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2015.06.008] [Medline: 26162953]
- Fletcher BR, Rowe R, Hollowell J, Scanlon M, Hinton L, Rivero-Arias O. Exploring women's preferences for birth settings in England: A discrete choice experiment. PLoS One 2019;14(4):e0215098 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0215098] [Medline: <u>30973919</u>]

Abbreviations

CBG: continuous blood glucose DSES: Diabetes Self-Efficacy Scale DSMT-Q: Diabetes Self-Management and Technology Questionnaire EFA: exploratory factor analysis HbA_{1c}: glycated hemoglobin ICC: intraclass correlation coefficient KMO: Kaiser–Meyer–Olkin NHS: National Health Service

Edited by D Griauzde; submitted 11.02.20; peer-reviewed by J Zhou, K Anderson; comments to author 21.03.20; revised version received 15.05.20; accepted 22.05.20; published 09.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Kelly L, Jenkinson C, Morley D Web-Based and mHealth Technologies to Support Self-Management in People Living With Type 2 Diabetes: Validation of the Diabetes Self-Management and Technology Questionnaire (DSMT-Q) JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e18208 URL: <u>https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18208</u> doi:<u>10.2196/18208</u> PMID:<u>32673214</u>

©Laura Kelly, Crispin Jenkinson, David Morley. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 09.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Changes in Patient-Reported Outcome Measures With a Technology-Supported Behavioral Lifestyle Intervention Among Patients With Type 2 Diabetes: Pilot Randomized Controlled Clinical Trial

Rozmin Jiwani¹, PhD, RN; Jing Wang¹, PhD, RN; Andrea Berndt¹, PhD; Padmavathy Ramaswamy², PhD, RN; Nitha Mathew Joseph², PhD, RN; Yan Du¹, PhD, RN; Jisook Ko¹, PhD, RN; Sara Espinoza¹, MD

¹University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio, San Antonio, TX, United States

²Cizik School of Nursing, The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Houston, TX, United States

Corresponding Author:

Rozmin Jiwani, PhD, RN University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio 7703 Floyd Curl Drive San Antonio, TX, 78229 United States Phone: 1 2104508498 Email: jiwani@uthscsa.edu

Abstract

Background: In the United States, more than one-third of the adult population is obese, and approximately 25.2% of those aged \geq 65 years have type 2 diabetes (T2D), which is the seventh leading cause of death. It is important to measure patient-reported outcomes and monitor progress or challenges over time when managing T2D to understand patients' perception of health and quantify the impact of disease processes or intervention effects. The evaluation of patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) is especially important among patients with multiple chronic conditions in which clinical measures do not provide a complete picture of health.

Objective: This study examined the feasibility of collecting Patient-Reported Outcome Measurement Information System (PROMIS) measures, and preliminarily evaluated changes in PROMIS scores and compared the scores with standard scores of the general US population. The parent study is a pilot randomized controlled clinical trial testing three different modes (mobile health [mHealth], paper diary, and control) of self-monitoring in a behavioral lifestyle intervention among overweight or obese patients with T2D.

Methods: Patients with comorbid overweight or obesity and a diagnosis of T2D for at least 6 months were recruited from a diabetes education program. Participants were randomized to the following three groups: mHealth, paper diary, and control (standard of care) groups. Paper diary and mHealth experimental groups received additional behavioral lifestyle intervention education sessions, as well as tools to self-monitor weight, physical activity, diet, and blood glucose. All participants completed PROMIS-57 and PROMIS-Global Health (GH) version 1.0 questionnaires during visits at baseline, 3 months, and 6 months. The PROMIS-57 includes the following seven domains: anxiety, depression, fatigue, pain interference, physical function, satisfaction with participation in social roles, and sleep disturbance. The PROMIS-GH is composed of the following two domains: global mental health and global physical health.

Results: A total of 26 patients (mHealth, 11; paper diary, 9; control, 6) were included in our analysis. The study sample was predominantly African American (68%) and female (57%), with a mean age of 54.7 years and a mean BMI of 37.5 kg/m². All patients completed the PROMIS-57 and PROMIS-GH questionnaires, and we compared the mean scores of the three groups to investigate potential differences. No relevant differences were noted across the groups. However, positive trends were noted in both intervention (mHealth and paper diary) groups in the middle (month 3) and end (month 6) of the study.

Conclusions: Our pilot study provides evidence for the feasibility of using PROMIS questionnaires to record important components of T2D-related symptoms among overweight or obese individuals. The results from our study support the use of PROMIS questionnaires to provide clinicians and researchers with a benchmark for assessing the overall need for symptom management and determining the success or challenges of an intervention.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02858648; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02858648

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e19268) doi:10.2196/19268

KEYWORDS

Patient-Reported Outcome Measurement Information System; patient-reported outcomes; patient-reported outcome measures; type 2 diabetes; self-management; self-monitoring; behavioral lifestyle interventions

Introduction

In the United States, more than one-third of the adult population is obese [1], and the prevalence of obesity among adults in Texas is currently 33.0% (up from 21.7% in 2000). Texas is ranked 14th for obesity in the United States [2]. Obesity-related conditions, such as type 2 diabetes (T2D), heart disease, stroke, and certain types of cancer, are some of the leading causes of preventable premature death [3]. Obesity affects some groups more than others, and Hispanic people and non-Hispanic black people were reported to have the highest age-adjusted prevalence of obesity at 47.0% and 46.8%, respectively [3]. T2D is the seventh leading cause of death in the United States, and the percentage of adults with diabetes shows an increase with age, reaching a high of 25.2% among those aged ≥ 65 years [4]. Compared with non-Hispanic white people, the age-adjusted prevalence of diagnosed and undiagnosed diabetes was reported to be higher among Hispanic and non-Hispanic black people [4]. The management of diabetes is complex, and people living with diabetes need to make many choices related to their treatment and management, including self-monitoring their diet and activity.

Mobile health (mHealth), defined as the delivery of health care services and information using mobile technologies, is being increasingly utilized in diabetes management [5,6]. The technologies include smartphones, wearable devices, smart and connected devices, and apps. Several studies and systematic reviews have strongly supported the effectiveness of mobile apps and smart devices for diabetes management in recent years [5-8]. The authors have highlighted the positive clinical outcomes of these interventions, including reduction of hemoglobin A_{1c} , when compared with standard care, and other diabetes and cardiometabolic variables such as blood glucose levels, blood pressure, serum lipid levels, and body weight.

Although clinical outcomes are important in the management of T2D, it is also important to integrate patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) to improve overall care among people with T2D. The Patient-Reported Outcome Measurement Information System (PROMIS) initiative from the National Institutes of Health was developed to improve and standardize measurements of patient-reported outcomes [9]. PROMIS is a set of person-centered measure scores that screen; evaluate interventions; and monitor physical, mental, and social health and well-being in general populations and among individuals with chronic conditions to understand their perceptions of health and ultimately what information is most meaningful to them [9]. This is especially important among patients with chronic conditions in which clinical performance measures do not provide a complete picture of health [10]. It can also provide clinicians and researchers with a benchmark for assessing the

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e19268/

overall need for treatment and management, and determining the success or challenges of an intervention or treatment [9]. There is growing evidence of the validity of PROMIS tools, and they are in widespread use but have undergone limited validation in vulnerable populations with multiple comorbid conditions, including overweight or obese adults with T2D.

This study is a secondary analysis examining the feasibility of collecting PROMIS data and a preliminary evaluation of changes in PROMIS questionnaires, as part of a pilot randomized controlled clinical trial testing three different modes (mHealth, paper diary, and control) of self-monitoring of behavioral lifestyle interventions among overweight or obese patients with T2D [11]. We compared the mean scores and SDs for the three study groups to the data of a US reference population. The presence of a common set of outcome metrics would greatly improve the ability to compare outcomes across institutions and populations and inform the provision of effective care [9].

This study aimed to examine the feasibility of collecting PROMIS measures and to preliminarily evaluate the changes in PROMIS-57 and PROMIS Global Health (GH) questionnaires in a pilot randomized controlled clinical trial testing three different modes (mHealth, paper diary, and control) of self-monitoring of behavioral lifestyle interventions among overweight or obese adults with T2D from a parent study [11].

Methods

Recruitment

Participants were recruited from a certified American Diabetes Association diabetes education program in Harris County, Texas. The primary clientele of the selected location is uninsured or underinsured individuals from the surrounding area. Flyers were distributed by diabetes educators to patients attending diabetes education classes, and interested participants could contact the study team for additional details and enrollment.

Participants were screened for eligibility based on the following criteria: (1) diagnosis of T2D for at least 6 months (confirmed in the electronic health records); (2) overweight or obesity (BMI $\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$); (3) age 21 to 75 years; (4) ability to read and write in English; and (5) completion or near completion of the basic diabetes self-management education offered at the recruitment site. The exclusion criteria were as follows: (1) history of severe psychiatric disorders (eg, bipolar disorder and schizophrenia); (2) inability to perform regular activity; (3) current pregnancy or planning for a vacation in the next 6 months; (5) previous participation in an intensive behavioral lifestyle intervention; and (6) substance abuse in the past year.

XSL•FO RenderX

This paper describes the secondary data analysis of a three-group pilot randomized controlled clinical trial, which compared the efficacy of behavioral lifestyle interventions using either mHealth or paper diary self-monitoring tools among underserved populations with comorbid T2D and overweight or obesity [11]. The pilot study's primary and secondary outcome measures were glycemic control and weight, respectively. All three groups completed usual diabetes care and education; the mHealth and paper diary experimental groups additionally completed 11 group sessions as part of the behavioral lifestyle intervention over 6 months and self-monitored their diet, physical activity, weight, and blood glucose levels [11].

In addition to other measures, participants in all three groups completed PROMIS-57 and PROMIS-GH version 1.0 questionnaires at baseline, 3 months, and 6 months to evaluate the impact of behavioral lifestyle interventions on PROMs in this study.

There is substantial clinically valid evidence that PROMIS was successful in developing measures that are effective across a range of chronic conditions (chronic heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, rheumatoid arthritis, cancer, back pain, and major depression) and predominately in white non-Hispanic people [12]. The PROMIS-57 is intended for use across a variety of conditions and assesses the following seven domains: physical function, anxiety, depression, fatigue, sleep disturbance, pain interference, and satisfaction with participation in social roles and activities [13]. There is also a single item in all PROMIS questionnaires measuring pain intensity, which has 11 response options ranging in value from 0 to 10. For the pain intensity domain, higher values reflect greater pain [13]. The seven domains are composed of eight items, with response options ranging on a 5-point Likert scale (always, often, sometimes, rarely, and never). For the physical function and satisfaction with participation in social roles domains, higher scores reflect better functioning. In contrast, for the anxiety, depression, fatigue, pain interference, and sleep disturbance domains, higher scores reflect poorer functioning. PROMIS-GH refers to a person's general evaluation of health and produces the following two scores: global physical health (GPH) and global mental health (GMH). The GPH assesses physical health (ie, physical functioning, pain intensity, and fatigue), whereas the GMH assesses overall quality of life, mental health, satisfaction with social activities, relationships, and emotional problems. Higher scores for GMH and GPH reflect better functioning [13].

Statistical Analysis

Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 25 (IBM Corp) was used for all statistical analyses. Significance was set at $\alpha = .05$ [14]. For all variables, frequency distributions were generated. For nominal and ordinal variables, percentages and modes were evaluated. For interval and ratio variables, means and standard deviations were calculated if the variables were normally distributed. When response sets for participants were incomplete, missing responses were imputed using regression substitution if 80% or more of the responses were present. After imputations, raw score totals and T-scores were generated for complete response sets [13]. The Mann-Whitney U test was used when comparing two groups for an ordinal dependent variable (mHealth group and paper diary group). The Kruskal-Wallis test was used when comparing three groups (mHealth, paper diary, and control) for an ordinal dependent variable. To compare the T-scores of the mHealth group to those of the paper diary group for the seven domains from the PROMIS-57 and the two domains from the PROMIS-GH, Mann-Whitney U analyses were performed. To examine if the T-scores for the seven domains from the PROMIS-57 and the two domains from the PROMIS-GH varied as a function of the group at each time point, Kruskal-Wallis tests were performed.

Results

Sample Description

A total of 26 patients (11 in the mHealth group, 9 in the paper diary group, and 6 in the control group) were included in our analysis. The study sample consisted of predominantly African American (68%) and female (57%) participants, with a mean age of 54.7 years and a mean BMI of 37.5 kg/m². A detailed description of the sample can be found in the parent study [11].

Table 1 presents the descriptive statistics for PROMIS-57 and PROMIS-GH. The feasibility of collecting PROMIS-57 and PROMIS-GH data in a pilot randomized controlled clinical trial is high, and all of the 26 patients completed the baseline and 3- and 6-month assessments on PROMIS tools.

The analysis compared group scores at baseline, 3 months, and 6 months. Evaluation of the results from the Mann-Whitney U test and Kruskal-Wallis test indicated that there were no relevant differences in PROMIS scores among the three groups at any time point. However, interpretation of the results from the Mann-Whitney U test indicated a trend for the PROMIS-GH domain GMH at 3 months (U=–1.8, P=.06), that is, GMH showed a trend of lower scores in the mHealth group (mean 42.3, SD 4.5) than in the paper diary group (mean 45.9, SD 5.2) at 3 months; however, this was not significant (P=.06).



Table 1. Descriptive statistics on PROMIS-57 and PROMIS Global Health.

Jiwani et al

Questionnaire domain and time point ^a	mHealth ^b (n=11),	Paper diary (n=9),	Control (n=6),
	mean (SD) score	mean (SD) score	mean (SD) score
PROMIS ^c -57			
Physical Function ^d			
Baseline	40.6 (7.5)	39.1 (6.3)	41.5 (5.2)
Three months	41.4 (8.4)	44.1 (7.9)	42.5 (8.9)
Six months	40.2 (8.2)	47.1 (10.1)	45.1 (11.9)
Satisfaction with social roles ^d			
Baseline	46.6 (9.2)	42.4 (10.5)	46.5 (4.3)
Three months	49.0 (10.3)	53.4 (11.9)	42.5 (7.5)
Six months	45.6 (11.4)	46.6 (14.8)	52.0 (13.1)
Anxiety ^e			
Baseline	53.4 (10.2)	56.1 (11.6)	52.0 (10.5)
Three months	54.8 (8.1)	55.0 (9.9)	51.6 (6.7)
Six months	51.7 (11.7)	50.4 (14.2)	48.1 (8.5)
Depression ^e			
Baseline	48.9 (9.9)	53.2 (10.5)	45.0 (10.2)
Three months	49.0 (9.8)	49.8 (11.6)	50.4 (3.0)
Six months	46.6 (12.9)	49.9 (12.7)	44.0 (7.4)
Fatigue ^e			
Baseline	53.5 (10.1)	55.4 (12.6)	52.9 (5.5)
Three months	54.0 (7.7)	53.1 (11.1)	53.5 (7.8)
Six months	53.9 (7.7)	47.8 (13.1)	52.8 (2.9)
Sleep disturbance ^e			
Baseline	56.4 (5.4)	53.0 (10.0)	59.4 (3.1)
Three months	56.6 (3.2)	56.1 (5.7)	59.3 (1.7)
Six months	56.6 (5.6)	59.5 (4.1)	56.8 (4.4)
Pain interference ^e			
Baseline	61.0 (9.1)	57.0 (10.3)	59.5 (5.5)
Three months	61.7 (5.2)	56.3 (11.8)	57.6 (11.5)
Six months	58.2 (9.8)	55.1 (12.5)	57.2 (3.5)
Pain intensity ^e			
Baseline	5.7 (2.4)	4.7 (2.4)	4.5 (4.2)
Three months	5.5 (2.8)	4.2 (3.1)	5.3 (4.4)
Six months	4.8 (2.5)	3.6 (3.5)	5.6 (2.3)
PROMIS-GH ^f			
Global Physical Health ^d			
Baseline	37.8 (4.2)	39.3 (5.1)	39.4 (4.2)
Three months	38.7 (4.0)	39.8 (5.0)	41.4 (7.0)
Six months	38.2 (4.8)	41.1 (5.4)	42.5 (5.9)
d			

Global Mental Health^d

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e19268/

XSL•FO RenderX JMIR Diabetes 2020 | vol. 5 | iss. 3 |e19268 | p.54 (page number not for citation purposes)

Questionnaire domain and time point ^a	mHealth ^b (n=11), mean (SD) score	Paper diary (n=9), mean (SD) score	Control (n=6), mean (SD) score
Baseline	40.8 (4.4)	42.3 (4.5)	45.8 (2.6)
Three months	42.3 (4.5)	45.9 (5.2)	45.5 (6.2)
Six months	42.3 (5.1)	42.8 (6.0)	44.4 (4.0)

^aFor all domains listed, the mean (SD) score for the US reference population is 50 (10).

^bmHealth: mobile health.

^cPROMIS: Patient Reported Outcome Measurements Information System.

^dHigher scores indicate better functioning.

^eHigher scores indicate worse functioning.

^fPROMIS-GH: Patient Reported Outcome Measurements Information System Global Health.

Thereafter, we compared the mean scores and SDs for the three groups (ie, mHealth, paper diary, and control) to the data of the US reference population. The mean score and SD for the US reference population for each of the seven domains of the PROMIS-57 and two domains of the PROMIS-GH were 50 and 10, respectively. For each domain, a higher score indicates that more of the concept has been measured. For the three groups in our study, the mean scores for physical function (PROMIS-57) and for PROMIS-GH were lower than the scores in the US reference population (mean score of 50), indicating poorer functioning (Table 1). Specifically, for physical function, the mean scores ranged from 39.1 to 47.1; for GMH, the mean scores ranged from 37.8 to 42.5; and for GPH, the mean scores ranged from 40.8 to 45.9. In addition, for the three groups in our study, the mean scores for anxiety, pain interference, and sleep disturbance were higher than the scores in the US reference population (mean score of 50), indicating poorer functioning. Specifically, for anxiety, the mean scores ranged from 48.1 to 56.1; for pain interference, the mean scores ranged from 55.1 to 61.7; and for sleep disturbance, the mean scores ranged from 53.0 to 59.5. Furthermore, the baseline scores of anxiety (mean 53.4), depression (mean 48.9), pain interference (mean 61.0), and pain intensity (mean 5.7) improved at the end of the study in the mHealth intervention group.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Our pilot study provides evidence for the feasibility of using the PROMIS questionnaires to measure patient-reported outcomes among overweight or obese individuals diagnosed with T2D. The mean T-scores across time for each group (ie, raw view) indicated that those in the mHealth and paper diary groups reported symptom improvement at months 3 and 6 from baseline. It is important to note that individuals with T2D in the study had greater symptom burden and poorer physical functioning at baseline than the general US population. The PROMIS P values were >.05; however, positive trends were noted in both intervention groups (mHealth and paper diary) in the middle (month 3) and end (month 6) of the study. Our results found that the mean scores of our participants for most domains were poorer than those of the US reference population. This suggests that overweight or obese individuals diagnosed with T2D have higher symptom burden and poorer functioning compared with healthy individuals. The results from our study

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e19268/

XSL•FO

support the use of the PROMIS questionnaires to provide clinicians and researchers with a benchmark for assessing the overall need for disease management and determining the success or challenges of an intervention.

Similar results have been reported in a cross-sectional study among patients diagnosed with T2D, where patients reported higher levels of pain and fatigue that were closely related to sleep disturbance [15]. Another cross-sectional study reported that patients who were very active in their self-care related to T2D had lower depression, better social outcomes, and better physical function [16]. To address the missing items from our study, we looked at the study conducted by Paz et al [17] that estimated the readability of the PROMIS questionnaires to assess their comprehensibility in a sample of African American and Latino older adults (aged ≥ 65 years). The authors reported that the participants had challenges in readability, comprehension, and interpretation of PROMIS items. The authors further reported that the study participants had limited educational attainment and socioeconomic status (similar to our study) and may experience cognitive decline from aging, chronic diseases, and possible polypharmacy, which could have contributed to our findings of missing items.

Strengths and Limitations

The PROMIS instruments chosen for the study offer an opportunity to explore a variety of health concerns in patients with T2D, which may not have time for discussion during a standard clinic visit. The participation retention rate of 92% at 6 months supports the idea that participants are interested in and accepting of self-monitoring behavioral lifestyle interventions.

Our pilot study has several limitations. It is important to note that the study population included individuals who were overweight or obese and had T2D, predominantly included African American people, and mostly included individuals lacking health insurance and having a lower socioeconomic status. At baseline, they had lower PROMIS scores than the mean score of the general US population (mean 50, SD 10), and their scores stayed low throughout the study. The participants were those seeking care at a diabetes education center and thus may not be representative of the general population. In addition, the pilot study was not designed to detect statistical significance, as the study was a feasibility study.

Conclusions

Our pilot study provides evidence for the feasibility of using the PROMIS questionnaires to measure patient-reported outcomes among overweight or obese individuals diagnosed with T2D. It is important to note that individuals with T2D in this study started out with greater symptom burden and poorer physical functioning at baseline compared with the general US population. The results from our study support the use of PROMIS questionnaires to provide clinicians and researchers with a benchmark for assessing the overall need for treatment and determining the success or challenges of the intervention. The *P* values of the PROMIS-57 and PROMIS-GH were >.05 (not significant); however, positive trends were noted in both intervention groups (mHealth and paper diary) in the middle (month 3) and end (month 6) of the study.

Future studies should consider using PROMIS computerized assessment testing that may be associated with higher completion rates and may reduce respondent burden by limiting the number of questions (fixed length) that participants need to answer. Future directions include (1) development and validation of a T2D-specific PROM that combines persons with similar clinical characteristics and risks for complications to identify treatment needs and (2) integration of these patient-reported outcome tools into routine patient care and research studies.

Acknowledgments

This study was supported by the RL5 Mentored Research Career Development Award through San Antonio Claude D. Pepper Older Americans Independence Center (P30AG044271). The parent study was funded by the Dean's Research Award and PARTNERS Awards at UT Health Cizik School of Nursing.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- Hales CM, Carroll MD, Fryar CD, Ogden CL. Prevalence of Obesity Among Adults and Youth: United States, 2015-2016. NCHS Data Brief 2017 Oct(288):1-8 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 29155689]
- 2. Overweight and Obesity-Adult Obesity Prevalence Maps. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, US Department of Health and Human Services; 2019 Oct 29. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/prevalence-maps.html</u> [accessed 2020-01-18]
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention CDC. Adult Obesity Facts. Obesity is a common, serious, and costly disease. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, US Department of Health and Human Services; 2017. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/adult.html</u> [accessed 2020-01-17]
- 4. National Diabetes Statistics Report 2020-Estimates of Diabetes and Its Burden in the United States. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, US Department of Health and Human Services; 2020. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pdfs/data/statistics/national-diabetes-statistics-report.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-01-19]
- 5. Kim BY, Lee J. Smart Devices for Older Adults Managing Chronic Disease: A Scoping Review. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 May 23;5(5):e69 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.7141] [Medline: 28536089]
- Arnhold M, Quade M, Kirch W. Mobile applications for diabetics: a systematic review and expert-based usability evaluation considering the special requirements of diabetes patients age 50 years or older. J Med Internet Res 2014 Apr 09;16(4):e104 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2968] [Medline: 24718852]
- Wu Y, Yao X, Vespasiani G, Nicolucci A, Dong Y, Kwong J, et al. Correction: Mobile App-Based Interventions to Support Diabetes Self-Management: A Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials to Identify Functions Associated with Glycemic Efficacy. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Jan 15;6(1):e20 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.8789] [Medline: 29334479]
- 8. Cui M, Wu X, Mao J, Wang X, Nie M. T2DM Self-Management via Smartphone Applications: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. PLoS One 2016;11(11):e0166718 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0166718] [Medline: 27861583]
- Haugstvedt A, Hernar I, Strandberg RB, Richards DA, Nilsen RM, Tell GS, et al. Use of patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) in clinical diabetes consultations: study protocol for the DiaPROM randomised controlled trial pilot study. BMJ Open 2019 Jan 17;9(1):e024008 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-024008] [Medline: 30782722]
- Scholle SH, Morton S, Homco J, Rodriguez K, Anderson D, Hahn E, et al. Implementation of the PROMIS-29 in Routine Care for People With Diabetes: Challenges and Opportunities. J Ambul Care Manage 2018;41(4):274-287. [doi: <u>10.1097/JAC.00000000000248</u>] [Medline: <u>29923844</u>]
- Wang J, Cai C, Padhye N, Orlander P, Zare M. A Behavioral Lifestyle Intervention Enhanced With Multiple-Behavior Self-Monitoring Using Mobile and Connected Tools for Underserved Individuals With Type 2 Diabetes and Comorbid Overweight or Obesity: Pilot Comparative Effectiveness Trial. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Apr 10;6(4):e92 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.4478] [Medline: 29636320]

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e19268/

- Cook KF, Jensen SE, Schalet BD, Beaumont JL, Amtmann D, Czajkowski S, et al. PROMIS measures of pain, fatigue, negative affect, physical function, and social function demonstrated clinical validity across a range of chronic conditions. J Clin Epidemiol 2016 May;73:89-102 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2015.08.038] [Medline: 26952842]
- Cella D, Riley W, Stone A, Rothrock N, Reeve B, Yount S, PROMIS Cooperative Group. The Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System (PROMIS) developed and tested its first wave of adult self-reported health outcome item banks: 2005-2008. J Clin Epidemiol 2010 Nov;63(11):1179-1194 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.04.011] [Medline: 20685078]
- 14. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 25. IBM Corp. 2020. URL: <u>https://www.ibm.com/products/spss-statistics</u> [accessed 2020-01-01]
- Zhu B, Quinn L, Fritschi C. Relationship and variation of diabetes related symptoms, sleep disturbance and sleep-related impairment in adults with type 2 diabetes. J Adv Nurs 2018 Mar;74(3):689-697. [doi: <u>10.1111/jan.13482</u>] [Medline: <u>29114911</u>]
- Shortell SM, Poon BY, Ramsay PP, Rodriguez HP, Ivey SL, Huber T, et al. A Multilevel Analysis of Patient Engagement and Patient-Reported Outcomes in Primary Care Practices of Accountable Care Organizations. J Gen Intern Med 2017 Jun;32(6):640-647 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-016-3980-z] [Medline: 28160187]
- Paz SH, Jones L, Calderón JL, Hays RD. Readability and Comprehension of the Geriatric Depression Scale and PROMIS Physical Function Items in Older African Americans and Latinos. Patient 2017 Feb;10(1):117-131 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s40271-016-0191-y] [Medline: 27599978]

Abbreviations

GH: global health
GMH: global mental health
GPH: global physical health
mHealth: mobile health
PROM: patient-reported outcome measure
PROMIS: Patient-Reported Outcome Measurement Information System
T2D: type 2 diabetes

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 10.04.20; peer-reviewed by JH Cho, J Rich; comments to author 04.05.20; revised version received 31.05.20; accepted 21.06.20; published 24.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Jiwani R, Wang J, Berndt A, Ramaswamy P, Mathew Joseph N, Du Y, Ko J, Espinoza S Changes in Patient-Reported Outcome Measures With a Technology-Supported Behavioral Lifestyle Intervention Among Patients With Type 2 Diabetes: Pilot Randomized Controlled Clinical Trial JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e19268 URL: <u>http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e19268/</u> doi:10.2196/19268 PMID:<u>32706652</u>

©Rozmin Jiwani, Jing Wang, Andrea Berndt, Padmavathy Ramaswamy, Nitha Mathew Joseph, Yan Du, Jisook Ko, Sara Espinoza. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 24.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Intervention Enhancement Strategies Among Adults With Type 2 Diabetes in a Very Low–Carbohydrate Web-Based Program: Evaluating the Impact With a Randomized Trial

Laura R Saslow¹, PhD; Judith Tedlie Moskowitz², MPH, PhD; Ashley E Mason³, PhD; Jennifer Daubenmier⁴, PhD; Bradley Liestenfeltz¹, BSc; Amanda L Missel¹, MS, PhD, RN; Hovig Bayandorian; James E Aikens⁵, PhD; Sarah Kim⁶, MD; Frederick M Hecht³, MD

¹Department of Health Behavior and Biological Sciences, School of Nursing, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

²Northwestern Medicine, Feinberg School of Medicine, Chicago, IL, United States

³Osher Center for Integrative Medicine, University of California San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States

⁴Department of Health Education, San Francisco State University, San Francisco, CA, United States

⁵Department of Family Medicine, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

⁶Division of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States

Corresponding Author:

Laura R Saslow, PhD Department of Health Behavior and Biological Sciences, School of Nursing University of Michigan 2178 400 North Ingalls Street Ann Arbor, MI, 48109 United States Phone: 1 7347647836 Email: saslowl@umich.edu

Abstract

Background: Adults with type 2 diabetes may experience health benefits, including glycemic control and weight loss, from following a very low–carbohydrate, ketogenic (VLC) diet. However, it is unclear which ancillary strategies may enhance these effects.

Objective: This pilot study aims to estimate the effect sizes of 3 intervention enhancement strategies (text messages, gifts, and breath vs urine ketone self-monitoring) that may improve outcomes of a 12-month web-based *ad libitum* VLC diet and lifestyle intervention for adults with type 2 diabetes. The primary intervention also included other components to improve adherence and well-being, including positive affect and mindfulness as well as coaching.

Methods: Overweight or obese adults (n=44; BMI 25-45 kg/m²) with type 2 diabetes (glycated hemoglobin [HbA_{1c}] \geq 6.5%), who had been prescribed either no glucose-lowering medications or metformin alone, participated in a 12-month web-based intervention. Using a 2×2×2 randomized factorial design, we compared 3 enhancement strategies: (1) near-daily text messages about the intervention's recommended behaviors (texts n=22 vs no texts n=22), (2) mailed gifts of diet-relevant foods and cookbooks (6 rounds of mailed gifts n=21 vs no gifts n=23), and (3) urine- or breath-based ketone self-monitoring (urine n=21 vs breath n=23). We assessed HbA_{1c} and weight at baseline and at 4, 8, and 12 months. We evaluated whether each strategy exerted a differential impact on HbA_{1c} and weight at 12 months against an a priori threshold of Cohen *d* of 0.5 or greater.

Results: We retained 73% (32/44) of the participants at 12 months. The intervention, across all conditions, led to improvements in glucose control and reductions in body weight at the 12-month follow-up. In intent-to-treat (ITT) analyses, the mean HbA_{1c} reduction was 1.0% (SD 1.6) and the mean weight reduction was 5.3% (SD 6.0), whereas among study completers, these reductions were 1.2% (SD 1.7) and 6.3% (SD 6.4), respectively, all with a *P* value of less than .001. In ITT analyses, no enhancement strategy met the effect size threshold. Considering only study completers, 2 strategies showed a differential effect size of at least a *d* value of 0.5 or greater

Conclusions: Text messages, gifts of food and cookbooks, and urine-based ketone self-monitoring may potentially enhance the glycemic or weight loss benefits of a web-based VLC diet and lifestyle intervention for individuals with type 2 diabetes. Future

research could investigate other enhancement strategies to help create even more effective solutions for the treatment of type 2 diabetes.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT02676648; http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02676648

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e15835) doi:10.2196/15835

KEYWORDS

type 2 diabetes; diet, ketogenic; text messages; self-management

Introduction

Type 2 diabetes is a costly [1] and deadly illness [2] affecting more than 30 million Americans. Our previous research suggests that a web-based *ad libitum* very low–carbohydrate, ketogenic diet (VLC) and lifestyle intervention that includes training in positive emotions and mindful eating can help overweight adults with type 2 diabetes improve their blood glucose control and lose weight [3,4]. This, in turn, may reduce the future risk of health complications [5]. Although other approaches, such as very low–calorie diets, may also increase glycemic control and reduce the need for antidiabetic and antihypertensive drugs [6], recent recommendations from the American Diabetes Association [7] and other reviews of research and clinical evidence [8,9] support the use of very low–carbohydrate diet interventions.

In this study, we evaluated 3 potentially helpful enhancements to the VLC diet and lifestyle web-based intervention: (1) text messages, (2) food and book gifts, and (3) type of dietary adherence self-monitoring using different measures of ketones (urine vs breath). Although potentially beneficial, these enhancements may also increase participant burden or increase intervention costs. Thus, the primary goal of this pilot study was to determine which methods may be effective for enhancing behavior change in future trials. All participants received access to a comprehensive web-based intervention that included positive emotion and mindful eating training in addition to dietary guidelines [4]. We then varied, in a $2 \times 2 \times 2$ full factorial design, whether participants received each of the 3 extra intervention enhancements or not.

First, we varied whether or not participants received text messages targeting improved intervention adherence. Message-based interventions have been shown to improve a wide variety of health behaviors, possibly because of their ability to remind participants of intervention-relevant behaviors or to address barriers to adherence [10,11]. Messages based on this particular diet and lifestyle intervention have not been previously tested. However, messages might also increase intervention costs and complexity and/or burden participants. Thus, this strategy should be tested before being included in future interventions.

Second, we tested the impact of mailing gifts of diet-relevant foods and cookbooks (6 rounds of mailed gifts vs none). Although providing meal replacements has generally been found to be helpful for weight loss [12,13], to our knowledge, it is novel to provide gifts of intervention-related foods and cookbooks. Previous research has hypothesized that mailed gifts increase positive affect, which, in turn, may increase intervention

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15835/

adherence [14]. However, this approach likewise adds expense, approximately US \$150 per participant in our design, and thus should be carefully evaluated for inclusion in future interventions.

Third, we assessed the impact of urine versus breath ketone self-monitoring. Self-monitoring may increase behavioral adherence to dietary interventions by providing external feedback for the targeted behaviors [15,16]. Such self-monitoring behavior improves diabetes self-management [17], and greater dietary self-monitoring is generally related to greater weight loss and dietary adherence [18]. People adhering to a VLC diet should produce ketones detectable in the breath or urine [19]. Hence, we sought to help participants self-monitor their ketones and thus dietary adherence in a less burdensome way than tracking their diet directly because dietary self-monitoring can be burdensome and long-term daily adherence can degrade in the long term [20]. We were especially interested in testing this enhancement strategy because of the price difference between the 2 ketone measurement approaches: when we conducted this trial, the urine test strips cost approximately US \$25 for 100 strips, and the breath meter costs approximately US \$150. We sought to determine whether the more expensive method of monitoring dietary adherence was actually more beneficial for participants.

Our study design was informed by the multiphase optimization strategy, which encourages intervention optimization through full factorial designs, allowing us to efficiently identify promising enhancement strategies for more definitive future testing. By using a full factorial as opposed to a three-arm study, this design requires fewer participants to rule in or out potentially promising intervention strategies [21]. The overriding goal of this trial was to help inform decisions about which enhancement strategies may be the most promising and should be combined into a treatment package to be tested in a full-scale follow-up trial [22].

Methods

Procedure

The institutional review board (IRB) at the University of Michigan, which also served as the IRB of record for study investigators at the University of California, San Francisco, approved the study materials (HUM00102827). We registered this study with clinicaltrials.gov (NCT02676648). We recruited participants between February 2016 and November 2016 and completed data collection by October 2017. We placed advertisements or notices of the research on the web (including Reddit, Facebook, Craigslist, University of Michigan's web-based portal for clinical trials, LinkedIn, Pandora radio,

XSL•FO RenderX

and ResearchMatch) and sent invitation letters to potentially eligible participants identified from health plan records at Michigan Medicine. We directed interested participants to the study website, where they completed a web-based self-report screening survey (Qualtrics) and where we displayed the logos of both schools involved. Those who were eligible for further screening based on their survey responses were asked to provide web-based electronic consent to undergo a second web-based survey (Qualtrics); self-administered glycated hemoglobin (HbA_{1c}) test from DTI Laboratories, Inc; and 3 days of dietary tracking on MyFitnessPal. We also mailed these individuals a body weight scale that connects to its own cellular network (BodyTrace). Finally, those who met all entry criteria (below) were invited to participate in the trial.

Participants were eligible to participate if they were aged 21-70 years, had a current HbA_{1c} of 6.5% or higher (measured with the at-home test), had a BMI of 25 to 45 kg/m² (based on self-reported height and measured weight per electronic communication from the mailed scale), had access to the internet for personal use, were willing to check their email at least once

a week, were comfortable reading and writing in English, had no potentially serious comorbidities such as liver or kidney failure, were planning on living in the United States for the duration of the trial, were not vegetarian or vegan, and were not on medications known to cause weight gain such as second-generation antipsychotics. Given that this study was conducted remotely, to mitigate the risk of hypoglycemia, we excluded participants who reported taking any glucose-lowering medication other than metformin.

Experimental Design

This $2 \times 2 \times 2$ full factorial experiment examined the impact of 3 experimental, two-level factors. We randomized the participants to 1 of 8 unique experimental conditions (Table 1).

Once all baseline measurements had been completed, the study staff randomized the participants to one of the abovementioned 8 conditions using a computer program to reveal the next assignment. The order was created using block randomization procedures, with blocks randomly allocated to size 8 or 16 and with the seed number of 714119960524911 from the Sealed Envelope website, we create a blocked randomization list [23].

Table 1. All tested combinations of the 3 intervention enhancement strategies.

Combinations	Experimental factors					
	Texting	Gifts	Ketone measurement			
1	Texts	Gifts	Urine			
2	Texts	Gifts	Breath			
3	Texts	No gifts	Urine			
4	Texts	No gifts	Breath			
5	No texts	Gifts	Urine			
5	No texts	Gifts	Breath			
7	No texts	No gifts	Urine			
5	No texts	No gifts	Breath			

Standard Intervention

We encouraged all participants to eat an *ad libitum* (noncalorie-restricted) VLC diet, as in our previous research [3,4], which focused on reducing carbohydrate intake to between 20 and 35 nonfiber grams a day and including calories derived from meats, cheeses, dairy products, eggs, fats, nuts, seeds, and low-carbohydrate vegetables and fruits. If participants experienced muscle cramps, we suggested that they consider taking over-the-counter magnesium supplements as needed.

We also provided participants with strategies to increase day-to-day positive emotions, mindfulness, and mindful eating [24-28]; a coach (the first author), who answered the participants' questions via email or phone [29]; encouragement to be physically active [30] and get sufficient sleep [31]; information about web-based VLC support groups; and suggestions to track their diet using a free web-based and mobile app, MyFitnessPal [32], daily in the first month, and starting in the second month, for 3 consecutive days every 4 weeks. We did not test basic aspects of the intervention, such as weekly emails and access to an email-based coach, via a full factorial

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15835/

trial design in this study. This is because such a trial design is best suited to testing potential components that may be costly or burdensome to participants.

The intervention lasted 12 months. During the first 4 months, we emailed the participants weekly. These 16 emails contained links that connected them to (1) a short survey to assess intervention-related adherence and health concerns; (2) a short, embedded video to teach assigned topics; (3) downloadable handouts to accompany the videos; and (4) links to external resources pertaining to that week's information. As some participants may prefer not to watch videos, we also provided video transcripts in a downloadable PDF format. Participants could watch and read the lessons whenever they wished. Lessons varied in length but, on average, required approximately 10 to 30 min to complete, including watching the video and reading the handouts. For the remaining 8 months of the program, we emailed participants links to the coursework every other week.

Three Experimental Enhancement Strategies

Once we assigned participants to 1 of 2 levels of each factor, we sent them assignment-specific materials throughout the 12-month intervention.

Text Messages

To encourage the adoption, engagement, and maintenance of the intervention, we randomized half of the participants to receive an average of 5 (SD 0.2) text messages per week (5 sent for 50 weeks, 6 sent for 2 of the weeks, sent each day between 9 AM and 5 PM). These were drawn from a pool of 262 unique messages that included motivational and educational reminders about the intervention's lessons or goals, advice about the VLC diet (recipes, web-based resources, and quotes from others who had tried the diet), advice about physical activity (with an emphasis on finding activities they enjoyed), advice about sleep (such as suggestions about sleep hygiene behaviors), and advice about psychological skills (around positive emotions, mindfulness, and mindful eating). The other half of the participants received no text messages.

Food and Book Gifts

We randomly assigned half of the participants to receive a mailed assortment of unusual and hard-to-find foods relating to the VLC diet and popular lay-press cookbooks or books specifically tailored for or about the diet. At baseline, we mailed these participants an assortment of foods for the VLC diet: 1 pound each of almond flour, coconut flour, and chia seeds as well as 1 ounce of liquid sucralose. They also received popular lay-press cookbooks or books specifically tailored for or about the diet at different times throughout the 12-month program (at baseline: Keto Living 3 Cookbook: Lose Weight with 101 All New Delicious and Low Carb Ketogenic Recipes [33]; at 3 months: Bacon & Butter, the Ultimate Ketogenic Diet Cookbook [34]; at 5 months: The Wicked Good Ketogenic Diet Cookbook: Easy, Whole Food Keto Recipes for Any Budget [35]; at 7 months: Good Calories, Bad Calories: Fats, Carbs, and the Controversial Science of Diet and Health [36]; at 9 months: The KetoDiet Cookbook: More Than 150 Delicious Low-Carb, High-Fat Recipes for Maximum Weight Loss and Improved Health [37]; and at 11 months: Quick & Easy Ketogenic Cooking: Meal Plans and Time Saving Paleo Recipes to Inspire Health and Shed Weight [38]). If participants in this group told study staff that they had difficulty with VLC adherence, we mailed them supplemental books and/or food products. This occurred with 2 participants. One participant was mailed several types of commercially available VLC breads. Another, whose computer was temporarily not functional, was mailed a physical copy of The Ketogenic Diet: A Scientifically Proven Approach to Fast, Healthy Weight Loss [39]. Participants in the nongifts group were not sent anything extra.

Urine Strips Versus Breath Meter for Ketone Self-Monitoring

We randomly assigned participants to self-monitor their dietary adherence biomarkers using either a urine- or breath-based meter. The urinary ketone test kits (KetoStix, Abbott; included 100 strips) provide feedback about urinary ketone acetoacetate. The breath meter (Breath Ketone Analyzer, Ketonix) measures

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15835/
```

XSL•F() RenderX the exhaled ketone acetone. We asked participants to use these at least once weekly for the first few months of the intervention.

Assessments

We measured outcomes at baseline and at 4, 8, and 12 months after baseline. As an incentive for continued participation, we paid participants US \$25 for completing their outcome measurements at 4 months, US \$25 at 8 months, and US \$50 at 12 months. At each period, we measured glycemic control and body weight (described below), and using web-based surveys at Qualtrics, we assessed the perceived helpfulness of the enhancement strategies (rated from 1 [not helpful] to 7 [very helpful]) and overall program satisfaction (rated from 1 [not at satisfied] to 7 [very satisfied]). For this particular study design, it was impossible for the participants or coach to be masked to the allocation status.

Glycemic Control

We assessed glycemic control by measuring HbA_{1c} using the self-administered, mailed AccuBase HbA_{1c} test (DTI Laboratories). This Food and Drug Administration–approved whole blood test uses a capillary tube blood collection method for reliable home-based data collection and high-performance liquid chromatography laboratory testing.

Body Weight

We measured body weight by mailing participants a scale that connects to its own cellular network. This method corresponds well to same-day in-person measurement by research staff [40] and has a back-end interface to allow easy download of participant data. As it connects via its own cellular phone network, participants do not have to set up any passwords, simplifying ease of use. We encouraged participants to weigh themselves weekly but only requested it at baseline and at 4, 8, and 12 months postbaseline. To ensure that we measured the participants' weight and not someone else's in their household who was using the scale casually, for these critical measurements, we asked them to step twice on the scale within 5 min. We averaged the 2 measurements to estimate their weight.

Analytic Plan

For completers-only analyses, we excluded participants who did not complete the 12-month assessment. For intent-to-treat (ITT) analyses (all participants included), we imputed missing 12-month values using the last observation carried forward method, one option for handling missing data in clinical trials [41]. We first collapsed across all groups and examined pre-post 12-month changes in HbA_{1c} and percent weight change using within-subjects t tests. We then examined the effect sizes of the 2 levels of each enhancement strategy compared with one another using Cohen d (using a pooled SD of the 2 levels of each strategy). Our primary goal was to screen each strategy for a medium effect size represented by an a priori Cohen dthreshold of 0.5 [42]. Moreover, because all participants were assigned to an active intervention and our sample size was small, we understood that we may not reach statistically significant differences between the levels of the enhancement strategies. However, we focused on effect size differences, as

nonsignificant between-level effect sizes can still help advise which enhancement strategies may be worth including in future trials. At 12 months, we also examined participants' impressions of the strategies and whether the strategies altered their overall satisfaction with the program (comparing the groups with t tests).

Results

We screened a total of 464 potential participants. We excluded potential participants if they used hypoglycemic medications other than metformin (n=96), reported a recent HbA_{1c} below

Figure 1. Study participant flowchart. HbA_{1c}: glycated hemoglobin.

6.5% (n=31), had a measured HbA_{1c} below 6.5% (n=52), self-reported BMI above 45 kg/m² (n=40), or did not provide usable contact information in the original survey (n=101; Figure 1).

Ultimately, we enrolled and randomized 44 participants, who were, on average, aged 52 years, had diagnosed type 2 diabetes for about 5 years, and started with an HbA_{1c} of 8.4% (Table 2). Approximately half of the participants were randomized to each level of the 3 experimental components (Figure 1). All participants lived in the United States, and half of the participants lived in Michigan.





Table 2. Baseline participant characteristics (n=44).

Characteristics	Participants
Sex, n (%)	
Men	11 (25)
Women	33 (75)
Age (years), mean (SD)	51.7 (11.0)
Race or ethnicity, n (%)	
American Indian or Alaska Native	1 (2)
Asian or Pacific Islander	5 (11)
Black	7 (16)
White	33 (75)
Latino or Latina	0 (0)
Duration of diabetes (years), mean (SD)	5.3 (4.1)
Smoker, n (%)	2 (4)
HbA_{1c}^{a} (%), mean (SD)	8.4 (2.2)
Weight (kg), mean (SD)	100.2 (20.1)
BMI (kg/m ²) mean (SD)	35.7 (5.6)
College graduate, n (%)	27 (61)
Married or long-term partner, n (%)	22 (50)
Total household income (US \$), n (%)	
≤35,000	13 (29)
35,001-75,000	18 (41)
≥75,001	12 (27)

^aHbA_{1c}: glycated hemoglobin.

We retained 73% (32/44) of the participants at 12 months. For HbA_{1c} , of the 11 participants who lacked a 12-month follow-up, month 8 data were carried forward for 4 participants, month 4 data were carried forward for 5 participants, and baseline data were carried forward for 2 participants. For weight, of the 12 participants who lacked a 12-month follow-up, month 8 data were carried forward for 4 participants, month 4 data were carried forward for 4 participants, month 4 data were carried forward for 5 participants, month 4 data were carried forward for 6 participants, and baseline data were carried forward for 6 participants, and baseline data were carried forward for 6 participants.

The VLC web-based multicomponent intervention, across all conditions, led to improvements in glucose control and body weight at 12-month follow-up. In the ITT analyses (including all participants), the mean HbA_{1c} decreased by 1.0%, and the mean weight was reduced by 5.3% (P<.001). Overall, 27% participants (12/44) achieved excellent control of their type 2 diabetes (HbA_{1c}<6.5%), 43% participants (19/44) lost at least 5% of their body weight, and 23% participants (10/44) lost at

least 10% of their body weight. For study completers, the mean HbA_{1c} was reduced by 1.2%, and the weight was reduced by 6.3% (*Ps*<.001). Of completers, 31% (10/32) achieved excellent control of their type 2 diabetes (HbA_{1c}<6.5%), 47% participants (15/32) lost at least 5% of their body weight, and 31% participants (10/32) lost at least 10% of their body weight.

In ITT and completers-only analyses, none of the extra enhancement strategies exerted a statistically significant impact on either HbA_{1c} or weight (all P>.10). Among study completers, 2 enhancement strategies met our a priori threshold of Cohen *d* of 0.5 or greater for differential effect sizes: text messages (vs no text messages) for HbA_{1c} reduction and urine ketone self-monitoring (vs breath ketone self-monitoring) for weight reduction (Table 3). None of the enhancement strategies met our Cohen *d* threshold in ITT analyses. Although the effect size for gifts did not meet our a priori threshold, it did have a small effect size, as Cohen *d* ranged from 0.2 to 0.3.



Table 3. Change in outcomes over 12 months.

Variable	Absolute HbA_{1c} change relative to baseline			Percent weight change relative to baseline				
	All (ITT ^a)	P value	Completers	P value	All (ITT)	P value	Completers	P value
Overall					_		•	_
Change (%), mean (SD)	-0.98 (1.58)	.001	-1.20 (1.65)	.001	-5.25 (6.04)	<.001	-6.32 (6.36)	<.001
Cohen d	-0.35	_	-0.56	-	27	_	-0.48	-
Text messages								
Yes (%), mean (SD)	-1.24 (1.89)	_	-1.59 (1.91)	-	-5.44 (6.70)	_	-6.95 (7.13)	-
No (%), mean (SD)	-0.74 (1.24)	_	-0.85 (1.35)	-	-5.08 (5.52)	_	-5.76 (5.76)	-
Difference (%), mean (SD)	-0.50 (0.48)	.30	-0.75 (0.58)	.21	-0.36 (1.84)	.85	-1.19 (2.28)	.61
Cohen d	-0.32	_	-0.46	_	-0.06	_	-0.18	_
Gifts								
Yes (%), mean (SD)	-1.14 (1.60)	_	-1.41 (1.88)	_	-5.78 (6.80)	_	-7.26 (7.08)	_
No (%), mean (SD)	-0.83 (1.59)	_	-1.03 (1.48)	-	-4.77 (5.37)	_	-5.48 (5.74)	-
Difference (%), mean (SD)	-0.31 (0.48)	.53	-0.39 (0.59)	.52	-1.01 (1.84)	.59	-1.79 (2.27)	.44
Cohen d	-0.19	_	-0.23	_	-0.17	_	-0.28	_
Ketone measurement								
Urine (%), mean (SD)	-0.97 (1.91)	_	-1.28 (2.07)	_	-6.61 (6.13)	_	-7.80 (6.37)	_
Breath (%), mean (SD)	-1.00 (1.26)	_	-1.12 (1.16)	_	-4.01 (5.82)	_	-4.83 (6.19)	-
Difference (%), mean (SD)	0.03 (0.49)	.95	-0.16 (0.59)	.79	-2.60 (1.80)	.16	-2.96 (2.22)	.19
Cohen d	0.02	_	-0.10	_	-0.43	_	-0.47	-

^aITT: intent-to-treat.

Feedback About Enhancement Strategies

Through open-ended questions in a web-based survey, we asked participants about their experiences with the different enhancement strategies. Some participants reported that the texts came at inconvenient times or were annoying. Others noted that the texts were very helpful and encouraging (eg, "I felt as though a friend was reminding me to stop rushing around, relax and be mindful"; "They give me occasional reminders that I am not on this journey alone"; and "They were good reminders to stay focused"). We asked participants who received the texts to rate how much they would recommend that we include them in the next study on a scale ranging from 1 ("don't include them, they were not helpful") to 7 ("you must include them, they were very helpful"). On average, participants rated the texts as helpful (mean 5.36, SD 1.99). We asked participants to rate their overall satisfaction with the program on a scale ranging from 1 ("not at all satisfied") to 7 ("very satisfied"). Both groups were satisfied with the program overall: those receiving the texts rated the program (mean 6.21, SD 0.89) and those not receiving the texts rated it (mean 6.12, SD 1.27; with a Cohen d of the difference between the groups of 0.08; P=.81).

In terms of the food and book gifts, participants reported that these helped them try new foods (eg, "...helped me to venture outside of my regular LCHF [low-carb, high-fat] menu"; "...let me try things first before spending lots of money on them"; "Very inspiring, and made trying new things possible"; and "OMGoodness these help soooooo much!"). We asked participants who received gifts to rate how much they would recommend that we include them in the next study on a scale ranging from 1 ("don't include them, they were not helpful") to 7 ("you must include them, they were very helpful"). On average, participants rated the gifts as very helpful (mean 6.47, SD 1.30). Both groups were satisfied with the program overall: those receiving the gifts rated it (mean 6.40, SD 0.99) and those not receiving the gifts rated it (mean 5.94, SD 1.18; Cohen d=0.42; P=.25).

Some participants found the breath meter hard to use (eg, "I couldn't ever get it to work properly"; "I wanted the breath ketone meter [Ketonix] to work, but the readings are difficult to decipher"; and "I could never get the software to work on my computer [after several attempts]"). Others enjoyed using it ("I love the Ketonix! It's so easy to use and makes me aware of ketosis. I try to use it every day or at least 3 times a week now.")

Participants did not make many comments about the Ketostix (urine strips), but one perceived it to be of potentially limited utility ("For me Ketostix indicators only showed small trace ketosis during my most successful weeks on the program so they don't really work well for me in terms of knowing if I'm successful or not on the program.")

We asked participants to rate how much they would recommend that we include them in the next study from 1 ("don't include them, they were not helpful") to 7 ("you must include them, they were very helpful"). On average, participants rated the

ketone self-monitoring approaches as somewhat helpful: urine: mean 4.47 (SD 2.07); breath: mean 4.29 (SD 2.09; Cohen d=0.09, P=.82). Both groups were satisfied with the program overall: those receiving the urine strips rated it (mean 6.50, SD 0.73) and those receiving breath meter rated it (mean 5.80, SD 1.32; Cohen d=0.66; P=.07).

Medication Changes

Although we intended to only recruit participants on no glucose-lowering medication (or only metformin), we erroneously randomized one participant who was taking sitagliptin. As metformin has a relatively low risk of hypoglycemia, physicians do not quickly reduce its dose. Therefore, as we intended to exclude participants on diabetes medications other than metformin, we had a limited ability to observe changes in glucose control medication. Overall glucose control medication changes (which were either for metformin or sitagliptin) included 3 discontinuations, 8 reductions (including the participant taking sitagliptin), 28 remaining the same, and 5 increases. Four participants were able to reduce their blood pressure medications, and 2 participants discontinued them.

Other Health Changes

Self-reported adverse events that we considered attributable to the intervention included only minor complaints from a minority of participants, such as acne, constipation, nausea, and dizziness. Other self-reported adverse events that we do not believe are attributable to the intervention included one case each of cancer (skin and thyroid), injuries (back, knee, and shoulder), kidney stone, and surgeries (eye and herniated disc).

Many participants self-reported improvements in a variety of conditions or measures including low energy ("I have more energy now"), pain-related foot neuropathy ("Tingling, soreness, and pain have all gone away"), general pain ("No longer experience the almost daily body aches"), limited mobility ("Walking up stairs is not as grueling as it used to be"), headaches ("had frequent headaches [almost daily] which have completely resolved"), number of infections, allergic responses, acid reflux (several discontinued related medications), ability to focus their eyes, and high cholesterol and triglyceride levels.

Discussion

The purpose of this study was to compare the addition of 3 intervention enhancement strategies (text messages, gifts, and urine vs breath ketone self-monitoring) that may help enhance the outcomes of a 12-month web-based *ad libitum* VLC diet and lifestyle intervention for adults with type 2 diabetes. Overall, among all participants, using ITT analyses, the mean HbA_{1c} was reduced by 1.0% and weight was reduced by 5.3%. Participants who completed the 12-month assessment reduced their mean HbA_{1c} by 1.2% and their weight by 6.3%. All these pre-post changes in mean HbA_{1c} and weight were statistically and clinically meaningful.

First, we examined the impact of sending intervention-relevant text messages to participants. Adding text messages to an intervention may add expense and complexity to the program, in addition to potentially increasing participant burden. However, among completers, the impact of text messages did meet our a priori threshold of Cohen *d* of 0.5 or greater for HbA_{1c} reduction. The mean differences in change in HbA_{1c} between those who received text messages and those who did not were 0.7% and 0.5% for completers and the full sample, respectively. This is similar to results from a previous meta-analysis of text message interventions used in patients with type 2 diabetes, which demonstrated a mean decrease in HbA_{1c} of 0.8% [11]. Moreover, our participants' feedback suggested that they generally enjoyed the text messages and that they found them to be helpful. Future trials may benefit from sending participants intervention-relevant text messages.

Second, we tested the impact of mailing 6 rounds of gifts of diet-relevant foods and cookbooks. Providing gifts has been recommended as a strategy to enhance retention [43], and it may help with weight loss [12,13], but the use of food samples and cookbooks to assist with dietary changes is, to our knowledge, novel. Although the associated effect sizes of 0.2 to 0.3 fell short of our a priori threshold, participants rated the gifts positively and found them useful, and gifts may have improved participant enjoyment of the intervention (Cohen d=0.4). However, it is difficult to discern if these results were because of the fact that participants were receiving an incentive or if they were because of the impact of having these particular resources. Even so, if ample funding is available, then this strategy might benefit future trials.

Third, we assessed the impact of urine versus breath ketone self-monitoring. Self-monitoring may increase behavioral adherence [15,16] and can improve diabetes self-management [17] as well as weight loss and dietary adherence [18]. Yet, no previous trial, to our knowledge, has compared these 2 self-monitoring approaches. Among completers, the weight loss effect for urine ketone self-monitoring (vs breath ketone self-monitoring) met our a priori threshold. In contrast, several participants found the ketone breath meter difficult to use, and it is considerably more expensive than urine strips. Participants receiving the urine strips (vs the breath meter) may have enjoyed the program more overall (Cohen d of 0.7). Thus, future trials that include ketone testing may benefit from using urine-based rather than breath-based self-monitoring.

There are limitations to this study. The most notable limitation is the lack of statistical power to detect differences between the 2 levels of each of the 3 factors tested, because of the small sample size. This may have also reduced the stability of our estimates of effect sizes and changes. However, these preliminary results may provide insight into potentially effective methods for improving health outcomes in such a diet and lifestyle study.

Conclusions

The results suggest that using text messages and urine-based ketone self-monitoring may be worthwhile enhancements for helping individuals with type 2 diabetes to adhere to a VLC diet intervention, which, in turn, is associated with reductions in HbA_{1c} and/or weight. In addition, diet-congruent food and cookbook gifts may improve participants' overall intervention

XSL•FO RenderX

experience. Future research could investigate other enhancement trategies to help create even more effective approaches for

treating type 2 diabetes.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank their dedicated participants; Linda Collins, Marlene Otto, Gina Dahlem, and Alison O'Brien for their help; and the Consulting for Statistics, Computing, and Analytics Research group at the University of Michigan. The research was supported by a grant from the Carl Purcell Endowed Nursing Research Fellowship Fund to LS. LS was supported by a K01 award from the National Institutes of Health (NIH), DK107456, from the National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases. AM was supported by a K award, K23HL133442, from the NIH's National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. MO was supported by a P grant from the NIH's National Institute of Nursing Research, P20NR015331. JM was supported by NIH grant K24 MH093225 from the National Institute of Mental Health. FH was supported by NIH grant K24 AT007827 from the National Center for Complementary and Integrative Health. The funders had no role in the study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

FH was on the Scientific Advisory Board for Virta Health during some of this research but is no longer on the Scientific Advisory Board. LS's partner, HB, is an inventor of software used in this study, which purchased a software services agreement for its use. The other authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

References

- Seuring T, Archangelidi O, Suhrcke M. The economic costs of type 2 diabetes: a global systematic review. Pharmacoeconomics 2015 Aug;33(8):811-831 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s40273-015-0268-9] [Medline: 25787932]
- 2. Tancredi M, Rosengren A, Svensson A, Kosiborod M, Pivodic A, Gudbjörnsdottir S, et al. Excess mortality among persons with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2015 Oct 29;373(18):1720-1732. [doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1504347] [Medline: 26510021]
- 3. Saslow LR, Kim S, Daubenmier JJ, Moskowitz JT, Phinney SD, Goldman V, et al. A randomized pilot trial of a moderate carbohydrate diet compared to a very low carbohydrate diet in overweight or obese individuals with type 2 diabetes mellitus or prediabetes. PLoS One 2014;9(4):e91027 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0091027] [Medline: 24717684]
- Saslow L, Mason AE, Kim S, Goldman V, Ploutz-Snyder R, Bayandorian H, et al. An Online Intervention Comparing a Very Low-Carbohydrate Ketogenic Diet and Lifestyle Recommendations Versus a Plate Method Diet in Overweight Individuals With Type 2 Diabetes: A Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res 2017 Feb 13;19(2):e36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5806] [Medline: 28193599]
- Stratton I, Adler AI, Neil HA, Matthews DR, Manley SE, Cull CA, et al. Association of glycaemia with macrovascular and microvascular complications of type 2 diabetes (UKPDS 35): prospective observational study. Br Med J 2000 Aug 12;321(7258):405-412 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.321.7258.405] [Medline: 10938048]
- Lean ME, Leslie WS, Barnes AC, Brosnahan N, Thom G, McCombie L, et al. Primary care-led weight management for remission of type 2 diabetes (DiRECT): an open-label, cluster-randomised trial. Lancet 2018 Feb 10;391(10120):541-551. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)33102-1] [Medline: 29221645]
- Evert AB, Dennison M, Gardner CD, Garvey WT, Lau KH, MacLeod J, et al. Nutrition therapy for adults with diabetes or prediabetes: a consensus report. Diabetes Care 2019 May;42(5):731-754 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dci19-0014] [Medline: 31000505]
- 8. Feinman RD, Pogozelski WK, Astrup A, Bernstein RK, Fine EJ, Westman EC, et al. Dietary carbohydrate restriction as the first approach in diabetes management: critical review and evidence base. Nutrition 2015 Jan;31(1):1-13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2014.06.011] [Medline: 25287761]
- Westman EC, Tondt J, Maguire E, Yancy WS. Implementing a low-carbohydrate, ketogenic diet to manage type 2 diabetes mellitus. Expert Rev Endocrinol Metab 2018 Sep;13(5):263-272. [doi: <u>10.1080/17446651.2018.1523713</u>] [Medline: <u>30289048</u>]
- Pop-Eleches C, Thirumurthy H, Habyarimana JP, Zivin JG, Goldstein MP, de Walque D, et al. Mobile phone technologies improve adherence to antiretroviral treatment in a resource-limited setting: a randomized controlled trial of text message reminders. AIDS 2011 Mar 27;25(6):825-834 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/QAD.0b013e32834380c1] [Medline: 21252632]
- Liang X, Wang Q, Yang X, Cao J, Chen J, Mo X, et al. Effect of mobile phone intervention for diabetes on glycaemic control: a meta-analysis. Diabet Med 2011 Apr;28(4):455-463. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1464-5491.2010.03180.x</u>] [Medline: <u>21392066</u>]
- 12. Craig J. Meal replacement shakes and nutrition bars: do they help individuals with diabetes lose weight? Diabetes Spectr 2013 Aug 15;26(3):179-182. [doi: 10.2337/diaspect.26.3.179]
- Heymsfield SB, van Mierlo CA, van der Knaap HC, Heo M, Frier HI. Weight management using a meal replacement strategy: meta and pooling analysis from six studies. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 2003 May;27(5):537-549. [doi: <u>10.1038/sj.ijo.0802258</u>] [Medline: <u>12704397</u>]

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15835/
```

- Peterson JC, Czajkowski S, Charlson ME, Link AR, Wells MT, Isen AM, et al. Translating basic behavioral and social science research to clinical application: the EVOLVE mixed methods approach. J Consult Clin Psychol 2013 Apr;81(2):217-230 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0029909] [Medline: 22963594]
- 15. Barton KA, Blanchard EB, Veazy C. Self-monitoring as an assessment strategy in behavioral medicine. Psychol Assess 1999;11(4):490-497. [doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.11.4.490]
- 16. Korotitsch WJ, Nelson-Gray RO. An overview of self-monitoring research in assessment and treatment. Psychol Assess 1999;11(4):415-425. [doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.11.4.415]
- 17. Norris SL, Engelgau MM, Narayan KM. Effectiveness of self-management training in type 2 diabetes: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. Diabetes Care 2001 Mar;24(3):561-587. [doi: 10.2337/diacare.24.3.561] [Medline: 11289485]
- Burke LE, Wang J, Sevick MA. Self-monitoring in weight loss: a systematic review of the literature. J Am Diet Assoc 2011 Jan;111(1):92-102 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jada.2010.10.008] [Medline: 21185970]
- Paoli A, Rubini A, Volek JS, Grimaldi KA. Beyond weight loss: a review of the therapeutic uses of very-low-carbohydrate (ketogenic) diets. Eur J Clin Nutr 2013 Aug;67(8):789-796 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/ejcn.2013.116] [Medline: 23801097]
- 20. Burke LE, Styn MA, Sereika SM, Conroy MB, Ye L, Glanz K, et al. Using mHealth technology to enhance self-monitoring for weight loss: a randomized trial. Am J Prev Med 2012 Jul;43(1):20-26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2012.03.016] [Medline: 22704741]
- 21. Collins LM, Dziak JJ, Kugler KC, Trail JB. Factorial experiments: efficient tools for evaluation of intervention components. Am J Prev Med 2014 Oct;47(4):498-504 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2014.06.021] [Medline: 25092122]
- Baker TB, Collins LM, Mermelstein R, Piper ME, Schlam TR, Cook JW, et al. Enhancing the effectiveness of smoking treatment research: conceptual bases and progress. Addiction 2016 Jan;111(1):107-116 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/add.13154] [Medline: 26581974]
- 23. Sealed Envelope.2016. Create a Block Randomization List. URL: <u>https://www.sealedenvelope.com/simple-randomiser/v1/</u> lists [accessed 2016-03-16]
- 24. Moskowitz JT, Hult JR, Duncan LG, Cohn MA, Maurer S, Bussolari C, et al. A positive affect intervention for people experiencing health-related stress: development and non-randomized pilot test. J Health Psychol 2012 Jul;17(5):676-692 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1359105311425275] [Medline: 22021272]
- 25. Mason AE, Epel ES, Aschbacher K, Lustig RH, Acree M, Kristeller J, et al. Reduced reward-driven eating accounts for the impact of a mindfulness-based diet and exercise intervention on weight loss: data from the SHINE randomized controlled trial. Appetite 2016 May 1;100:86-93 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.appet.2016.02.009] [Medline: 26867697]
- 26. Daubenmier J, Moran PJ, Kristeller J, Acree M, Bacchetti P, Kemeny ME, et al. Effects of a mindfulness-based weight loss intervention in adults with obesity: a randomized clinical trial. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2016 Apr;24(4):794-804 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/oby.21396] [Medline: 26955895]
- 27. Kristeller JL, Wolever RQ. Mindfulness-based eating awareness training for treating binge eating disorder: the conceptual foundation. Eat Disord 2011;19(1):49-61. [doi: 10.1080/10640266.2011.533605] [Medline: 21181579]
- 28. Daubenmier J, Kristeller J, Hecht FM, Maninger N, Kuwata M, Jhaveri K, et al. Mindfulness intervention for stress eating to reduce cortisol and abdominal fat among overweight and obese women: an exploratory randomized controlled study. J Obes 2011;2011:651936 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2011/651936] [Medline: 21977314]
- 29. Kivelä K, Elo S, Kyngäs H, Kääriäinen M. The effects of health coaching on adult patients with chronic diseases: a systematic review. Patient Educ Couns 2014 Nov;97(2):147-157. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2014.07.026] [Medline: 25127667]
- 30. Warburton DE, Nicol CW, Bredin SS. Health benefits of physical activity: the evidence. Can Med Assoc J 2006 Mar 14;174(6):801-809 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1503/cmaj.051351] [Medline: 16534088]
- 31. Markwald RR, Melanson EL, Smith MR, Higgins J, Perreault L, Eckel RH, et al. Impact of insufficient sleep on total daily energy expenditure, food intake, and weight gain. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013 Apr 2;110(14):5695-5700 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1073/pnas.1216951110] [Medline: 23479616]
- Yusof A, Iahad N. Review on Online and Mobile Weight Loss Management System for Overcoming Obesity. In: International Conference on Computer & Information Science. 2012 Presented at: ICCIS'12; June 12-14, 2012; Kuala Lumpeu, Malaysia. [doi: <u>10.1109/iccisci.2012.6297239</u>]
- 33. Coleman E. Keto Living 3 Cookbook: Lose Weight with 101 All New Delicious and Low Carb Ketogenic Recipes. United States: Visual Magic Productions; 2013.
- 34. Richoux C. Bacon & Butter: The Ultimate Ketogenic Diet Cookbook. Emeryville, California: Rockridge Press; 2014.
- 35. Hughes AC. The Wicked Good Ketogenic Diet Cookbook: Easy, Whole Food Keto Recipes For Any Budget. Emeryville, California: Rockridge Press; 2016.
- 36. Taubes G. Good Calories, Bad Calories: Fats, Carbs, And The Controversial Science Of Diet And Health. New York, USA: Anchor; 2008.
- 37. Slajerova M. The KetoDiet Cookbook: More Than 150 Delicious Low-Carb, High-Fat Recipes for Maximum Weight Loss and Improved Health -- Grain-Free, Sugar-Free, Starch-Free Recipes for Your Low-Carb, Paleo, Primal, Or Ketogenic Lifestyle. Beverly, Massachusetts: Fair Winds Press; 2016.

- 38. Emmerich M. Quick & Easy Ketogenic Cooking: Meal Plans and Time Saving Paleo Recipes to Inspire Health and Shed Weight. Las Vegas, Nevada: Victory Belt Publishing; 2016.
- 39. Mancinelli K. The Ketogenic Diet: A Scientifically Proven Approach to Fast, Healthy Weight Loss. Berkeley, California: Ulysses Press; 2015.
- 40. Ross KM, Wing RR. Concordance of in-home 'smart' scale measurement with body weight measured in-person. Obes Sci Pract 2016 Jun;2(2):224-248 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/osp4.41] [Medline: 27499884]
- 41. Xian L. Methods for handling missing data. In: Methods and Applications of Longitudinal Data Analysis. London: Elsevier; 2016.
- 42. Cohen J. A power primer. Psychol Bull 1992 Jul;112(1):155-159. [doi: 10.1037//0033-2909.112.1.155] [Medline: 19565683]
- Coday M, Boutin-Foster C, Sher TG, Tennant J, Greaney ML, Saunders SD, et al. Strategies for retaining study participants in behavioral intervention trials: retention experiences of the NIH behavior change consortium. Ann Behav Med 2005 Apr(29 Suppl):55-65. [doi: <u>10.1207/s15324796abm2902s 9</u>] [Medline: <u>15921490</u>]

Abbreviations

HbA_{1c}: glycated hemoglobin IRB: institutional review board ITT: intent-to-treat NIH: National Institutes of Health VLC: very low–carbohydrate, ketogenic diet

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 15.11.19; peer-reviewed by X Gu, L Horrell; comments to author 11.03.20; revised version received 24.06.20; accepted 25.06.20; published 09.09.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Saslow LR, Moskowitz JT, Mason AE, Daubenmier J, Liestenfeltz B, Missel AL, Bayandorian H, Aikens JE, Kim S, Hecht FM Intervention Enhancement Strategies Among Adults With Type 2 Diabetes in a Very Low–Carbohydrate Web-Based Program: Evaluating the Impact With a Randomized Trial JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e15835 URL: <u>http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15835/</u> doi:10.2196/15835 PMID:32902391

©Laura R Saslow, Judith Tedlie Moskowitz, Ashley E Mason, Jennifer Daubenmier, Bradley Liestenfeltz, Amanda L Missel, Hovig Bayandorian, James E Aikens, Sarah Kim, Frederick M Hecht. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 09.09.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Technology-Assisted Self-Monitoring of Lifestyle Behaviors and Health Indicators in Diabetes: Qualitative Study

Yan Du¹, RN, MPH, PhD; Brittany Dennis¹, BS; Shanae Lakel Rhodes², BSN; Michelle Sia¹, BS; Jisook Ko², RN, PhD; Rozmin Jiwani², RN, PhD; Jing Wang¹, RN, MPH, PhD, FAAN

¹Center on Smart and Connected Health Technologies, School of Nursing, University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio, San Antonio, TX, United States

²School of Nursing, University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio, San Antonio, TX, United States

Corresponding Author:

Jing Wang, RN, MPH, PhD, FAAN Center on Smart and Connected Health Technologies School of Nursing University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio 7739 Floyd Dr San Antonio, TX United States Phone: 1 210 450 8561 Email: wangj1@uthscsa.edu

Abstract

Background: Self-monitoring is key to successful behavior change in diabetes and obesity, and the use of traditional paper-based methods of self-monitoring may be time-consuming and burdensome.

Objective: This study aimed to explore participant experiences while using technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and health indicators among overweight or obese adults with type 2 diabetes.

Methods: Qualitative data collected from the intervention group of a 6-month, three-arm (control, paper diary, and technology-assisted self-monitoring groups) randomized clinical trial were analyzed. Study participants in the intervention group monitored their diet, exercise, and weight using the LoseIt! app, and their blood glucose levels using a glucometer and the Diabetes Connect app. Semistructured group discussions were conducted at 6 weeks (n=10) from the initiation of the behavioral lifestyle intervention and again at 6 months (n=9). All group interviews were audiotaped and transcribed verbatim. Using a combination of thematic and comparative analysis approaches, two trained professionals coded the transcriptions independently and then discussed and concluded common themes for the 6-week and 6-month discussions separately.

Results: The sample (n=10), which primarily involved African American participants (n=7) and female participants (n=8), had a mean age of 59.4 years. The following eight themes emerged: (1) perceived benefits of technology-assisted self-monitoring; (2) perceived ease of use (eg, barriers: technical difficulties and lack of self-discipline; facilitators: help from family, friends, and the program); (3) use of technology-assisted self-monitoring; (4) facilitators of engaging in healthy lifestyle behaviors (eg, visualization and awareness of calorie input/expenditure); (5) positive lifestyle change; (6) barriers of engaging in healthy lifestyle behaviors (eg, event influence); (7) learning curve; and (8) monitored data sharing. The first six of these themes were shared between the 6-week and 6-month timepoints, but the codes within these themes were not all the same and differed slightly between the two timepoints. These differences provide insights into the evolution of participant thoughts and perceptions on using technology for self-monitoring and subsequent behavioral lifestyle changes while participating in lifestyle interventions. The findings from the 6-week and 6-month data helped to paint a picture of participant comfort and the integration of technology and knowledge overtime, and clarified participant attitudes, difficulties, behavioral processes, and modifications, as well as health indicators that were experienced throughout the study.

Conclusions: Although there were some barriers, participants were able to identify various individual and external facilitators to adjust to and engage in technology-assisted self-monitoring, and it was concluded that the technology-assisted self-monitoring approach was beneficial, safe, and feasible to use for positive lifestyle change. These patient perspectives need to be considered in future research studies when investigating the effectiveness of using technology-assisted self-monitoring, as well as in clinical practice when recommending technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and health indicators to improve health outcomes.

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e21183) doi:10.2196/21183

KEYWORDS

technology; monitoring; lifestyle; diet; exercise; weight; glucose; diabetes management

Introduction

Diabetes has become a worldwide public health concern, contributing to 10% of global health expenditure [1]. Approximately 31 million adults are living with diabetes in the United States, with an additional 88 million adults living with prediabetes, and their numbers are expected to increase greatly in the future [1,2]. The burden of diabetes is high and can be attributed to underlying complications and exacerbation of coexisting conditions. The total direct and indirect costs of diagnosed diabetes nationally increased from US \$261 billion in 2012 to US \$327 billion in 2017 [2].

Type 2 diabetes accounts for over 90% of all diabetes cases [2], and mounting evidence shows that most risk factors for type 2 diabetes are modifiable [3-5]. Some common modifiable risk factors for diabetes-related complications are being overweight or obese (BMI of 25.0 kg/m² or over), having an unhealthy diet, being physical inactivity, and having a glycated hemoglobin (HbA_{1c}) value of 7.0% or higher [2]. Research has demonstrated the success of self-monitoring interventions in influencing modifiable behavior change, weight management, and HbA_{1c} control in diabetes [6-10].

Self-monitoring approaches for lifestyle behaviors (eg, diet and physical activity), body weight, and blood glucose have been identified as some of the strongest predictors of weight loss and HbA_{1c} management [8,11]. For instance, a systematic review evaluating the effectiveness of self-monitoring interventions demonstrated a decrease in total sedentary time in the intervention group compared with the finding in the control group [7]. Consequently, behavioral modifications can lead to improved diabetes health outcomes, including but not limited to body weight, glycemic control, and prevention of diabetes-related complications [11-14]. Self-monitoring of blood glucose can lead to weight loss and better HbA_{1c} levels through increased adherence to dietary recommendations [8,10,12,15]. Furthermore, evidence suggests that the use of interventions involving self-monitoring of blood glucose leads to decreased rates of morbidity, mortality, and diabetes-related complications [12,13,16].

Despite the benefits of traditional paper-based methods of self-monitoring on healthy lifestyle behaviors [17-19], recent studies have revealed weaknesses and limitations in utilizing paper-based methods, such as untimeliness, time consumption, falsification of frequency and time, and lack of veracity [19,20]. On the contrary, compared with conventional approaches (eg, paper-based approaches) of health and behavioral management, technology-based methods have been drawing increasing attention owing to rapidly evolving innovation in the technological advances of self-monitoring. Studies have identified numerous benefits in both type 2 diabetes and weight control when utilizing technology for self-monitoring [8-10]. Accessibility and portability are the key features of

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e21183/
```

technology-based methods when addressing issues encountered with paper-based methods. Technology-based self-monitoring is also more objective, offering customizable options for the user [6,21-23]. Users are able to set goals, view and sync real-time data for analysis and comparison, and engage in immediate reinforcement of healthy behaviors [9,22,24]. In addition, the burdens of locating appropriate references and performing calculations are conveniently accessible and automated through software applications, and they are compatible for use on multiple electronic devices [6,24,25].

Among the numerous advantages, some disadvantages of utilizing technology in self-monitoring were also revealed and were typically categorized as individual-specific or product-specific barriers. Individual-specific barriers include failure to record accurate or all data, decreased use over time, perceptions of the disease (not needing to self-monitor), skepticism of technology, and lack of technology or health literacy [25,26]. Discontentment with devices was also identified as a common barrier [26]. However, other studies contradict this finding of individual-specific barriers and suggest that more users are satisfied with the esthetics of how data are presented (eg, visual displays and graphs), reporting greater gratification of self-monitoring apps, especially when they are recommended by providers [25,26]. Product-specific barriers include users needing to constantly wear or carry devices for data processing, inaccuracy of the data captured, and data connectivity issues for specific geographical populations [24,25]. According to the European Association for the study of Diabetes and the American Diabetes Association, major barriers of concern include potential security breaches, inadequate processes of standardization, and exclusion of evidence-based practices; however, feasible recommendations have been provided to rectify these issues [21]. Some research has considered the difficulty in the use of technology as an age-related barrier, specifically for engaging in technology-based self-monitoring [7], and some studies have reported other barriers such as trial-and-error frustration levels and lack of knowledge, which can be potentially overcome by clear instructions and repetition [27,28]. A recent study evaluating mobile use and synchronization of virtual tools in a primarily older underserved population of adults who had comorbid overweight or obesity with type 2 diabetes reported high retention rates (96% at 3 months and 92% at 6 months) regarding patient engagement when using mobile technology [29].

The above advantages and disadvantages of using technology in self-monitoring are consistent with the elements in the technology acceptance model (TAM). This model includes five major related components as follows [30-32]: A person's *intent* to use (acceptance of technology) predicts the usage behavior (actual use) of a technology, which is driven by a person's perceptions of the specific technology's ease of use and usefulness (benefits from using the technology), and lastly, the perceptions of ease of use and usefulness are affected by

XSL•FO RenderX

external variables such as individual differences (eg, age, gender, and education). The TAM, an information technology framework created to understand how users accept and use technology, has been widely utilized as a way to assess health technology usage, especially in the rapid evolution of health technology within the health care system [25,31-34].

The rapid evolution of technology and increasing dependence on smart devices continue to create a pathway for new developments and exploration in health care advancements. However, despite documented findings of the benefits and barriers of using self-monitoring through technology, there are gaps regarding the learning process of using technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and health indicators, and the potential of incorporating tracked and recorded data into health care. Therefore, this study aimed to explore participant experiences of using technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and health indicators among overweight or obese adults with type 2 diabetes at 6-week and 6-month timepoint discussions during a lifestyle intervention.

Methods

Study Population

Participants were recruited from an American Diabetes Association-certified diabetes education program in a community health center primarily serving uninsured or underinsured individuals living in Harris County, Texas. A total of 26 participants were recruited and randomized to a control group (n=6), a paper diary group (n=9), or an intervention group (n=11; one withdrew). Participants in the intervention group were instructed to use a smartphone for self-monitoring of diet, exercise, and weight through the LoseIt! app (FitNow, Inc). Participants were also given a Bluetooth-enabled glucometer (Entra Health Systems LLC) to self-monitor blood glucose. The device transferred glucose data to the Diabetes Connect app (PHRQL Inc) automatically with the touch of a button. Table 1 illustrates the functions, features, and participant responsibilities for each of the devices and apps used in the study. The details of the study design and intervention have been reported previously [29]. Consent was obtained from each participant, and the study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of the University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston.

Table 1. Summary of the features, functions, and participant responsibilities for devices and apps.

Device or app	Features and functions	Participant responsibilities
LoseIt! app	Monitoring of diet, exercise, and weight in one app	Diet: log all food intake Exercise: log exercise type and duration Weight: enter weight scale reading in the app
Bluetooth-enabled glucome- ter	Finger stick-based glucometer Bluetooth function	Test blood glucose; testing frequency is recommended by the primary care physician (minimum once daily). Open Diabetes Connect app and Bluetooth on the smartphone. After testing, hit a button on the glucometer so that data are auto- matically transferred from the glucometer to the Diabetes Connect app
Diabetes Connect app	Receives and stores glucose information	Use the app to track blood glucose values.
Weight scale	Regular weight scale	Encouraged to use the scale daily to take weight measurement and manually enter values in the LoseIt! app.

Data Collection

Qualitative data were collected between January 2013 and August 2013 from the intervention group (technology-assisted self-monitoring) at the following two timepoints: 6 weeks and 6 months after initiation of the lifestyle intervention. The study principal investigator facilitated focus group discussions using a semistructured interview guide. First, interviews were conducted with the 10 intervention participants 6 weeks after beginning the intervention, during which questions on six topics, including experience using the health devices, factors affecting monitoring and recording of weight, and experience of self-monitoring blood glucose, were covered in the group discussion. Questions such as "What was your experience using the smart phone?" were asked, and follow-up probe questions were used whenever appropriate. Second, 6 months after initiation of the intervention, participants were invited to another focus group discussion again involving a semistructured interview. Nine participants attended the 6-month focus group discussion (n=9), and one make-up individual interview (n=1) was conducted. In addition, participant preference of sharing tracked health information was explored at 6 months by asking questions like "Who would you like to share this information with?" in regard to participant health data. The interview time for group discussions was approximately 45 minutes, and the one make-up individual interview was about 10 minutes. Similar interview question guides were used during both interviews. The question guide topics are summarized in Textbox 1. All group and make-up discussions were audiotaped and transcribed verbatim in Microsoft Office 365 Word Version 1902 (Microsoft Corporation) for analysis.

Textbox 1. Question guide topics for focus group discussions and one make-up individual interview.

Question topics

- Experience of using a phone or the LoseIt! app
- Experience of monitoring and recording weight
- Experience of self-monitoring blood glucose, and use of the Diabetes Connect app with a glucometer
- Factors affecting engaging in monitoring and recording
- Feedback regarding group sessions (only for 6 weeks)
- Comparison regarding individual versus group sessions
- Safety and security of personal health information (only for 6 months)
- Voluntary sharing of personal health information (only for 6 months)

Data Analysis

A combination of inductive and deductive thematic analyses along with a constant comparative analysis approach was used to analyze the data, incorporating both the data-driven inductive method and the deductive a priori template of codes [35,36]. Data analysis was conducted separately for the 6-week and 6-month data. The same step-by-step analysis procedures were used for analyzing each data set, and they are described below.

First, a graduate research assistant with prior qualitative analysis experience and a junior faculty member with years of qualitative study experience coded the data independently using an open coding method. Discrepancies were discussed and an agreement for each discrepancy was reached. Different and similar codes between the two timepoints were compared and discussed. Consultation with a senior qualitative scientist was initiated as deemed necessary. An initial code book was created for both 6-week and 6-month timepoints. Thereafter, codes were reconciled between the researchers and further grouped into higher order headings according to the TAM. Given that this study attempted to explore participant experiences of using self-monitoring of multiple healthy behaviors and health indicators, the TAM was not able to capture all emerged codes. Therefore, the research team modified the TAM based on the initial codes in this study.

Second, the modified TAM was further used by the two researchers to guide the second round of coding, but this time to capture some specific information in the modified model, which might not have been captured during the initial coding. The principle was not to force any concept to fall into the model. Codes, categories, and themes that emerged within each of the two data sets were further discussed between the two coders. Differences and similarities between the two data sets were also discussed and compared. A senior scientist was consulted and data were referred to whenever necessary during the analysis process. Agreement was achieved for all themes, categories, and codes within both the 6-week and 6-month discussions.

Results

Sample

The sample (n=10), which primarily included African American participants (n=7) and female participants (n=8), had a mean age of 59.4 years and average BMI of 37.9 kg/m². Participant adherence to technology-assisted self-monitoring has been reported previously [29]. The median percentages of days with at least one self-monitoring entry for diet, physical activity, weight, and glucose were 96.6%, 37.3%, 49.7%, and 72.7%, respectively [29].

Themes

The following eight major themes emerged from the interview data (Table 2): (1) perceived benefits of technology-assisted self-monitoring; (2) perceived ease of use; (3) use of technology-assisted self-monitoring; (4) facilitators of engaging in healthy lifestyle behaviors; (5) positive lifestyle change; (6) barriers of engaging in healthy lifestyle behaviors; (7) learning curve; and (8) monitored data sharing. The first six of the eight themes were shared between the 6-week and 6-month timepoints, but the codes within these themes were not all the same and differed slightly between the two timepoints. These differences provide insights into the evolution of participant perceptions of using technology for self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and health indicators, as well as the attitudes and changes in lifestyle behaviors, difficulties, and processes through the study. This helped reflect the journeys and adaptations of participants throughout the study by analysis of thoughts and perceptions at each of the respective 6-week and 6-month timepoint discussions. Figure 1 and Figure 2 illustrate the themes and codes for the 6-week and 6-month discussions, respectively.
Table 2. Eight themes that emerged from the data.

Theme	Brief description
1. Perceived benefits of technology-assisted self-monitoring	Encompassed the usefulness, helpfulness, and enjoyment of the technology-assisted self- monitoring intervention.
2. Perceived ease of use	Encompassed the perceptions on how difficult, easy, or comfortable the study technology- assisted self-monitoring tools are to use, including barriers and facilitators.
3. Use of technology-assisted self-monitoring	Included the ways in which participants used technology assisted self-monitoring tools that would have an impact on their behavioral health and lifestyle.
4. Facilitators of engaging in healthy lifestyle behaviors	Incorporated the changes in attitude and perceptions of lifestyle to health, awareness, strategies, and other factors regarding how participants impacted their own healthy lifestyle behaviors, as well as how it further influenced their decisions and choices.
5. Positive lifestyle change	Detailed the positive lifestyle changes that have come about from participating in the technology-assisted lifestyle intervention
6. Barriers of engaging in healthy lifestyle behaviors	Encompassed participant comments on times when they came across struggles or barriers to engaging in a healthy lifestyle
7. Learning curve	Encompassed experiences of the learning process and adjustments that took place while participating in the study and learning during the study.
8. Monitored data sharing	Encompassed opinions about with whom to share data and what data to share.

Figure 1. Themes, categories, and codes of 6-week data. Information italicized and underlined represents themes or codes unique to 6-week data.



Figure 2. Themes, categories, and codes of 6-month data. Information italicized and underlined represents themes or codes unique to 6-month data.



Shared Themes Between the 6-Week and 6-Month Discussions

There were six themes consistent and shared between the 6-week and 6-month timepoint discussions. These themes encompass the thoughts and reactions that participants shared on their perceptions of the intervention and technology-assisted self-monitoring, and how these perceptions affected self-monitoring behaviors, healthy lifestyle change, and daily life.

Theme One: Perceived Benefits of Technology-Assisted Self-Monitoring

This theme encompassed the usefulness, helpfulness, and enjoyment of the technology-assisted self-monitoring intervention. Participants started noticing and deeming benefits right away, which continued through the study, as comments reflecting benefits were found at both timepoints. The perceived benefits from technology-assisted self-monitoring included the direct benefits participants found from technology, such as being able to visually see calorie counts and being more aware of calorie intake versus exercise expenditure.

...See and the phone when you put the food in, what you eat, it always give you like the net amount and it's kind of like watch out, you only have this much.

RenderX

If you want to eat more, you have to do more exercise. [Speaker F, 6-week discussion]

I like it [LoseIt! App]. You get to see visually what you're eating, how many calories involved. Once you visually see you put the pressure on your brain and you're remembering next time. It liked it, in spite of whatever you think that you don't like it. But it was good. I liked it. [Speaker J, 6-month discussion]

Theme Two: Perceived Ease of Use

This theme encompassed the perceptions on how difficult, easy, or comfortable the technology-assisted self-monitoring tools are to use. This theme had two categories. The first of the two was perceived barriers to technology use, which included participant struggles in the use of technology, such as technical difficulties (eg, logging food), lack of time, and lack of self-discipline.

I still have problems using the phone and putting in my diet. I guess I should do like (speaker A) says and put in your own food instead of searching for something close to it that is, you know, close to what I'm eating. [Speaker C, 6-week discussion]

...it's not that it [recording weight] was hard, it's that I think I just didn't do it; not that it was hard. I

just didn't follow through in doing it. [Speaker K, 6-month discussion]

The second category was facilitators of technology-assisted self-monitoring, which mainly included the individual strategies and external support (eg, family) that participants employed while using technology to facilitate its use, as well as the perceived safety (comfortability) of the technology in terms of storing and entering health data around others. Under this category, some codes were unique to either the 6-week or 6-month data, which are described in the *Shared Themes With Unique Codes in the 6-Week or 6-Month Discussion* section.

I guess that's what I should do is carry mine with me all the time. Right now, when I'm out, I write down what I've had but I wait until I'm back home to do it. It makes sense if you carry it with you all the time then you can automatically put it in. So that's what I should do. [Speaker D, 6-week discussion]

We try, my wife and I working together and we're trying to do it (recording food using LoseIt!) as we eat on a daily basis. Whenever we do a meal, we finish a meal, then we put it on. We've been working together on it (self-monitoring) slowly, but she fall out on it sometimes... laughter... [Speaker A, 6-week discussion]

Don't nobody know who it is. Even if they're looking at it, they can't figure out which person it is. I think it's pretty much safe. [Speaker K, 6-month discussion]

Under *theme two*, there were a few code differences between the 6-week and 6-month focus group interviews. For the facilitation of technology-assisted self-monitoring in 6-week discussions, participants referred to using help from family, friends, and those in the program to learn, work, and understand the technology.

But I had my granddaughter to kind of help me a bit now so I think I'm getting to know how to do it now because she put in a lot of stuff when she showed me how. So I'm getting the hang of it. But I was having a lot of problems putting in stuff. And then there's a little microphone on there. Like my granddaughter, well then she's just say what she wanted, so yeah she just said like "baked chicken", and then on the thing it brings up. I didn't know that. [Speaker C, 6-week discussion]

During the 6-month interviews, however, participant comments reflected a greater knowledge in terms of using technology, in addition to discussing the technology in terms of personal independent facilitation, time-saving features, and safety of the data entered.

It was hard but you know, we did it. We coped with it. We got through it. Had problems with our machines and stuff but we did that... [Speaker C, 6-month discussion]

I like the connection. One less step you have to do. [one of the speakers, 6-month discussion]

Theme Three: Use of Technology-Assisted Self-Monitoring

This theme included the ways in which participants used technology-assisted self-monitoring tools that would have an impact on their behavioral health and lifestyle. Although this theme was shared between the two timepoints, the codes they contained were vastly different and portrayed how participants adapted and learned over time.

Starting at the 6-week discussion, participant comments were focused on the frequency of technology-assisted self-monitoring use, and how their commitment to applying technology-assisted self-monitoring and health education increased during the study.

I've been really good about that [monitoring blood glucose]. I put that in as soon as I do it. As soon as I do it, I put the phone right by it and it goes in. [Speaker C, 6-week discussion]

At 6 months, discussions on the use of technology-assisted self-monitoring reflected participant integration of knowledge and technology-assisted self-monitoring, and perpetuated being aware of how this can help them in their life. Participants also commented on having greater comfort with the use of technology-assisted self-monitoring, not wanting to give it up at the end of the study, and being able to utilize and integrate study education into behavioral lifestyle.

... I got so now I depends on it, so when you take it back, I'm gonna miss it! [Speaker P, 6-month discussion]

By the different information that I received. A lot of the information that I didn't know, now that I know it. I can take that and use it to the best of my ability, that would help me, in what I need to do daily, you know, as far as eating, exercising. So I like it. [Speaker P, 6-month discussion]

Theme Four: Facilitators of Engaging in Healthy Lifestyle Behaviors

This theme incorporated the changes in attitude and perceptions of lifestyle to health, awareness, strategies, and other factors regarding how participants impacted their own healthy lifestyle behavior, as well as how it further influenced their decisions and choices. Some of these facilitators (eg, positive health outcomes corresponding to changes in lifestyle) were also benefits participants perceived from using technology-assisted self-monitoring (seen in *theme one*).

...I have my son and I go out try to keep up steps with him. Sunday I got up to 11,000 steps. [Speaker F, 6-week discussion]

...it made me aware of the food that I was eating, and my calories intake, and noticing, paying attentions to like what I was eating that was causing my sugar to spike, and I liked it. I really did. Because it was interesting to me, because I wasn't aware of what I was eating, what I wasn't eating, when I was eating, so it helped me. [Speaker P, 6-month discussion]

Under *theme four*, there were code differences between the 6-week and 6-month discussions. For the facilitators of engaging

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

in healthy lifestyle behaviors at 6 weeks, the code *physical manifestationsassociated with lifestyle change* emerged. This code includes participants discussing how their mind and body reacted differently to food after starting the program, such as salivating and becoming sick or nauseous when reverting back to an old diet.

I come from a family that loves sweets... But once I've learned how not to eat and learned, like my daughter bought ice cream, Bluebell the other night, and I took 2 tablespoons and I was going to have a little taste. Well I ate one portion of the half of the first tablespoon, I didn't want anymore. And I'm a sweet lover, you know I came from that background. But I find that I don't want it. My body does not want it. [Speaker G, 6-week discussion]

...It's like when you went out over there. When you haven't eaten greasy foods you start eating... Right, it makes you sick...It makes me nauseated now. I'm telling you, when I smell grease... [Speaker F, 6-week discussion]

Theme Five: Positive Lifestyle Change

This theme detailed the positive lifestyle changes that have come about from participating in the technology-assisted lifestyle intervention, such as having a healthier diet and being better able to engage in balancing calorie intake versus exercise expenditure.

... it made me aware of the food that I was eating, and my calories intake, and noticing, paying attentions to like what I was eating that was causing my sugar to spike, and I liked it. I really did. Because it was interesting to me, because I wasn't aware of what I was eating, what I wasn't eating, when I was eating, so it helped me. [Speaker P, 6-month discussion]

Theme Six: Barriers of Engaging in Healthy Lifestyle Behaviors

This theme encompassed participant comments on times when they came across struggles or barriers to engaging in a healthy lifestyle, such as family or cultural influences, as well as special or celebratory events that affected food and diet choices.

Yeah [events in your life] that's kind of hard. Like last night, I've got to admit I kind of goofed up last night. My niece had a little birthday party at Marco's last night, it's a Mexican restaurant. And I did eat the enchiladas that I probably shouldn't have. [Speaker C, 6-week discussion]

Under *theme six*, there was one code difference between the 6-week and 6-month discussions. Discussions about how to break old habits or having a hard time doing so appeared in the 6-month data but not in the 6-week data.

I'm a night person, so I eat later instead of earlier. I haven't broke that habit yet. I still eat 7, 8 o'clock. Nine. Just habit. [Speaker J, 6-month discussion]

Themes and Encompassed Codes Unique to Either the 6-Week or 6-Month Discussion

Theme Seven: Learning Curve

This theme encompassed codes that were unique to the 6-week discussion. It describes the learning process and adjustments that took place while participating in the study and learning during the study. Many participants referred to the learning curve as a slow process, but one that they were able to "get the hang of" and were willing to complete. The learning curve was fueled by participants using individual learning strategies, help from family and friends, and overall slow but steady adjustments to technology-assisted self-monitoring, program requirements, and behavioral modifications.

When we first started, you kind of, even though it was explained, it was explained in details. But still again, I don't care how you explained it, the first time you never get it right. So, it's a slow process and doing it, I'm slowly learning how to register and put the weight in, and also put the sugar in before the, you know before the phones and the meter together. But you know I had an issue with the scale; it wasn't working right and so we had to reset it again. So these are just some things you want to make a point to, but it's a slow process, and I'm learning it pretty well and I'm having no problems. [Speaker A, 6-week discussion]

Theme Eight: Monitored Data Sharing

This theme encompassed codes that were unique to the 6-month discussion. The theme at 6 months showed that participants used several digital self-monitoring tools, which gathered their health data while partaking in the study. Participants expressed who they wanted to share this data with and how much of the data or what data they wanted to share, and expressed the need to ensure that those on the receiving end of the health data are educated on what it means, how to read it, and what its implications are.

Yeah, but on the other hand, if they're not educated on what's what, they wouldn't understand. They'd almost have to have to go to a short study to know what is the reading, what is this, what is that. Cause they wouldn't know. Like, my daughter, I have to tell her, you see this, you see that. [Speaker J, 6-month discussion]

I would like that [to share with diabetes educator]. [Speaker K, 6-month discussion]

Family. It's really good detail. And it really helps to share with the family especially, for them to be aware of. [Speaker N, 6-month discussion]

Discussion

Principal Findings

This study used data collected from focus group discussions at two timepoints (6 weeks and 6 months) after initiation of a lifestyle intervention using technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and diabetic health indicators. Despite



barriers and challenges encountered during the technology-assisted self-monitoring intervention, overall, participants could identify various resources to overcome barriers, and it was concluded that technology-assisted self-monitoring was beneficial, safe, and feasible to use for positive lifestyle changes. In addition, although the similarities of the findings between the two timepoints were very important and numerous, the differences between them highlighted the progression, adjustment, learning curve, application, and individual strategies associated with the use of the technology, self-monitoring, and lifestyle modifications. Implications for future studies and clinical practice are further discussed below.

This study found that at both 6 weeks and 6 months, technology-assisted self-monitoring facilitated participants' ability to visualize and learn how their blood glucose reacted to their lifestyle, creating awareness for healthy lifestyle choices to manage diabetes and allowing engagement in healthy lifestyle behaviors. This finding echoes the conclusion of a meta-synthesis study, which concluded that being able to make sense of diabetic factors is critical in diabetes management [37]. Particularly, after reviewing 50 qualitative studies of diabetes self-management, the same study reported that individuals with diabetes frequently experience multiple gaps in their understanding to select appropriate actions and must make sense of new situations in order to construct their new reality. Our findings suggest that technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and diabetes-related health indicators helped the study participants understand the importance and rationale of selecting healthy choices and behaviors, and helped to make sense of why certain lifestyles must be adopted to control blood glucose. Health providers, such as diabetes educators, can incorporate this into clinical practice and encourage patients to adopt self-monitoring of their lifestyles and health indicators for better diabetes management.

In turn, visualization of calorie intake and expenditure, as well as how health outcomes correspond with lifestyle changes motivated participants to commit to self-monitoring. However, previous studies have reported that frustration related to high or low glucose readings is one of the barriers of committing to self-monitoring [38]. Therefore, health education may be needed for not only managing glucose control using self-monitoring technologies, but also managing emotions related to glucose fluctuations.

Despite the barriers and challenges participants encountered at the beginning of the intervention, they were able to identify strategies from various resources to overcome obstacles and cope with them. The identified barriers (eg, technology difficulties and lack of time) are similar to those reported previously [39]. Our study found that the involvement of family and friends, as well as the assistance from an intervention program could help overcome barriers and facilitate technology-assisted self-monitoring. Future interventions could consider involving a family member or a friend in the intervention program. Additionally, given the variations in how individuals integrated the process of self-monitoring, future lifestyle interventions may consider individualizing self-monitoring strategies to improve adherence.

Different findings at 6-week and 6-month timepoint discussions were notable. This study identified an overall learning curve in technology-assisted self-monitoring from the 6-week timepoint of the intervention to the 6-month timepoint. The learning curve experienced by participants might have led to the more positive outcomes seen at the 6-month discussion. While working through the learning curve seen at 6 weeks, participants focused more on factors that would help them adapt to technology-assisted self-monitoring, such as getting help from family and friends. At the 6-month discussion, they appeared to be individually sufficient with regard to knowledge and technology in a more experienced way than before. In addition, at 6 months, the identified additional facilitators of engaging in self-monitoring included ease of use and time saving, which were not identified at 6 weeks. A study examining digital health systems for personalized lung disease management reported that patients become faster at completing their digital symptom log over time, which partially confirmed our findings [40]. Further, at the end of the 6-month discussion, participants seemed more comfortable and integrated in using technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and indicators. The barriers of health engaging in technology-assisted self-monitoring (eg, technology difficulties) have been extensively studied [34,38,39]. The learning curve of using technology-assisted self-monitoring for disease management, however, has rarely been comprehensively studied. Our study provides findings of initial exploration of the learning curve in technology-assisted self-monitoring. Future studies with longer follow-up are warranted to explore the learning curve for different populations, as well as to determine whether participants would get fatigued with self-monitoring and begin to engage less in self-monitoring overtime, and consequently, relapse back to their previous unhealthy lifestyles.

Lastly, at the 6-month discussion, participants perceived that recording lifestyle data was safe and commented that they were willing to share the recorded data with health care providers, friends, and family members. The relevant questions on sharing health data were not asked at the 6-week interview, so it did not appear in the 6-week discussion. The results are consistent with the findings of previous studies that older adults would like to share their tracked health data with health care providers, friends, and family members [41]. Their willingness to share health data with health care providers may help the physician-patient dyad to better improve patient health outcomes. Additionally, willingness to share data with friends and family members may lead to patients getting help from others for overcoming barriers to engaging in self-monitoring and may encourage positive lifestyles, as identified in this study. Further, awareness among friends and family members about how health indicators correspond to lifestyle behaviors may foster or create a positive atmosphere around patients to promote positive lifestyle changes and better health outcomes. Future lifestyle intervention programs may consider including both patients and their loved ones in diabetes management programs if possible.

Limitations

There are several limitations in this study. First, all devices and supplies were provided to participants, so the study was not

```
http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e21183/
```

XSL•FO RenderX

able to identify other important barriers for self-monitoring engagement, such as the costs of health devices, test strips, and lancets [38]. Second, the study used a convenient sample with a small sample size and with all study participants enrolled in a lifestyle intervention program with diabetes management health education provided. The study findings may not be generalizable to other individuals for technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle without health education support. However, our findings highlighted that there is a learning curve when using technology-assisted lifestyle monitoring, and individuals not participating in a health education program may identify various resources to promote self-monitoring and positive lifestyle changes. Third, the study was not designed to explore participants' perceptions of factors related to positive lifestyle changes. Therefore, the captured factors associated with lifestyle changes were limited in this study.

Conclusion

Although there were some barriers, the study participants were able to identify various individual and external strategies to adjust to and engage in technology-assisted self-monitoring, and it was concluded that technology-assisted self-monitoring was beneficial, safe, and feasible to use. The learning curve, along with other differences identified between the 6-week and 6-month discussions, suggested the adaptability process of engaging in technology-assisted self-monitoring for diabetes management. These patient perspectives need to be considered in future research studies when investigating the effectiveness of using technology-assisted self-monitoring for diabetes management, as well as in clinical practice when recommending technology-assisted self-monitoring of lifestyle behaviors and health indicators to improve health outcomes.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank LoseIt! and PHRQL for technological assistance. We appreciate the time provided by our study participants and the assistance provided by our research assistants. The study was funded by UT Health School of Nursing Dean's Research Awards and Partners Award. JW is supported by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Nurse Faculty Scholars and Hugh Roy Cullen Professorship at UT Health San Antonio School of Nursing. YD is supported by the Translational Science Training TL1 Award (NIH/NCATS, TL1 TR002647).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. International Diabetes Federation. IDF Diabetes Atlas (9th edition). International Diabetes Federation. 2019. URL: <u>https://www.diabetesatlas.org/en/resources/</u> [accessed 2020-04-17]
- 2. National Diabetes Statistics Report 2020: Estimates of Diabetes and its Burden in the United States. Centers for Disease Control Prevention. URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pdfs/data/statistics/national-diabetes-statistics-report.Pdf</u> [accessed 2020-04-17]
- Bellou V, Belbasis L, Tzoulaki I, Evangelou E. Risk factors for type 2 diabetes mellitus: An exposure-wide umbrella review of meta-analyses. PLoS One 2018;13(3):e0194127 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0194127] [Medline: 29558518]
- Mozaffarian D, Kamineni A, Carnethon M, Djoussé L, Mukamal KJ, Siscovick D. Lifestyle risk factors and new-onset diabetes mellitus in older adults: the cardiovascular health study. Arch Intern Med 2009 Apr 27;169(8):798-807 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2009.21] [Medline: 19398692]
- 5. Diabetes: Key facts. World Health Organization. URL: <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/diabetes</u> [accessed 2020-04-17]
- 6. Burke LE, Wang J, Sevick MA. Self-monitoring in weight loss: a systematic review of the literature. J Am Diet Assoc 2011 Jan;111(1):92-102 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jada.2010.10.008] [Medline: 21185970]
- Compernolle S, DeSmet A, Poppe L, Crombez G, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Cardon G, et al. Effectiveness of interventions using self-monitoring to reduce sedentary behavior in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2019 Aug 13;16(1):63 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12966-019-0824-3] [Medline: 31409357]
- McAndrew LM, Napolitano MA, Pogach LM, Quigley KS, Shantz KL, Vander Veur SS, et al. The impact of self-monitoring of blood glucose on a behavioral weight loss intervention for patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Educ 2013;39(3):397-405. [doi: 10.1177/0145721712449434] [Medline: 22735195]
- Ross KM, Wing RR. Impact of newer self-monitoring technology and brief phone-based intervention on weight loss: A randomized pilot study. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2016 Aug;24(8):1653-1659 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/oby.21536] [Medline: 27367614]
- Xu Y, Tan DH, Lee JY. Evaluating the impact of self-monitoring of blood glucose frequencies on glucose control in patients with type 2 diabetes who do not use insulin: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Clin Pract 2019 Jul;73(7):e13357. [doi: 10.1111/ijcp.13357] [Medline: 31033116]
- 11. Olson K, Bond D, Wing R. Behavioral Approaches to the Treatment of Obesity. R I Med J (2013) 2017 Mar 01;100(2):21-24. [Medline: <u>28246655</u>]

- 12. Bosi E, Scavini M, Ceriello A, Cucinotta D, Tiengo A, Marino R, PRISMA Study Group. Intensive structured self-monitoring of blood glucose and glycemic control in noninsulin-treated type 2 diabetes: the PRISMA randomized trial. Diabetes Care 2013 Oct;36(10):2887-2894 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc13-0092] [Medline: 23735724]
- Fisher L, Polonsky W, Parkin CG, Jelsovsky Z, Amstutz L, Wagner RS. The impact of blood glucose monitoring on depression and distress in insulin-naïve patients with type 2 diabetes. Curr Med Res Opin 2011 Nov;27 Suppl 3:39-46. [doi: 10.1185/03007995.2011.619176] [Medline: 21916532]
- Klonoff D. Benefits and limitations of self-monitoring of blood glucose. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2007 Jan;1(1):130-132 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/193229680700100121] [Medline: 19888392]
- 15. Poolsup N, Suksomboon N, Jiamsathit W. Systematic Review of the Benefits of Self-Monitoring of Blood Glucose on Glycemic Control in Type 2 Diabetes Patients. Diabetes Technology & Therapeutics 2008 Jun;10(s1):S-51-S-66. [doi: 10.1089/dia.2008.0001]
- Martin S, Schneider B, Heinemann L, Lodwig V, Kurth H, Kolb H, et al. Self-monitoring of blood glucose in type 2 diabetes and long-term outcome: an epidemiological cohort study. Diabetologia 2006 Feb;49(2):271-278. [doi: 10.1007/s00125-005-0083-5] [Medline: 16362814]
- Burke LE, Conroy MB, Sereika SM, Elci OU, Styn MA, Acharya SD, et al. The effect of electronic self-monitoring on weight loss and dietary intake: a randomized behavioral weight loss trial. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2011 Feb;19(2):338-344 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/oby.2010.208] [Medline: 20847736]
- Helsel DL, Jakicic JM, Otto AD. Comparison of techniques for self-monitoring eating and exercise behaviors on weight loss in a correspondence-based intervention. J Am Diet Assoc 2007 Oct;107(10):1807-1810. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jada.2007.07.014</u>] [Medline: <u>17904942</u>]
- 19. Yu Z, Sealey-Potts C, Rodriguez J. Dietary Self-Monitoring in Weight Management: Current Evidence on Efficacy and Adherence. J Acad Nutr Diet 2015 Dec;115(12):1931-1938. [doi: 10.1016/j.jand.2015.04.005] [Medline: 26028176]
- Burke LE, Sereika SM, Music E, Warziski M, Styn MA, Stone A. Using instrumented paper diaries to document self-monitoring patterns in weight loss. Contemp Clin Trials 2008 Mar;29(2):182-193 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.cct.2007.07.004] [Medline: 17702667]
- Fleming GA, Petrie JR, Bergenstal RM, Holl RW, Peters AL, Heinemann L. Diabetes Digital App Technology: Benefits, Challenges, and Recommendations. A Consensus Report by the European Association for the Study of Diabetes (EASD) and the American Diabetes Association (ADA) Diabetes Technology Working Group. Diabetes Care 2020 Jan;43(1):250-260. [doi: 10.2337/dci19-0062] [Medline: <u>31806649</u>]
- 22. Patel ML, Hopkins CM, Brooks TL, Bennett GG. Comparing Self-Monitoring Strategies for Weight Loss in a Smartphone App: Randomized Controlled Trial. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2019 Feb 28;7(2):e12209 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/12209] [Medline: 30816851]
- 23. Wang J, Sereika SM, Chasens ER, Ewing LJ, Matthews JT, Burke LE. Effect of adherence to self-monitoring of diet and physical activity on weight loss in a technology-supported behavioral intervention. Patient Prefer Adherence 2012;6:221-226 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/PPA.S28889] [Medline: 22536058]
- 24. Walker R, Hickey A, Freedson P. Advantages and Limitations of Wearable Activity Trackers: Considerations for Patients and Clinicians. CJON 2016 Dec 1;20(6):606-610. [doi: 10.1188/16.cjon.606-610]
- 25. Jeffrey B, Bagala M, Creighton A, Leavey T, Nicholls S, Wood C, et al. Mobile phone applications and their use in the self-management of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus: a qualitative study among app users and non-app users. Diabetol Metab Syndr 2019;11:84 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13098-019-0480-4] [Medline: 31636719]
- Lieffers JR, Hanning RM. Dietary assessment and self-monitoring with nutrition applications for mobile devices. Can J Diet Pract Res 2012;73(3):e253-e260. [doi: <u>10.3148/73.3.2012.e253</u>] [Medline: <u>22958633</u>]
- 27. Mayhorn C, Lanzolla VR, Wogalter MS, Watson AM. Personal Digital Assistants (PDAs) as medication reminding tools: Exploring age differences in usability. Gerontechnology 2005;4:128-140. [doi: <u>10.4017/gt.2005.04.03.003.00]</u>
- 28. Sterns AA. Curriculum design and program to train older adults to use personal digital assistants. Gerontologist 2005 Dec;45(6):828-834 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/geront/45.6.828] [Medline: 16326666]
- 29. Wang J, Cai C, Padhye N, Orlander P, Zare M. A Behavioral Lifestyle Intervention Enhanced With Multiple-Behavior Self-Monitoring Using Mobile and Connected Tools for Underserved Individuals With Type 2 Diabetes and Comorbid Overweight or Obesity: Pilot Comparative Effectiveness Trial. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2018 Apr 10;6(4):e92 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.4478] [Medline: 29636320]
- 30. Ammenwerth E. Technology Acceptance Models in Health Informatics: TAM and UTAUT. Stud Health Technol Inform 2019 Jul 30;263:64-71. [doi: 10.3233/SHTI190111] [Medline: 31411153]
- Portz JD, Bayliss EA, Bull S, Boxer RS, Bekelman DB, Gleason K, et al. Using the Technology Acceptance Model to Explore User Experience, Intent to Use, and Use Behavior of a Patient Portal Among Older Adults With Multiple Chronic Conditions: Descriptive Qualitative Study. J Med Internet Res 2019 Apr 08;21(4):e11604 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/11604] [Medline: 30958272]
- 32. Rahimi B, Nadri H, Lotfnezhad Afshar H, Timpka T. A Systematic Review of the Technology Acceptance Model in Health Informatics. Appl Clin Inform 2018 Jul;9(3):604-634 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1055/s-0038-1668091] [Medline: 30112741]

- Harst L, Lantzsch H, Scheibe M. Theories Predicting End-User Acceptance of Telemedicine Use: Systematic Review. J Med Internet Res 2019 May 21;21(5):e13117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/13117] [Medline: 31115340]
- 34. Zhang Y, Liu C, Luo S, Xie Y, Liu F, Li X, et al. Factors Influencing Patients' Intentions to Use Diabetes Management Apps Based on an Extended Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology Model: Web-Based Survey. J Med Internet Res 2019 Aug 13;21(8):e15023 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/15023] [Medline: 31411146]
- 35. Kwong K, Du Y, Xu Q. Healthy aging of minority and immigrant populations: Resilience in late life. Traumatology 2015 Sep;21(3):136-144 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/trm0000034]
- Fereday J, Muir-Cochrane E. Demonstrating Rigor Using Thematic Analysis: A Hybrid Approach of Inductive and Deductive Coding and Theme Development. International Journal of Qualitative Methods 2016 Nov 29;5(1):80-92. [doi: 10.1177/160940690600500107]
- Mamykina L, Smaldone AM, Bakken SR. Adopting the sensemaking perspective for chronic disease self-management. J Biomed Inform 2015 Aug;56:406-417 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2015.06.006] [Medline: 26071681]
- Ong WM, Chua SS, Ng CJ. Barriers and facilitators to self-monitoring of blood glucose in people with type 2 diabetes using insulin: a qualitative study. Patient Prefer Adherence 2014;8:237-246 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/PPA.S57567] [Medline: 24627628]
- 39. Shieh C, Draucker CB. Self-monitoring Lifestyle Behavior in Overweight and Obese Pregnant Women: Qualitative Findings. Clin Nurse Spec 2018;32(2):81-89. [doi: 10.1097/NUR.00000000000055] [Medline: 29419580]
- Velardo C, Shah SA, Gibson O, Clifford G, Heneghan C, Rutter H, EDGE COPD Team. Digital health system for personalised COPD long-term management. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2017 Feb 20;17(1):19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12911-017-0414-8] [Medline: 28219430]
- Wang J, Du Y, Coleman D, Peck M, Myneni S, Kang H, et al. Mobile and Connected Health Technology Needs for Older Adults Aging in Place: Cross-Sectional Survey Study. JMIR Aging 2019 May 15;2(1):e13864 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/13864] [Medline: <u>31518283</u>]

Abbreviations

HbA1c: glycated hemoglobin TAM: technology acceptance model

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 07.06.20; peer-reviewed by Z Yu, S Pit; comments to author 24.06.20; revised version received 02.07.20; accepted 27.07.20; published 28.08.20.

Please cite as:

Du Y, Dennis B, Rhodes SL, Sia M, Ko J, Jiwani R, Wang J Technology-Assisted Self-Monitoring of Lifestyle Behaviors and Health Indicators in Diabetes: Qualitative Study JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e21183 URL: <u>http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e21183/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/21183</u> PMID:<u>32857056</u>

©Yan Du, Brittany Dennis, Shanae Lakel Rhodes, Michelle Sia, Jisook Ko, Rozmin Jiwani, Jing Wang. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 28.08.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Facebook as a Medium for the Support and Enhancement of Ambulatory Care for People With Diabetes: Qualitative Realist Evaluation of a Real-World Trial

Bryan Cleal^{1*}, BSc, MSc, PhD; Ingrid Willaing^{1*}, MPH; Mette T Hoybye^{2*}, MSc, PhD; Henrik H Thomsen^{3*}, MD, PhD

¹Diabetes Management Research, Steno Diabetes Center Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

²Interacting Minds Center, Insitute for Clinical Medicine, University of Aarhus, Aarhus, Denmark

³Department of Endocrinology, Regional Hospital Viborg, Region Midtjylland, Viborg, Denmark

^{*}all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Bryan Cleal, BSc, MSc, PhD Diabetes Management Research Steno Diabetes Center Copenhagen Niels Steensens Vej 2 Copenhagen, 2820 Denmark Phone: 45 30912964 Email: <u>bcle0007@regionh.dk</u>

Abstract

Background: There is a growing focus on the potential uses, benefits, and limitations of social media in the context of health care communication. In this study, we have sought to evaluate an initiative pioneered at a hospital in Denmark that uses Facebook to support and enhance patient-provider communication about diabetes.

Objective: This paper aims to evaluate the success of the trial according to its initial objectives and to assess its potential scalability.

Methods: The study was undertaken in a clinic for diabetes and hormonal diseases at a large regional hospital in Denmark. Using a realist evaluation approach, we identified 4 key components in the program theory of the initiative, which we formulated as context-mechanism-outcome configurations (eg, complex and iterative chains of causality). These configurations informed data gathering and analysis. Primary data sources were the activity and content in the Facebook group, in the form of posts, likes, and comments, and interviews with patients (n=26) and staff (n=6) at the clinic.

Results: New developments in diabetes technology were the most popular posts in the forum, judged by number of likes and comments. Otherwise, information specific to the clinic received the most attention. All 4 components of the program theory were compromised to varying degrees, either as a result of failings in the anticipated mechanisms of change or contextual factors derived from the mode of implementation.

Conclusions: Social media serves well as a conduit for imagining positive change, but this can be a strength and weakness when attempting to enact change via concrete interventions, where stakeholder expectations may be unreasonably high or incompatible. Nonetheless, such initiatives may possess intangible benefits difficult to measure in terms of cost-effectiveness.

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e18146) doi:10.2196/18146

KEYWORDS

online patient-provider interaction; social media; Facebook; realistic evaluation



Cleal et al

Introduction

Background

Diabetes mellitus is a complex and multifarious health condition that impacts millions of people globally, giving rise to both personal and societal costs on a large scale [1]. In recent years, incidence and prevalence of diabetes mellitus has been on the increase, with more people than ever before confronting the day-to-day challenges associated with diabetes management [2]. This increase puts pressure on individuals, but also challenges health care systems. More and more resources within health care are consumed by the treatment of diabetes mellitus and its complications [3]. In this climate, innovation, both technical and organizational, is widely seen as key to confronting challenges anticipated in the future.

Social media platforms are oft-touted as one possible area of innovation that can be of benefit within health care [4-6]. Use of social media has, for example, been shown to enhance relationships with health care professionals (HCPs), with people feeling empowered and better able to engage in shared decision making about their care [7,8]. In the case of the social media platform Facebook, it has been shown that online exchanges between patients and relatives can influence treatment decisions and emotional support in everyday life [9], though some of the factual content of the information being exchanged was deemed to be questionable from a strictly clinical perspective [10].

The recent emergence and growth of the diabetes online community (DOC) presents opportunities and challenges to health care professionals and health care systems [11-16]. People with diabetes can now interact with one another irrespective of time or place, and this impacts how knowledge about diabetes is acquired and exchanged [17]. For people with diabetes who are willing and able to participate in the DOC, there is apparently much to be gained by this development. The rapid pace of change observed with respect to the communication between people living with chronic conditions such as type 1 and type 2 diabetes is not yet fully matched by concomitant changes in modes of communication between health care professionals and the people they provide care for.

Traditional roles in health care communication are thrown into flux by the advent of social media [18], and HCPs and health care systems are still struggling to define or redefine their position. The spread of social media creates new ethical dilemmas within health care [19]. Taking the specific case of Facebook, a significant concern among HCPs is the potential threat it poses to personal privacy and a fear that the private sphere will be overwhelmed by the professional sphere [20]. In addition, there is a concern that social media forums foster inaccurate information, posing both practical and ethical dilemmas to HCPs interested in using these media as channels for communication.

There is a growing focus on the potential uses, benefits, and limitations of social media in the context of health care communication [4]. In the case of type 1 diabetes, it has been proposed that, where appropriate, clinicians need to be more proactive in supporting their patients to engage with social media [21] and that exchanges on social media can provide a potential source of information for the health care professions, which can be used to inform new health-related interventions [22]. Where Facebook has been used to engage patients, it has generally not been used to interact directly with them but more commonly to provide general guidance and correct what HCPs perceive to be misleading or spurious online information, as described in Benetoli et al [23].

Aside from the ethical and legal concerns associated with social media–facilitated health care communication [24,25], a further limitation for promoting such engagement by health care systems and HCPs is the fact that, with some exceptions [26,27], the use of Facebook by HCPs has not been associated with outcomes justifying the use of time and resources required to sustain this type of intervention [28]. This is striking because, at face value, Facebook is a medium that is well and widely established in countries like Denmark, where it is estimated that there are up to 3 million regular users in a country of approximately 5 million inhabitants. Part of the challenge here rests in the fact that social media interventions are essentially complex, since the component parts are difficult to isolate from one another and from other wider contexts, thereby challenging traditional research and evaluation methods [29].

In this study we have sought to evaluate an initiative, pioneered at a hospital in Denmark, to use Facebook to communicate directly from HCP to people with diabetes. At the time our evaluation was undertaken, the Facebook group being used to facilitate this initiative had been active for approximately 18 months. At the outset, the initiative was not designed as an intervention, the impact of which might be directly or indirectly measured. Nonetheless, after seeing membership of the Facebook group grow substantially from its inception and in view of the effort required to maintain the group, the owner of the initiative (the head physician) considered that it was timely to determine whether the group was achieving the objectives for which it was developed. In view of the difficulties noted above concerning evaluation of such initiatives, it was agreed by the partners involved in this work that the optimal approach would be to undertake a theory-driven evaluation. Theory-driven evaluation represents an ideal approach to the appraisal of complex real-world interventions [30]. Evaluation thus proceeds from an identification of the theories that have informed the development and implementation of the intervention, and these theories are subsequently used to shape the approach of the evaluation, determining the primary points of focus and the questions that need to be posed.

In this study, we chose to apply a particular form of theory-driven evaluation known as realist evaluation (RE) [31]. This choice was influenced by the fact that this approach is well suited for social interventions, where outcomes are determined by stakeholder actions and interactions [32], a point very apposite to the topic we were focusing upon. Likewise, RE is particularly concerned with both the psychological and motivational impact of initiatives that lead to change [33], and this focus is not only important in itself for the purposes of our specific evaluation but also more broadly in terms of the lessons that the evaluation we present in this study might have for other similar initiatives.

XSL•FO RenderX

Goal of This Study

This study aims to evaluate the success of a concrete intervention using Facebook as a means to support and enhance ambulatory care among people with type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Additionally, we sought to identify more generic factors influencing the use and uptake of social media in the context of health care. Finally, we sought to apply and exemplify the use of realist evaluation as a methodology for apprehending complex outcomes within a complex, real-world intervention.

Methods

The Setting

The study was undertaken in a clinic for diabetes and hormonal diseases, which is part of a large regional hospital in provincial Denmark. The outpatient clinic caters to people with both type 1 and type 2 diabetes, with a capacity for approximately 2500 consultations per annum for people with diabetes. The clinic employs 3 chief consultants, 2 residents, 5 diabetes nurses, and 5 dieticians.

The Virtual Setting

The Facebook group, Diabetes Viborg (DIAVIB), was established by a consultant endocrinologist in the clinic in January 2017. DIAVIB was not established with an explicit set of aims and objectives, but the initiative was motivated by the interests and concerns of this consultant endocrinologist regarding the use of social media by people with diabetes. It was set up as a closed group, requiring registration by potential members, and it targeted people with diabetes, their family members, and anyone with an interest in diabetes. The Facebook group focused primarily on users of the clinic but also stated that it was open to anyone with an interest in diabetes. At the time of our evaluation, there were approximately 500 registered members, of whom approximately two-thirds were women (at the time of writing, this figure is now 630, with the sex distribution unchanged). In terms of age distribution, the lowest proportion of users was seen in the age range of 18 to 24 years, with the next lowest in the 65+ years age range. The majority of users lived in the catchment area of the clinic. Communication on DIAVIB was almost exclusively conducted in Danish, although some links were provided to external content that was only available in English.

Data Material and Participants

The study draws upon 2 primary data sources: the activity and content on DIAVIB, in the form of posts, likes, and comments observed over the period from June 1, 2017, to August 22, 2018, and interviews with patients and staff at the clinic. Interview participants were sought via posts on DIAVIB, a leaflet posted in the clinic, and by a nurse in the clinic, who phoned people visiting the clinic on the days on which interviews were planned. We sought to recruit a representative sample of the clinic's overall population, seeking variation according to age, gender, social class, and both users and nonusers of DIAVIB. Patient characteristics can be seen in Table 1.

Two potential participants declined the invitation to participate when asked directly, primarily due to a general dislike of social media and practical issues with available interview times. In addition to the consultant who founded DIAVIB, other HCPs in the clinic were also interviewed, namely 2 nurses, 2 consultants, and 2 dieticians.



Table 1. Study participant characteristics (N=26).

Characteristic	Value	
Age (years), median (range)	48.1 (19-77)	
Diabetes duration (years), median (range)	13 (3-57)	
Diabetes type, n (%)		
Type 1	15 (58)	
Type 2	11 (42)	
Gender, n (%)		
Male	12 (44)	
Female	15 (56)	
BMI (kg/m ²), median (range)	28.7 (21-42)	
HbA _{1c} ^a (mmol/mol), median (range)		
Type 1	67.6 (46-89)	
Type 2	57.2 (40-71)	
Existing DIAVIB ^b member (yes), n (%)	11 (42)	
Employment status, n (%)		
In employment	15 (58)	
Unemployed	1 (4)	
Pensioned	3 (12)	
Disability pensioned	5 (19)	
Student	2 (8)	

^aHbA_{1c}: glycosylated hemoglobin (used to measure average blood glucose levels over time).

^bDIAVIB: Diabetes Viborg.

Data Analysis

In cases where there is no clear set of theoretical principles explicitly coupled to an intervention, the first task for evaluators working with theory-driven approaches is to articulate a program theory. This is undertaken in collaboration with those who have developed the intervention, in this case the consultant at the clinic. With numerous informal discussions and a 2-hour semistructured interview, we initially identified 4 distinct objectives, which we were then able to investigate and assess.

In addition to the interview data, we also gathered and analyzed data from DIAVIB itself. These data were analyzed in terms of their general characteristics (eg, a comment, a question, a like, etc) and in terms of their content. BC undertook the first analysis and thematization of the content, and this was subsequently discussed and consensually verified within the author group. It was relatively straightforward to achieve high levels of consensus within the author group because the content being analyzed was, for the most part, very concrete and prosaic in what it was addressing.

Theory-based evaluations that draw upon the realist evaluation approach take it as axiomatic that context is a key mediator between desired objectives and actual outcomes. Context contains numerous dimensions and is not easily demarcated, but in the case of our evaluation, its impact is seen in at least 3 levels: social, organizational, and individual. A further crucial

RenderX

dimension of RE is the mechanism, or what might be deemed the underlying causality that explains why certain actions lead to particular outcomes. The overarching model for RE is context-mechanism-outcome (CMO) configurations, that is, the causal but often convoluted relationship between conditions and outcomes. In undertaking RE, therefore, we have sought to identify and gauge which contextual factors have influenced the outcomes, whether these contexts were anticipated in the design of the intervention, and to what extent mechanisms of change imagined at the outset were confirmed in the outcomes.

Ethical approval for the study was obtained from Region MidtJylland's research board (May 18, 2018). All data extracted from the DIAVIB group were anonymized before being put to use. Likewise, all interview participants were required to sign an informed consent form, guaranteeing their anonymity but allowing researchers unhindered access to the interview transcripts.

Results

Overview

In the period observed, the administrator of the site initiated 109 unique communication threads across a wide range of subjects related to diabetes. In 30 of these threads, the message was accompanied by a link to some external source of information. In 14 cases, the administrator initiated a thread to

conduct a poll among the members of DIAVIB. The 109 threads received a total of 780 likes from members of the group, and there were 232 follow-up comments. Many members of the group commented on multiple occasions and the 232 comments were authored by 76 individual members of the group.

The topics attracting the most likes and comments were related to both general diabetes information and information pertaining specifically to the clinic. New developments in diabetes technology were by far the most popular posts in relation to general diabetes information, judged by number of likes and comments. For example, a post about the implantable glucose sensor Eversense XL (Senseonics Holdings) received 54 likes and was commented on 25 times. Of the information specifically pertaining to the clinic, it was personal information about staff members joining or leaving the team that was the most popular on the metric of likes and comments. For example, a thread about a nurse who was leaving the clinic to take retirement received 44 likes and 18 comments.

At the outset of the project, we identified 5 objectives that represented the underlying program theory of DIAVIB. We have subsequently discarded one of these objectives, relating to peer support, on the basis that the setup of DIAVIB was not actually suited to facilitate peer support and the data we acquired from participants reflected this fact. As such, it was deemed to be something that could not be reasonably evaluated. From the 4 remaining objectives, we posited 4 different CMO configurations.

CMO 1: DIAVIB as a Source of Knowledge

A nonexhaustive summary of this process is exemplified in table form, as seen in Table 2 for the CMO configuration, DIAVIB as a source of knowledge.

Table 2. Context-mechanism-outcome configuration 1: Diabetes Viborg as source of knowledge about diabetes.	Table 2. Co	ontext-mechanism-outcome configu	uration 1: Diabetes Viborg a	s source of knowledge about diabetes.
--	-------------	----------------------------------	------------------------------	---------------------------------------

CMO ^a	Objective	Context	Mechanism	Outcome
CMO 1: Source of knowl- edge	DIAVIB ^b should provide people with a reliable source of knowledge about dia- betes.	Individual: People with dia- betes and their relatives. Social: Information land- scape of diabetes (internet, social media, popular media, etc).	People feel overwhelmed by amount of available information about diabetes and have doubts about its veracity. People trust the knowledge and integri- ty of their HCPs ^c and will attach value and validity to information provided by their clinic on Facebook.	DIAVIB is used as a prima- ry information source about diabetes by its users. Anxiety/distress related to diabetes information is re- duced.

^aCMO: context-mechanism-outcome.

^bDIAVIB: Diabetes Viborg.

^cHCPs: health care professionals.

In our interview data, participants did express concerns relating to the volume of information about diabetes, both in general and on the internet, and the challenge of determining its veracity:

I've been on the internet and looked at different things, but I think people say a lot of different things there. Some say something, and others say something else. That can make things all a bit more confusing. [Woman with type 2 diabetes, aged 64 years]

The extent to which this was viewed as a problem varied, but there was a clear distinction in the degree to which people with diabetes viewed it as a problem and the degree to which health care professionals saw it as such. Rightly or wrongly, people with diabetes did not experience it as essentially problematic because they felt able, in one way or another, to find a way to normalize things for themselves:

Once you've had it for a while you get more and more information, so you just learn. I don't think there is too much. [Man with type 2 diabetes, aged 66 years]

I've learnt to filter it out. I've grown up with diabetes, so I know what I need to relate to. [Woman with type 1 diabetes, aged 31 years]

If there is anything you are in doubt about then you can always look it up. You can look up everything

these days. [Woman with type 1 diabetes, aged 40 years]

In contrast, every HCP interviewed expressed concern about people being exposed to inaccurate information and the consequences this might have.

However, while interview participants did not indicate a sense of being overwhelmed by information, there was recognition that information provided through DIAVIB did carry extra credibility compared with other more random sources. In fact, for some participants, their contact with the clinic was perceived to provide them with all the information that they needed about diabetes:

I get [information about diabetes] from here [the clinic]. It's not something I read about. If you start to read about it, you will immediately get 10 more symptoms and I don't want that. I trust what they do here, and I do what they say and I'm fine with that. [Man with type 2 diabetes, aged 67 years]

CMO 2: Forum for Patient-Provider Interaction

The next CMO configuration we identified was DIAVIB as a forum for patient-provider interaction, exemplified in Table 3.



Table 3. Context-mechanism-outcome configuration 2: forum for patient-provider interaction.

CMO ^a	Objective	Context	Mechanism	Outcome
CMO 2: Forum for interaction	DIAVIB ^b should be a forum in which people with dia- betes and HCPs ^c can interact with one another.	Individual: People with diabetes and their relatives; HCPs work- ing with people with dia- betes. Social: Juridical system, health care ethics, professional cultures, etc. Organizational: Work organization, task ac- creditation.	People with diabetes are interest- ed in communicating with their HCPs in online forums because they have needs and concerns that are not addressed in the conventional point of contact with the health care system. HCPs can provide cost-effective support to people with diabetes via online interaction, which will also provide insight into the pre- vailing concerns among people with diabetes.	People with diabetes and HCPs use DIAVIB to inter- act with one another. DIAVIB can be used to communicate with patients in a way that supports mutu- ally beneficial and progres- sive patient-provider interac- tion.

^aCMO: context-mechanism-outcome.

^bDIAVIB: Diabetes Viborg.

^cHCPs: health care professionals.

The possibility of two-way communication between HCPs and people with diabetes was, in principle, something that could be facilitated by DIAVIB. However, this possibility was limited by the fact that it was only the administrator of the group (the consultant) who could initiate posts. So, while it was possible for members to comment on posts, they were not able to determine the topics under discussion. For some, this represented a limitation that lessened the appeal of engaging with the group:

Yes, I think it would be a good thing. I know that there are other Facebook groups with people who share experiences, so ... for me it's not likely I'd join the group if they only share information because I think that I can do this myself, also with respect to being critical of the sources. So, if there are no elements besides that in the Facebook group, then I don't think it's so interesting for me. [Woman with type 1 diabetes, aged 20 years]

Others voiced a wish for more communication, expressing dissatisfaction with the way in which dialogue had been handled within DIAVIB:

I think it could be better in the way that, if there are questions in there, then they should make sure to answer them. They should be a bit more active. Sometimes there are long gaps before anything gets posted. [Woman with type 1 diabetes, aged 59 years]

In general, however, there was uncertainty about opening up DIAVIB to more direct two-way communication, expressed as

a concern about the type and quality of exchanges that would ensue:

I think it's a professional tool. I think it's important that the things that get written are based on professional knowledge. The things posted in here should come from doctors or nurses, so there isn't any misunderstanding about what is and isn't true. [Woman with type 1 diabetes, aged 50 years]

It was also seen as open to question what kind of communication someone would want to have:

Is this really the right forum, if I've got a need to get in touch with my Doctor? Then it would be more about me and not something that I would want to share in an open group. [Woman, with type 1 diabetes, aged 34 years]

An underlying factor in the general ambivalence toward the use of DIAVIB as a forum for direct interaction with HCPs could also be inferred from the fact that participants did not express frustration with the degree of contact that they had with HCPs. The interview data presented an overwhelmingly positive impression of a clinic and clinic personnel that were attentive and accessible.

CMO 3: HCP Engagement With Health Communication

DIAVIB was conceived to inspire HCP engagement with health communication, and the CMO configuration derived from this objective is exemplified in Table 4.



Table 4.	Context-mechanism-outcome	configuration 3: Diabeter	Viborg supports health	care professional engagement	with health communication.

CMO ^a	Objective	Context	Mechanism	Outcome
CMO 3: HCP ^b engagement with health communication	DIAVIB ^c should foster an interest in innovative health care communication among HCPs	Individual: HCPs working with people with diabetes. Social: Informed patients, patient- centered care, etc. Organizational: Resources and time dedicated to task.	HCPs are challenged by the expansion of publicly avail- able knowledge and by time limitations in their encounters with people with diabetes.	The opportunities for direct communication offered by DIAVIB will motivate HCPs to engage more in the dissem- ination of valid and relevant knowledge, which addresses the everyday needs of patients with diabetes.

^aCMO: Context-mechanism-outcome.

^bHCP: health care professional.

^cDIAVIB: Diabetes Viborg.

All the HCPs interviewed acknowledged that the advent of the internet had made some impact on their interactions with people with diabetes. This was viewed as something with both positive and negative consequences. It was, however, primarily the negative consequences that were emphasized by HCPs, who felt that inaccurate information could lead to false expectations and even dangerous actions among people with diabetes. While the notion that there is a need for innovative approaches to health communication is supported in these observations, not all HCPs agreed that posting on Facebook was viable. One concern expressed related to the complexity of the information being conveyed and the challenge of supplying information at a general level, thereby omitting the more personal judgements involved when conveying information to people with diabetes:

I mean, when you're talking about diet, there's all sorts of information that you can write about which the patient will see. And I just think, the things we write should be quite specific when you know that a lot of patients are going to read it and you don't know how they're going to react to it. That's something we talk about a lot—what we should and shouldn't say—where you need to make a judgement based on the individual and that's just easier when you're in an individual consultation with the patient. [Dietician, aged 44 years]

More prosaically, reservations were voiced in relation to the time needed to maintain the group. Even though the clinic's personnel were sympathetic to the initiative, it also evoked more negative emotions:

So, it's a bit like there is a mild pressure to contribute, and that's fair enough, but it's like, argh, when is there going to be time for that, to actually sit down and provide something worthwhile... We could do more, but I don't know when or how it should be. [Dietician, aged 52 years]

Although there had been discussions within the clinic about making DIAVIB a collective responsibility, because it was not something that was integrated into the clinic's everyday practice, it emerged as an exclusively individually driven initiative. DIAVIB was only officially supported to the extent that it existed nominally under the auspices of the regional hospital

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18146/

RenderX

and clinic, but the time used to set up and maintain the site was not financially reimbursed.

Aside from the issue of time and reimbursement, personnel at the clinic also felt that Facebook imposed limitation in terms of what could be communicated. An important aspect of this related to privacy, both that of the HCP and users of the clinic:

My first thought was, that's an innovative and visionary initiative. My second thought was, I don't want to be personally part of that...And I mean, it's clear that we can't have personal information. If there's anything that's even remotely identifiable they have to use their digital post box, so it just doesn't work on Facebook. So, I don't really know what I could help them with, apart from really general information, like insulin can't cope with 30°C heat. [Nurse, aged 42 years]

The personnel interviewed in our evaluation were aware of the innovative and unrealized potential of Facebook to communicate, such as the consultant who imagined it might serve to capture the hardly reached:

I thought it might be a good way to reach those people who don't come [to the clinic], but who are always on their Facebook pages, you know. [Doctor, aged 38 years]

Despite this, interviews with the clinic's personnel ultimately left an overriding sense of DIAVIB falling short in activating the potential to reach hardly reached patients, a feeling captured by the same consultant reflecting on his own idea:

So that could be a way to get some more people in. But, it's not really integrated into my way of working. It's not like I sit here and say, you should do this and this and you can see it on our Facebook group. I'm not there yet... I don't know, maybe it's because I don't really use Facebook much myself. [Doctor, aged 38 years]

CMO 4: Improved Empowerment and Outcomes

The final CMO configuration we identified anticipated that DIAVIB would help patients to achieve improved empowerment and outcomes, as exemplified in Table 5.

Table 5. Context-mechanism-outcome configuration 4: Diabetes Viborg improves empowerment and clinical outcomes.

CMO ^a	Objective	Context	Mechanism	Outcome
CMO 4: Improves empower- ment and outcomes	DIAVIB ^b should enable people with diabetes to achieve an improved illness understanding.	Individual: People with diabetes and their relatives. Social: Knowledge sharing.	People's diabetes manage- ment practices are related to their level of knowledge about diabetes. Enhanced knowl- edge will enable improved di- abetes management.	People with diabetes in the clinic will become better at diabetes management and thereby improve their diabetes-related outcomes (eg, HbA_{1c}^{c})

^aCMO: context-mechanism-outcomes.

^bDIAVIB: Diabetes Viborg.

^cHbA_{1c}: glycosylated hemoglobin, type A_{1c}.

This CMO configuration was ultimately the most abstract to evaluate, since there were no means by which to measure participants' level of engagement with DIAVIB and equate it to changes in clinical outcomes. It was, however, possible to investigate the premise for the proposed mechanism of change and find support for the notion in principle:

You should try to know more about your illness. Knowing more about it, you're better able to control it. [Man with type 2 diabetes, aged 70 years]

At the same time, we also identified individual strategies relating to diabetes knowledge that pushed in the opposite direction. Information overload in relation to diabetes does not only come from what one can hear and read about it. Dealing with diabetes on a day-to-day basis can also be experienced as a type of information overload. In view of the potentially endless information that is available, it is also important that people can delimit what they do and do not need to know:

Interviewee: I know that I could read a whole lot more about diabetes, but there are just so many other things that I would rather do. [Woman with type 1 diabetes, aged 40]

Interviewer: Yeah, life is about more than diabetes?

Interviewee: Yeah, where I just think that if there is something that I need to know, well, then I'll take an interest in it. And if I don't need to know about it, then I don't see any reason to take an interest in it.

Discussion

Summary of Findings

Our evaluation of DIAVIB indicates that while acceptance of the initiative was apparent in the numbers who joined the group and the overall positive attitude expressed during the interviews, levels of direct engagement were much lower. This possibly reflects more fundamental challenges in health care communication, where there is generally a lack of clear guidelines for how best to generate content and strategies for communication and engagement with people living with chronic health conditions such as type 1 and type 2 diabetes [29]. At the same time, there are more specific challenges related to designing Facebook groups and pages that are acceptable to all relevant stakeholders [29], not least in achieving congruency about what the purpose is. Although many HCPs express concerns about the veracity of online information in general, there is no overwhelming evidence that clinically inaccurate information is flooding online diabetes forums [34]. The interview data we obtained did not support a view of people feeling overwhelmed by information and not knowing what to believe. In a recent published commentary, the authors proposed that sifting through the plethora of diabetes-related online information and determining what is and is not meaningful is more of an art form than a scientific process [35]. Although the authors also suggest that greater engagement by HCPs in guiding people with diabetes through this minefield might improve the situation, it is likely that some level of individual interpretation will remain. For better or worse, "patienthood" is becoming a more and more skilled practice [36]. Our informants were happy to use DIAVIB as a source of knowledge about diabetes, and their familiarity with the real-world context in which it was being produced inclined them to ascribe high levels of credibility to the information. At the same time, however, this was something that they generally experienced as nice to have and not as something that they needed to have.

The nature of the communication on DIAVIB was also influenced by the setup of the group (ie, a closed Facebook group associated with a physical diabetes outpatient clinic in a regional hospital, in which only the administrator can initiate topics for discussion and which is primarily being maintained by one individual, for the most part as a hobby rather than something being officially recognized and rewarded). These architectural affordances of the group inevitably impact the type and level of interaction and the respective roles of people with diabetes and HCPs [37]. Rather than transforming modes of interaction between patients with diabetes and HCPs, the architectural affordances of DIAVIB tend to recapitulate them [38]. The empowering potential of social media is, in this sense, somewhat constrained, and a more open architecture within the group may have offered different types and patterns of communication.

Online interaction between patients and providers has previously been shown to be problematic, with a discrepancy between the concerns being voiced by patients and the nature of replies being provided by HCPs, particularly in regard to the use of inclusive and supportive language [39]. Interviews with HCPs indicated that there were concerns about finding the right tone in potential online communication with people with diabetes, especially in the absence of social cues that they would use to tailor their

communication and advice in face-to-face encounters. This would support the idea that the advantages afforded by social media may be best realized in cases where there is a preexisting good relationship between those who are interacting [40]. In our case, however, by far the greatest barrier from the HCP perspective was the fact that there was no official recognition of the initiative, and in the absence of guidelines and earmarked resources, DIAVIB was, from an organizational perspective, an essentially vulnerable initiative primarily supported by the commitment of one individual.

It remains unclear whether participation in online support groups serves to establish collective empowerment or whether the collective identity fostered in such groups only serves to generate individual empowerment [41]. Different media can foster different types of empowerment, and forums such as DIAVIB, which are promoted under the auspices of health care organizations, are probably more conducive to the promotion of individual empowerment. Ultimately, our data did not provide any strong indication of DIAVIB members obtaining a sense of empowerment or, for that matter, seeking to obtain a sense of empowerment as such. Nonetheless, by providing a source of reliable information that can contribute to enhancing people's illness understanding, individual empowerment, in the sense of being able to make more informed decisions regarding care and treatment, may be something that individuals are able to obtain from social media-mediated interaction with their HCPs. This is, however, a question which requires more systematic investigation, although identifying strong evidence for a direct link between participation in groups such as DIAVIB and improved clinical outcomes is likely to remain elusive.

At the current time, there remain concerns about whether the advance of social media and its increasing pervasiveness in all aspects of life may also engender a situation in which certain groups of people are actually disempowered. This applies, for example, in the case of engaging older people with diabetes via social media, where more support is often needed to overcome the barriers they experience [42]. Low health literacy is also negatively associated with ability to accurately assess the quality of online health information [43], and although this is also an issue more generally, in health care there may be specific contours of eHealth literacy [44] that need to be attended to in the case of social media–mediated interactions between people with diabetes and their HCPs.

DIAVIB was very clearly a complex intervention involving various stakeholders located in diffuse contexts and, as such, it was suited to a theory-driven approach to its evaluation. For reasons highlighted above, we adopted a realist evaluation framework to structure our investigation. RE's approach is not always easy to follow in relation to mechanisms of change, and it assumes a rationality regarding these mechanisms that is not necessarily in place [45]. There are, moreover, diverging views regarding the nature of "mechanism" and the difference between mechanism and essential context condition [46]. However, acknowledging these challenges, the framework provided by RE has also provided clear benefits. Dealing with an intervention that emerged organically, the RE approach compelled both the program developer and the evaluators to explicate the underlying theoretical framework. This exercise had clear value to the task at hand, subsequently framing the analytical focus, for example, in the iteration of interview guides. At the same time, it also gave cause for more general reflection on the criteria by which initiatives such as DIAVIB need to be assessed and the mechanisms and contexts that are likely to influence the success or failure of such initiatives.

Conclusion

DIAVIB was an initiative that was inspired by motives rooted in genuine and contemporary concerns about supporting people with diabetes in the best possible way. It sought to exploit the potential for new modes of patient-provider interaction seemingly allowed by social media and, at the same time, aimed to provide support for people with diabetes in a world in which flows of information are not necessarily anchored in conventional understandings of knowledge and truth. However, from the perspective of the objectives it was anticipated to address, the success of the initiative is limited. Part of this rests in the expectations, which were highly ambitious. Social media serves well as a conduit for imagining positive change, but this can be a strength and weakness when attempting to enact change via concrete interventions. This is especially true of initiatives like DIAVIB, which are developed organically rather than systematically.

Having stressed the limited extent to which DIAVIB represents a successful intervention when seen through the lens of a theory-driven evaluation, it should finally be noted that such an evaluation does not necessarily capture more intangible benefits. Whatever its limitations, the fact that more than 600 individuals have actively sought membership in DIAVIB suggests that it has tapped into a seam of interest in the possibilities allowed by social media in the context of health care that, as of yet, are not fully realized. Although our study suggests that there remain numerous and serious obstacles on the path towards the realization of such potential, pioneering initiatives such as DIAVIB and the lessons that can be drawn from them represent important milestones along this seemingly inexorable route.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to express their appreciation to Anna Kristina Moeller, who provided invaluable assistance in recruiting participants to the study. Appreciation is also due to the staff at Viborg Regional Hospital for their willingness to contribute to the project. Finally, and most importantly, the project could not have been undertaken without the people living with diabetes who volunteered to contribute their time in order to provide us with invaluable insights, and for this we are extremely grateful.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- Riddle MC, Herman WH. The Cost of Diabetes Care-An Elephant in the Room. Diabetes Care 2018 May;41(5):929-932. [doi: <u>10.2337/dci18-0012</u>] [Medline: <u>29678864</u>]
- Williams R, Karuranga S, Malanda B, Saeedi P, Basit A, Besançon S, et al. Global and regional estimates and projections of diabetes-related health expenditure: Results from the International Diabetes Federation Diabetes Atlas, 9th edition. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2020 Apr;162:108072. [doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2020.108072] [Medline: 32061820]
- Bommer C, Sagalova V, Heesemann E, Manne-Goehler J, Atun R, Bärnighausen T, et al. Global Economic Burden of Diabetes in Adults: Projections From 2015 to 2030. Diabetes Care 2018 May;41(5):963-970. [doi: <u>10.2337/dc17-1962</u>] [Medline: <u>29475843</u>]
- 4. Moorhead SA, Hazlett DE, Harrison L, Carroll JK, Irwin A, Hoving C. A new dimension of health care: systematic review of the uses, benefits, and limitations of social media for health communication. J Med Internet Res 2013 Apr 23;15(4):e85 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1933] [Medline: 23615206]
- 5. Fisher J, Clayton M. Who gives a tweet: assessing patients' interest in the use of social media for health care. Worldviews Evid Based Nurs 2012 Apr;9(2):100-108. [doi: 10.1111/j.1741-6787.2012.00243.x] [Medline: 22432730]
- Ventola CL. Social media and health care professionals: benefits, risks, and best practices. P T 2014 Jul;39(7):491-520 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25083128]
- 7. Benetoli A, Chen T, Aslani P. How patients' use of social media impacts their interactions with healthcare professionals. Patient Educ Couns 2018 Mar;101(3):439-444. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2017.08.015] [Medline: 28882545]
- 8. Shaw RJ, Johnson CM. Health Information Seeking and Social Media Use on the Internet among People with Diabetes. Online J Public Health Inform 2011;3(1) [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5210/ojphi.v3i1.3561] [Medline: 23569602]
- 9. Koteyko N, Hunt D. Performing health identities on social media: An online observation of Facebook profiles. Discourse, Context & Media 2016 Jun;12:59-67 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.dcm.2015.11.003]
- 10. Ruckenstuhl P, Schippinger M, Liebmann P, Leithner A, Bernhardt G. Like or Dislike? Impact of Facebook on Ewing Sarcoma Treatment. JMIR Cancer 2016 Aug 25;2(2):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/cancer.5367</u>] [Medline: <u>28410188</u>]
- 11. O'Keeffe DT, Montori VM. What's up #DOC? The role of social media in diabetes management. Diabet Med 2016 Jun;33(6):853-854. [doi: 10.1111/dme.12955] [Medline: 26337176]
- 12. Kind T. Professional guidelines for social media use: a starting point. AMA J Ethics 2015 May 01;17(5):441-447 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1001/journalofethics.2015.17.5.nlit1-1505] [Medline: 25986088]
- 13. Centola D. Social Media and the Science of Health Behavior. Circulation 2013 May 28;127(21):2135-2144. [doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.112.101816]
- Oser TK, Oser SM, Parascando JA, Hessler-Jones D, Sciamanna CN, Sparling K, et al. Social Media in the Diabetes Community: a Novel Way to Assess Psychosocial Needs in People with Diabetes and Their Caregivers. Curr Diab Rep 2020 Feb 20;20(3):10. [doi: 10.1007/s11892-020-1294-3] [Medline: 32080765]
- Litchman ML, Walker HR, Ng AH, Wawrzynski SE, Oser SM, Greenwood DA, et al. State of the Science: A Scoping Review and Gap Analysis of Diabetes Online Communities. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2019 May;13(3):466-492 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296819831042] [Medline: 30854884]
- Litchman M, Edelman LS, Donaldson GW. Effect of Diabetes Online Community Engagement on Health Indicators: Cross-Sectional Study. JMIR Diabetes 2018 Apr 24;3(2):e8 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/diabetes.8603] [Medline: 30291079]
- Tenderich A, Tenderich B, Barton T, Richards SE. What Are PWDs (People With Diabetes) Doing Online? A Netnographic Analysis. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2019 Mar;13(2):187-197 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296818813192] [Medline: 30477335]
- 18. Langstrup H, Rahbek AE. Conceptualizing 'role' in patient-engaging e-health: A cross-disciplinary review of the literature. Commun Med 2015;12(2-3):129-143. [doi: 10.1558/cam.31817] [Medline: 29048141]
- 19. Devi S. Facebook friend request from a patient? The Lancet 2011 Apr;377(9772):1141-1142. [doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(11)60449-2]
- 20. Moubarak G, Guiot A, Benhamou Y, Benhamou A, Hariri S. Facebook activity of residents and fellows and its impact on the doctor-patient relationship. J Med Ethics 2011 Feb;37(2):101-104. [doi: 10.1136/jme.2010.036293] [Medline: 21160080]
- Giménez-Pérez G, Recasens A, Simó O, Aguas T, Suárez A, Vila M, et al. Use of communication technologies by people with type 1 diabetes in the social networking era. A chance for improvement. Prim Care Diabetes 2016 Apr;10(2):121-128. [doi: 10.1016/j.pcd.2015.09.002] [Medline: 26428527]
- Lyles CR, López A, Pasick R, Sarkar U. "5 mins of uncomfyness is better than dealing with cancer 4 a lifetime": an exploratory qualitative analysis of cervical and breast cancer screening dialogue on Twitter. J Cancer Educ 2013 Mar;28(1):127-133. [doi: 10.1007/s13187-012-0432-2] [Medline: 23132231]

- 23. Benetoli A, Chen TF, Schaefer M, Chaar B, Aslani P. Do pharmacists use social media for patient care? Int J Clin Pharm 2017 Apr;39(2):364-372. [doi: 10.1007/s11096-017-0444-4] [Medline: 28299527]
- 24. Andersen K, Medaglia R, Henriksen H. Social media in public health care: Impact domain propositions. Government Information Quarterly 2012 Oct 23;29(4):462-469 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.giq.2012.07.004] [Medline: 23881944]
- 25. Househ M, Borycki E, Kushniruk A. Empowering patients through social media: the benefits and challenges. Health Informatics J 2014 Mar;20(1):50-58 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1460458213476969] [Medline: 24550564]
- 26. Zhang Y, He D, Sang Y. Facebook as a platform for health information and communication: a case study of a diabetes group. J Med Syst 2013 Jun;37(3):9942. [doi: 10.1007/s10916-013-9942-7] [Medline: 23588823]
- 27. Petrovski G, Zivkovic M. Impact of Facebook on Glucose Control in Type 1 Diabetes: A Three-Year Cohort Study. JMIR Diabetes 2017 Jun 07;2(1):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/diabetes.7693] [Medline: 30291064]
- 28. Duke DC, Barry S, Wagner DV, Speight J, Choudhary P, Harris MA. Distal technologies and type 1 diabetes management. The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology 2018 Feb;6(2):143-156. [doi: 10.1016/s2213-8587(17)30260-7]
- 29. Partridge SR, Gallagher P, Freeman B, Gallagher R. Facebook Groups for the Management of Chronic Diseases. J Med Internet Res 2018 Jan 17;20(1):e21 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7558] [Medline: 29343460]
- 30. Marchal B, van Belle S, van Olmen J, Hoerée T, Kegels G. Is realist evaluation keeping its promise? A review of published empirical studies in the field of health systems research. Evaluation 2012 Apr 22;18(2):192-212. [doi: 10.1177/1356389012442444]
- 31. Pawson R, Tilley N. Realistic Evaluation. London: SAGE Publications; 1997.
- 32. Ranmuthugala G, Cunningham FC, Plumb JJ, Long J, Georgiou A, Westbrook JI, et al. A realist evaluation of the role of communities of practice in changing healthcare practice. Implement Sci 2011 May 23;6:49 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-6-49] [Medline: 21600057]
- 33. Blamey A, Mackenzie M. Theories of Change and Realistic Evaluation: Peas in a Pod or Apples and Oranges? Evaluation 2016 Jul 24;13(4):439-455. [doi: 10.1177/1356389007082129]
- 34. Greene JA, Choudhry NK, Kilabuk E, Shrank WH. Online social networking by patients with diabetes: a qualitative evaluation of communication with Facebook. J Gen Intern Med 2011 Mar;26(3):287-292 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11606-010-1526-3] [Medline: 20945113]
- Reidy C, Klonoff DC, Barnard-Kelly KD. Supporting Good Intentions With Good Evidence: How to Increase the Benefits of Diabetes Social Media. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2019 Sep;13(5):974-978 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296819850187] [Medline: 31096768]
- Kingod N, Cleal B, Wahlberg A, Husted GR. Online Peer-to-Peer Communities in the Daily Lives of People With Chronic Illness: A Qualitative Systematic Review. Qual Health Res 2017 Jan;27(1):89-99. [doi: <u>10.1177/1049732316680203</u>] [Medline: <u>27956659</u>]
- 37. Årsand E, Bradway M, Gabarron E. What Are Diabetes Patients Versus Health Care Personnel Discussing on Social Media? J Diabetes Sci Technol 2019 Mar;13(2):198-205 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296818821649] [Medline: 30636445]
- 38. Hunt D, Koteyko N. 'What was your blood sugar reading this morning?' Representing diabetes self-management on Facebook. Discourse & Society 2015 Apr 23;26(4):445-463. [doi: 10.1177/0957926515576631]
- Alpert JM, Dyer KE, Lafata JE. Patient-centered communication in digital medical encounters. Patient Educ Couns 2017 Oct;100(10):1852-1858 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2017.04.019] [Medline: 28522229]
- 40. Huxley CJ, Atherton H, Watkins JA, Griffiths F. Digital communication between clinician and patient and the impact on marginalised groups: a realist review in general practice. Br J Gen Pract 2015 Nov 29;65(641):e813-e821. [doi: 10.3399/bjgp15x687853]
- 41. Wentzer HS, Bygholm A. Narratives of empowerment and compliance: studies of communication in online patient support groups. Int J Med Inform 2013 Dec;82(12):e386-e394. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2013.01.008</u>] [Medline: <u>23523082</u>]
- 42. Silver MP. Patient perspectives on online health information and communication with doctors: a qualitative study of patients 50 years old and over. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jan 13;17(1):e19 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3588] [Medline: 25586865]
- 43. Diviani N, van den Putte B, Giani S, van Weert JC. Low health literacy and evaluation of online health information: a systematic review of the literature. J Med Internet Res 2015 May 07;17(5):e112 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4018] [Medline: 25953147]
- Kayser L, Karnoe A, Furstrand D, Batterham R, Christensen KB, Elsworth G, et al. A Multidimensional Tool Based on the eHealth Literacy Framework: Development and Initial Validity Testing of the eHealth Literacy Questionnaire (eHLQ). J Med Internet Res 2018 Feb 12;20(2):e36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8371] [Medline: 29434011]
- 45. Greenhalgh T, Humphrey C, Hughes J, Macfarlane F, Butler C, Pawson R. How do you modernize a health service? A realist evaluation of whole-scale transformation in London. Milbank Q 2009 Jun;87(2):391-416 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1468-0009.2009.00562.x] [Medline: 19523123]
- 46. Dalkin SM, Greenhalgh J, Jones D, Cunningham B, Lhussier M. What's in a mechanism? Development of a key concept in realist evaluation. Implement Sci 2015 Apr 16;10:49 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-015-0237-x] [Medline: 25885787]

Abbreviations

CMO: context-mechanism-outcome DIAVIB: Diabetes Viborg DOC: diabetes online community HCP: health care professional RE: realist evaluation

Edited by K Mizokami-Stout; submitted 07.02.20; peer-reviewed by E Da Silva, A Kulanthaivel, M Bardus; comments to author 22.04.20; revised version received 01.07.20; accepted 10.07.20; published 14.09.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Cleal B, Willaing I, Hoybye MT, Thomsen HH Facebook as a Medium for the Support and Enhancement of Ambulatory Care for People With Diabetes: Qualitative Realist Evaluation of a Real-World Trial JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e18146 URL: <u>http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e18146/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/18146</u> PMID:<u>32924958</u>

©Bryan Cleal, Ingrid Willaing, Mette T Hoybye, Henrik H Thomsen. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 14.09.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Internet-Based Lifestyle Intervention to Prevent Type 2 Diabetes Through Healthy Habits: Design and 6-Month Usage Results of Randomized Controlled Trial

Marja Harjumaa¹, PhD; Pilvikki Absetz², PhD; Miikka Ermes², PhD; Elina Mattila¹, PhD; Reija Männikkö^{2,3}, DSc; Tanja Tilles-Tirkkonen², DSc; Niina Lintu², PhD; Ursula Schwab^{2,3}, PhD; Adil Umer¹, MSc; Juha Leppänen¹, MSc; Jussi Pihlajamäki^{2,3}, MD, PhD

¹VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland Ltd, Espoo, Finland

²Institute of Public Health and Clinical Nutrition, School of Medicine, University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio, Finland
 ³Endocrinology and Clinical Nutrition, Department of Medicine, Kuopio University Hospital, Kuopio, Finland

Corresponding Author:

Marja Harjumaa, PhD VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland Ltd Vuorimiehentie 3 Espoo, 02150 Finland Phone: 358 044 515 94 39 Email: marja.harjumaa@gmail.com

Abstract

Background: Type 2 diabetes can be prevented through lifestyle changes, but sustainable and scalable lifestyle interventions are still lacking. Habit-based approaches offer an opportunity to induce long-term behavior changes.

Objective: The purposes of this study were to describe an internet-based lifestyle intervention for people at risk for type 2 diabetes targeted to support formation of healthy habits and explore its user engagement during the first 6 months of a randomized controlled trial (RCT).

Methods: The app provides an online store that offers more than 400 simple and contextualized habit-forming behavioral suggestions triggered by daily life activities. Users can browse, inspect, and select them; report their performances; and reflect on their own activities. Users can also get reminders, information on other users' activities, and information on the prevention of type 2 diabetes. An unblended parallel RCT was carried out to evaluate the effectiveness of the app in comparison with routine care. User engagement is reported for the first 6 months of the trial based on the use log data of the participants, who were 18-to 70-year-old community-dwelling adults at an increased risk of type 2 diabetes.

Results: Of 3271 participants recruited online, 2909 were eligible to participate in the RCT. Participants were randomized using a computerized randomization system to the control group (n=971), internet-based intervention (digital, n=967), and internet-based intervention with face-to-face group coaching (F2F+digital, n=971). Mean age of control group participants was 55.0 years, digital group 55.2 years, and F2F+digital 55.2 years. The majority of participants were female, 81.1% (787/971) in the control group, 78.3% (757/967) in the digital group, and 80.7% (784/971) in the F2F+digital group. Of the participants allocated to the digital and F2F+digital groups, 99.53% (1929/1938) logged in to the app at least once, 98.55% (1901/1938) selected at least one habit, and 95.13% (1835/1938) reported at least one habit performance. The app was mostly used on a weekly basis. During the first 6 months, the number of active users on a weekly level varied from 93.05% (1795/1929) on week 1 to 51.79% (999/1929) on week 26. The daily use activity was not as high. The digital and F2F+digital groups used the app on a median of 23.0 and 24.5 days and for 79.4 and 85.1 minutes total duration, respectively. A total of 1,089,555 habit performances were reported during the first 6 months. There were no significant differences in the use metrics between the groups with regard to cumulative use metrics.

Conclusions: Results demonstrate that internet-based lifestyle interventions can be delivered to large groups including community-dwelling middle-aged and older adults, many with limited experience in digital app use, without additional user training. This intermediate analysis of use behavior showed relatively good engagement, with the percentage of active weekly users remaining over 50% at 6 months. However, we do not yet know if the weekly engagement was enough to change the lifestyles of the participants.

Trial Registration: ClinicalTrials.gov NCT03156478; https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03156478

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e15219) doi:10.2196/15219

KEYWORDS

digital behavior change intervention; internet intervention; web-based intervention; behavior change support system; type 2 diabetes, habit

Introduction

Background

The prevalence of diabetes is rapidly increasing globally and is now almost 10% among adults aged 25 years and older [1], with type 2 accounting over 90% of the cases [2]. According to the International Diabetes Federation, the cause of type 2 diabetes is not completely understood, but it is largely connected to excess body weight, increasing age, ethnicity, and family history [3]. Type 2 diabetes can be prevented or delayed by influencing modifiable risk factors through healthy lifestyles [3].

The key challenges in type 2 diabetes prevention are scaling up interventions, selecting the most appropriate intervention, tailoring interventions to different populations and settings, and ensuring clinically meaningful, cost-effective outcomes [4]. There are increasing efforts to provide readily accessible, cost-effective type 2 diabetes interventions to the general public [5]. Interventions using digital technology are of special interest because they may be easier to disseminate and maintain compared with diabetes prevention programs delivered by health care professionals or peers [5].

Systematic reviews have shown that digital interventions can be effective, and effectiveness is mediated by factors related to health behavior change and intervention characteristics related to user engagement in the intervention [6]. Development of digital behavior change interventions should be driven by direct and indirect evidence and behavior change theory [7]. While many different theories, approaches, and techniques have been used in behavior change research, most digital behavior change interventions fail to take habitual behavior into account [8]. Habits are central in changing health behaviors because an estimated 50% to 95% of daily life behaviors are habits, performed relatively automatically with little thought or regard to current goals or intentions [9,10].

Habit-formation approaches promote the repetition of behavior until it becomes habitual, provide context cues to trigger the behavior, and give rewards that help strengthen the association between the context cues and the behavior [11]. Promoting the repetition of behaviors is about creating opportunities for and encouraging frequent repetition of specific responses (eg, through visual advertisements of providing possibilities to rehearse the new habit) [11]. According to Wood and Neal [11], the provided context cues should be stable and can include times of day, locations, prior actions in a sequence, or presence of other people. People can be encouraged to create plans (ie, implementation intentions) to perform a behavior in a given context. Interventions can also tie a new healthy behavior to an existing habit, which is called piggybacking. Provision of rewards may help in habit forming especially at the early stages

https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15219

XSL•FC

of habit formation [11]. A recent review on digital behavior change interventions shows that only 3 interventions out of 85 targeted formation of new healthy habits [12].

Another important factor for sustained engagement in behavior change is the quality of motivation [13]. Self-determination theory (SDT) [14] defines a continuum from controlled to autonomous motivation, where controlled motivation is driven by external factors such as sanctions, rewards, social pressure, etc, and autonomous motivation by internal factors such as individual values and enjoyment, thereby fulfilling the individual's basic psychological needs: perceptions of autonomy, control or self-efficacy, and relatedness [14]. Interventions to prevent type 2 diabetes are based on evidence from a limited set of lifestyle objectives describing what [15,16] people should achieve, but programs could provide individuals freedom of choice on how to reach these objectives. If individuals could select in which order to start and from whom to receive the necessary support, it would increase their autonomy in the selection of the changes they pursue, their sense of self-efficacy resulting from achievement, and their feelings of relatedness with peers or significant others, resulting in improved fit with their daily lives and higher odds for maintenance.

Using habit-based approaches and SDT as the behavior change theories to guide digital intervention development holds great promise to induce long-term behavior changes and bring lasting public health benefits.

Objectives

The purpose of this study was to describe an internet-based intervention targeted for people at risk for type 2 diabetes to support formation of healthy habits and explore use behavior during the first 6 months of a randomized controlled trial (RCT).

Methods

Design and Randomization

The internet-based intervention, called the BitHabit app, was developed in a national research project studying the real-world implementation of evidence-based type 2 diabetes prevention programs. The study was a 1-year unblinded parallel RCT [NCT03156478] conducted across 3 regions in Finland (Northern Savo, Päijät-Häme, and Southern Carelia). The detailed protocol and design for the study were reported elsewhere [17].

Participants in the trial were randomized using a computerized randomization system, and they were allocated to one of 3 groups: (1) control group, (2) internet-based intervention (digital), or (3) internet-based intervention with face-to-face group coaching (F2F+digital). Allocation to the intervention groups was made 1:1:1 using a computerized randomization

system. This is an intermediate analysis focusing on the use behavior of the participants allocated to the intervention groups.

Participants were recruited online between March 2017 and February 2018 through a digital risk-screening tool that was provided through the project's website. Participants were attracted to the website by varied means including social media, newspapers, radio, television, websites, health care and social service units, and community pharmacies in collaboration with municipal services, employers, patients associations, and other nongovernmental organizations [17]. Individuals identified to be eligible and willing to participate in the study were given instructions on how to contact a nurse in a local health care center for examination visits.

The study was approved by Research Ethics Committee of the Hospital District of Northern Savo (statement number: 467/2016). Written informed consent to participate in the study and for the use of data from national health care registers was obtained from all participants. The informed consent procedure is described in detail in the trial protocol article [17]. The study is conducted according to the Responsible Conduct of Research by the Finnish Advisory Board on Research Integrity and the Declaration of Helsinki.

Participants

The inclusion criteria were (1) aged between 18 and 70 years; (2) increased risk of type 2 diabetes based on a Finnish Diabetes Risk Score \geq 12 points [18] or a history of gestational diabetes or repeated impaired fasting glucose (fasting plasma glucose 6.1 to 6.9 mmol/L) or impaired glucose tolerance (2-hour plasma glucose 7.8 to 11.0 mmol/L in 2-hour oral glucose tolerance test); (3) living in the province of Northern Savo, Päijät-Häme, or Southern Carelia; (4) access to a computer, smartphone, or tablet with internet connection; (5) having a phone number of their own; and (6) having adequate Finnish language skills. The exclusion criteria were (1) type 1 or type 2 diabetes; (2) pregnancy or breastfeeding; and (3) active cancer or less than 6 months from cancer treatment.

Requirements for the Internet-Based Intervention

The overall development of the internet-based intervention was guided by the Medical Research Council Guidelines on Development of Complex Health Interventions [19]. Identifying the evidence base from the literature proceeded in parallel with ideation, benchmarking, and prototyping. After feasibility testing, changes were made in both content and functionality.

The two lines of behavior change theory that formed the basis of app development were habit formation approaches and SDT. These approaches were considered to be suitable to support maintenance of behavior change, which is a challenge in lifestyle interventions [13]. SDT and especially autonomy support have been associated with higher effectiveness in the long-term, and habit-based approaches also show promise in this respect [13].

In the habit formation approach, it is important to offer tiny behaviors that can be easily repeated and expanded from one-time or occasional behaviors to repeated sequences of behaviors and finally to permanent behaviors [20]. Furthermore, the frequent repetition of these behaviors needs to be sufficiently supported in a stable context in order for the users to be able to form a cognitive association between context cues and responses and provide some kind of reward to strengthen the association [11]. Thus, the app was designed to promote selection of tiny behaviors that were linked to a specific trigger and boost execution of the behaviors until they become automatic habits.

SDT as the evidence base also provided some key requirements for the app. In order to promote autonomy, a broad selection of behaviors was required to foster freedom of choice. To enhance self-efficacy, the behaviors needed to be feasible for the users, and they also had to be behaviors that users were already familiar with. Finally, enhancing relatedness and sense of community was a challenge. Traditionally, it has been perceived as the sense of being respected, understood, and cared for by health care professionals, forming experiences of connection and trust [21]. We decided to enhance relatedness and sense of community through other participants of the study by providing a possibility for the users to learn about other users' activities in the app.

Other requirements were derived from benchmarking, feasibility testing with a group of end users representing people at risk for type 2 diabetes, and the research consortium that had real-time access to the app during its development. There was a need to design a scalable app that could be automatically taken into use after randomization by community-dwelling middle-aged and older adults-many with limited experiences in digital app use-without any additional support. It was found that smartphone use is much less common among people aged over 45 years, especially among women [22]. Thus, it was necessary to implement a web-based app suitable for all smart devices without requiring installment of a native app. The feasibility study showed that participants did not always know how to use their smartphones and had difficulties with wireless networks, passwords, and touch screens. In addition, they were used to using search engines for accessing websites and not the address bar. Thus, there was a need to develop an easy way to access the app.

Internet-Based Intervention

We decided to provide an experience similar to online shopping, which most adults are familiar with [22]. Rather than traditional health apps, we took the online store as our model, with the idea of offering health behaviors as the products organized in different departments or categories. The BitHabit app provides an extensive habit library we called a store of habits that was developed by translating lifestyle guidelines and recommendations into simple habit-forming behavioral suggestions, which we named BitHabits.

Users could log in to the app via a personalized link that they received via email and text message. When they clicked the link, the app opened up in a web browser. When users logged in for the first time, a brief health behavior questionnaire was launched. After that, they entered the app, which has 3 main views: (1) select view for browsing, inspecting, and selecting habits; (2) monitor view for reporting performances; and (3) summary view for reflecting on activities (Figure 1).

XSL•FO

Figure 1. Three main views of the BitHabit app.



At their first visit, users landed in the select view where they could browse, inspect, and select BitHabits. Each BitHabit has a brief title, a more detailed description, and a health fact derived from the existing knowledge. Selected BitHabits appeared in the monitor view, a shopping basket. To promote execution and automation, BitHabits were presented per physical contexts common in the users' everyday lives; home, work, grocery store, and so on.

After users made at least one selection, they landed in the monitor view. Users were expected to report the performance of BitHabits on a daily basis, but they could also add performances afterward through the calendar view (Figure 2). Intended dose was not recommended for them. An additional feature included in the calendar view was a choice to stop monitoring a BitHabit.

The summary view presented an overview of user selections and performances per lifestyle category in a horizontal bar graph. The left side of the bar showed the number of selections per category. As soon as users made at least one selection, the bar color changes and seems full. The right side of the bar showed the number of performances. The maximum number for performances was 100, but users could collect more if they liked. Users were able to go directly from this view to browsing, inspecting, and selecting new BitHabits.

Use instructions with privacy notice were available through the green question mark icon. In addition, pop-up functionality sent use instructions during the first use sessions and provided simple feedback. Feedback consisted of anonymous information on other users' selections during the habit selection (eg, 160 users have selected this BitHabit), and automatic feedback related to a certain habit (eg, you have been performing this BitHabit for 30 days) or number of performances in different lifestyle categories (eg, you have already performed over 35 BitHabits from the meal frequency category).

Reminders were sent when (1) user received a link to the intervention app but was not logged in, (2) user was logged in but had not made any selections, (3) user made selections but had not reported them, and (4) user had logged in at least once but had not used the app for a week. Reminders 2 and 3 were added shortly after the app was launched.

The order of the categories in the user interface was determined by the brief health behavior questionnaire presented in the beginning. The categories where the improvement potential was highest were presented first. A system-level description of the BitHabit app is available in Multimedia Appendix 1.



Figure 2. Calendar-functionality enables reporting performances.



The store contained 489 BitHabits divided into 13 categories: meal frequency (43 habits), vegetables (53 habits), dietary fat (38 habits), grain products (24 habits), sugar (20 habits), alcohol and other drinks (19 habits), everyday physical activity (64 habits), conditioning physical activity (68 habits), sedentary behavior (36 habits), sleep (42 habits), positive mood (37 habits), stress management (23 habits), and nonsmoking (22 habits). Sleep, stress management, and positive mood were incorporated into the design with the more traditional type 2 diabetes risk factors because of increasing evidence of their relevance to cardiometabolic diseases and increasing prevalence of comorbidity between type 2 diabetes and common mental disorders [23,24]. We also wanted to promote the use of the app among those who were not comfortable in making changes related to diet or physical activity. The sample of a content-related logic model is presented in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Simplified content-related logic model.



Internet-Based Intervention With Face-to-Face Group Coaching

Both groups got access to the BitHabit app in the same way, through the personalized link they received via email and text message. In addition, the participants allocated to the face-to-face coaching plus digital intervention (F2F+digital) group were invited to participate in group coaching consisting of 6 meetings organized in local health care centers. Topics of these meetings were type 2 diabetes, rhythm of daily life, healthy diet, physical activity, automating activity to everyday life, and self-evaluation of program outcomes [17]. Internet-based intervention and group coaching share the same overarching behavior change theory, SDT [14], and they share the same lifestyle goals [17].

The groups were facilitated by nurses or other health care professionals. The BitHabit app was introduced to them during their training program, and they also got access to the app. Later they had an opportunity to participate in a professional development day where app use as part of the group coaching was discussed. However, group facilitators were not expected to give advice related to app use. In the participant workbook, app use was mentioned very briefly using app-related tasks such as searching a habit related to the topic at hand.

Measurements and Data Analysis

For this intermediate analysis, use data from the BitHabit app during the first 6 months of the study were available. The BitHabit app automatically collected log files of user interactions, selected habits, and habit performances in the app. The user interactions log contained a time stamped log of each page view in the app. The log of selected habits contained all habit selections during the course of the app use. The habit performance log collected all habit performances as marked by the user in the monitor and calendar views along with dates when the user claims to have performed the habit. In addition, a limited set of baseline data was available to describe the demographics of the intervention groups. The other measurements of the study are described elsewhere [17]. Relevant variables included use sessions, use days, duration of use, percentage of users accessing the app on a daily and weekly level, number of visits to each view of the app, start times of the identified use sessions, and selected and performed habits per categories. The research questions for engagement in this intermediate analysis are focused on describing the overall use activity and use behavior:

- How well were participants able to access the app and try out its basic functionalities?
- How actively was the app used over the course of the first 6 months?
- In which ways was the app used and how did the use evolve during the first 6 months?
- How were the app use times distributed during the day?
- How were the selections and performances of habits distributed among the different categories?
- Were there any differences between the intervention groups?

The analysis covers the first 6 months, or more accurately 26 weeks, of the intervention, starting from the date the participants received the invitation to the app. As the distributions of the use metrics are very skewed, medians and interquartile ranges (IQR) of the use metrics are reported. Comparison of the use metrics between groups was done with Mann-Whitney *U* tests. The analyses were conducted with Matlab R2017a (The Mathworks Inc) and SPSS Statistics version 26 (IBM Corp). Statistical significance was set at P < .05.

Results

Participant Recruitment

A total of 3271 individuals were recruited to participate in the study. Of these, 362 participants were excluded, 201 due to being diagnosed with type 2 diabetes in the baseline measurements and 161 for other reasons. Finally, 2909 participants were randomized, of which 971 were allocated to the control group, 967 to the internet-based intervention, and 971 to the internet-based intervention with face-to-face group coaching. The flow diagram of the Stop Diabetes intervention study is presented in Figure 4.

Figure 4. Flow diagram of the Stop Diabetes intervention study [17].



Participant Characteristics

Baseline participant characteristics are reported in Table 1. The mean age of the control group was 55.0 (SD 9.9) years, digital group 55.2 (SD 9.9) years, and F2F+digital 55.2 (SD 10.1)

years; 81.1% (787/971) of the control group, 78.3% (757/967) of the digital group, and 80.7% (784/971) of the F2F+digital group participants were women. More than half of the participants were working (1693/2909, 58.20%), and almost one-third (803/2909, 27.60%) were retired.



 Table 1. Participant characteristics (n=2909).

Characteristics	Control group (n=971)	Digital intervention (n=967)	Face-to-face coaching and digital intervention (n=971)
Age in years, mean (SD)	55.0 (9.9)	55.2 (9.9)	55.2 (10.1)
Gender, n (%)			
Women	787 (81.1)	757 (78.3)	784 (80.7)
Men	184 (18.9)	210 (21.7)	187 (19.3)
Weight (kg), mean (SD)	87.1 (16.9)	86.5 (17.4)	85.7 (17.0)
Body mass index (kg/m ²), mean (SD)	31.3 (5.4)	31.0 (5.4)	30.9 (5.4)
Waist circumference (cm), mean (SD)	102 (13.2)	101.5 (13.3)	101.1 (13.0)
Education, n (%)			
Elementary school	45 (4.6)	45 (4.7)	50 (5.2)
Middle school	24 (2.5)	18 (1.9)	35 (3.6)
Vocational school	223 (23.0)	239 (24.7)	214 (22.0)
High school	44 (4.5)	37 (3.8)	39 (4.0)
Institute degree	287 (29.6)	270 (27.9)	270 (27.8)
Bachelor's degree	195 (20.1)	195 (20.2)	221 (22.8)
Higher academic degree	153 (15.8)	163 (16.9)	142 (14.6)
Work status, n (%)			
Wage earner	522 (53.8)	504 (52.1)	489 (50.4)
Entrepreneur	55 (5.7)	60 (6.2)	63 (6.5)
Unemployed	56 (5.8)	50 (5.2)	54 (5.6)
Student	21 (2.2)	25 (2.6)	23 (2.4)
Pensioner	254 (26.2)	275 (28.4)	274 (28.2)
Other	63 (6.2)	53 (5.5)	68 (7.0)
Marital status, n (%)			
Married	616 (63.4)	608 (62.9)	582 (59.9)
Cohabitation	106 (10.9)	120 (12.4)	124 (12.8)
Registered relationship	1 (0.1)	0 (0)	1 (0.1)
Unmarried	64 (6.6)	76 (7.9)	83 (8.6)
Divorced	154 (15.9)	140 (14.5)	143 (14.7)
Widowed	30 (3.1)	23 (2.4)	38 (3.9)

Access to BitHabit App and Trying Out the Basic Functionality

Almost all participants were able to access the app with their own smart device and try out the basic functionality of selecting habits and reporting them. Of the participants allocated to the digital and F2F+digital groups, 99.53% (1929/1938) logged in to the app at least once; they will be henceforth called app users. Of the app users, 98.55% (1901/1929) selected at least one habit. At least one habit performance was reported by 95.13% (1835/1929) of app users.

Use Activity During the First Six Months

During the first 6 months, the number of active users on a weekly level varied from 93.05% (1795/1929) in week 1 to 51.79% (999/1929) in week 26. The daily use activity was not as high; on any given day during the first 6 months, a median of 17.21% (332/1929; IQR 15.3%-20.3%) of users accessed the app. Figure 5 presents the percentage of active users by group per intervention week.

Cumulative use metrics for the two groups are summarized in Table 2. The digital and F2F+digital groups used the app on a median of 23.0 and 24.5 days and for 79.4 and 85.1 minutes total duration, respectively.

XSL•FO RenderX

Figure 5. Percentage of active users per intervention week.



Table 2. Cumulative use metrics for the first 6 months.

Use metric	Digital, median (IQR)	F2F+Digital ^a , median (IQR)
Use sessions	26.0 (13.0-48.0)	28.0 (13.8-50.0)
Use days	23.0 (12.0-42.0)	24.5 (12.0-42.0)
Use weeks	18.0 (8.00-23.0)	18.0 (10.0-23.0)
Session duration, average (minutes)	3.05 (1.79-5.14)	3.25 (1.95-5.12)
Total duration (minutes)	79.4 (37.0-167.0)	85.1 (37.3-188.4)
Selected habits	24.0 (13.0-44.0)	24.0 (12.0-45.0)
Reported performances	263.0 (59.8-703.3)	277.0 (66.0-747.5)
Days with performances	45.0 (14.0-131.0)	52.0 (17.0-131.0)
Categories of reported habits	9.0 (6.0-12.0)	9.0 (5.0-12.0)

^aF2F+digital: face-to-face coaching plus digital intervention.

Ways of Use

Most page views were related to the use of the monitor view (ie, monitoring and reporting of performed habits). Only during the first month was the use of the select view to browse, inspect, and select habits more popular. The summary view was not used very frequently compared with the other views.

The use of the monitor view increased over time as more use focused on reporting performances and also because the view became the landing page as soon selections were made. The use of the calendar view under the monitor view increased over time, probably indicating that users started marking more performances through the calendar view and thus, marking several days' performances at a time instead of marking them daily. The use of the select view (ie, browsing, inspecting and selecting new habits) decreased over time. Table 3 shows the distribution of views visited over the 6 months.



Table 3. Distribution of views visited and changes over months.

View	Month 1	Month 2	Month 3	Month 4	Month 5	Month 6
Browse	19.97	11.77	9.23	7.89	7.52	6.80
Browse/Inspect	30.85	15.74	11.99	10.22	9.34	8.06
Monitor	34.47	47.15	51.72	54.19	55.92	57.25
Monitor/Calendar	9.74	19.22	21.15	21.62	21.60	22.44
Reflect	4.97	6.12	5.91	6.08	5.61	5.46

App Use Times During the Day

The use of the BitHabit app was quite well spread over the assumed waking hours of the users. The most active hours were

from 8:00 pm to 10:00 pm, when 18.5% of the sessions were started. Table 4 presents a summary of use with respect to the time of day in the intervention groups.

Table 4. Use of the BitHabit app according to the time of day.

Time of day	Percentage of sessions
00:00-00:59	0.84
01:00-01:59	0.33
02:00-02:59	0.14
03:00-03:59	0.16
04:00-04:59	0.29
05:00-05:59	0.66
06:00-06:59	1.84
07:00-07:59	2.88
08:00-08:59	4.34
09:00-09:59	4.37
10:00-10:59	5.39
11:00-11:59	5.61
12:00-12:59	5.17
13:00-13:59	4.67
14:00-14:59	4.54
15:00-15:59	4.82
16:00-16:59	5.22
17:00-17:59	5.39
18:00-18:59	6.14
19:00-19:59	7.33
20:00-20:59	9.04
21:00-21:59	9.48
22:00-22:59	7.53
23:00-23:59	3.84

Selections and Performances in Different Habit Categories

Most habits were selected from the stress management, positive mood, and vegetables categories. In addition, meal frequency, everyday physical activity, and alcohol and other drinks were selected by over 700 users in both groups. A total of 1,089,555 habit performances were reported during the first 6 months of the study. Table 5 presents a detailed summary of habit

https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15219

XSL•FO RenderX selections and performances. For each habit category, the number of selections and number of users who selected habits from the category, number of habit performances, and number of users who performed habits from each category are presented for both groups.

Differences Between the Intervention Groups

There were no significant differences in use metrics between the groups with regard to cumulative use metrics (Table 2), and

selected habit categories were very similar in both groups. In the digital group, most performances were reported in the meal frequency, positive mood, and stress management categories. In the F2F+digital group, most performances were reported in the vegetables, stress management, and meal frequency categories (Table 5). In both groups, the most popular categories achieved over 60,000 reported habit performances.

Table 5. The number of selections and users and the number of habit perform	nances and users per group.
---	-----------------------------

Habit category	Selections, digital		Selections, F2F+digital ^a		Performances, digital		Performances, F2F+digital	
	Total	Users	Total	Users	Total	Users	Total	Users
Meal frequency	2652	708	2558	709	64,244	656	60,248	643
Vegetables	3148	732	3125	739	57,509	672	65,319	681
Grain products	1843	622	1825	631	37,497	559	36,677	564
Dietary fat	2809	565	2721	670	46,583	596	46,628	617
Sugar	1938	614	1905	607	16,491	532	17,113	528
Conditioning physical activity	2653	688	2575	695	29,930	610	30,954	631
Everyday physical activity	2854	708	2796	696	29,197	625	32,528	615
Sedentary behavior	1931	620	1951	629	19,625	529	21,524	534
Alcohol and other drinks	2460	722	2375	737	56,815	678	52,200	689
Nonsmoking	417	211	286	176	5781	172	4155	142
Sleep	2400	647	2327	641	59,830	584	54,313	584
Stress management	4402	807	4340	815	61,664	737	63,890	755
Positive mood	3407	718	3254	688	63,212	646	55,628	620

^aF2F+digital: face-to-face coaching plus digital intervention.

Discussion

Achievement of Objectives

The purpose of this study was to describe an internet-based lifestyle intervention targeted to support healthy habits and to explore use behavior during the first 6 months. We developed the idea of an app providing an online store offering habit-forming behavioral suggestions that could be easily adopted in everyday life. We were able to recruit over 3000 participants, of whom 1938 were allocated in the active intervention groups using the BitHabit app. Participants were mainly middle-aged and older adults, and the majority of them were women. They were a relatively typical participant group for a type 2 diabetes prevention program [25]. Our research questions for engagement in this intermediate analysis were focused on describing the overall use activity and use behavior.

Principal Findings

Among our participants, almost all (1929/1938) opened the app at least once, and almost all who logged in selected at least one habit and reported at least one performance. Based on this, it can be concluded that the app was accessible by our target group.

On a weekly level, the percentage of active users varied from 93.1% to 51.8%. This use activity compares favorably with previous studies of similar technologies. For example, the shape of the graph of active users resembles the one for mobile apps in Mattila et al [26], but their percentage of active users was only about 30% at 6 months. The difference in favor of the BitHabit app may partly be explained by the reminder feature.

```
https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15219
```

In Kaipainen et al [27], where a publicly available online healthy eating and weight loss program was studied, 25% of the participants who started the program returned for a follow-up. In Helander et al [28], where a free mobile app for dietary self-monitoring was studied, 2.58% used the app actively. On a daily level, use activity of the BitHabit app was lower than expected, with a median of 17.2% of users accessing the app on any given day during the first 6 months. This implies that we failed to create a daily pattern of use of the app but supported weekly use instead. However, we cannot yet say whether daily use of the app is actually required. The relationship between use and health-related outcomes may be complex, and sufficient engagement with the intervention to achieve intended outcomes (ie, effective engagement) needs to be determined empirically, keeping in mind that it can also be dependent on individual users' characteristics and context of use [29,30]. Decreasing use may not always imply disengagement from the intervention; it may be due to achievement of desired health outcomes or behavior changes [31]. An early study on mobile self-monitoring found that after a period of frequent self-monitoring, participants felt they learned to self-monitor without the app, which decreased the frequency of monitoring, especially for food-related events [32].

The analysis of ways of use showed that the app was mostly used for monitoring and reporting the performed BitHabits. Only during the first month were browsing, inspecting, and selecting habits more popular than monitoring and reporting. This was expected because the monitor view was the landing page (ie, first page that opened for the users every time they entered the app), and users were supposed to report their habits

XSL•FO RenderX

on a daily or weekly basis. The least visited view was the view presenting a summary of the all performances in different categories. Our original objective was to provide feedback of performances in a simple visual way with elements of gamification—such as a colored bar that could be filled by performances—that would also serve as a booster for selecting and reporting more BitHabits. However, our findings suggest that the view with its functions was not able to fulfill the objectives and hence requires further development.

The analysis of use times showed that use of the BitHabit app was quite well spread over the assumed waking hours of the users, and the most active hours were in the evening. Context recognition and timely reminders would encourage use throughout the day, but we were not able to provide such features because wide accessibility through a web-based app was deemed more important. Also, the evidence related to reminders is not indisputable. Based on the literature, time cues might even prevent habit formation. According to Lally et al [33], prospective memory research indicates that situations permit external cueing of an intended action whereas time cues require monitoring to identify the time to act [34].

The most actively selected habit categories were stress management, positive mood, and vegetables and fruits in both groups, and it was a bit surprising that stress management and positive mood were among the top 3 categories. Originally these not-so-obvious type 2 diabetes risk factors were incorporated into the design because there was increasing evidence of their relevance to cardiometabolic diseases, and we also wanted to promote the use of the app among those who are not comfortable in making changes related to diet or physical activity. On the other hand, the prevalence of stress and other mental health issues is rapidly increasing. Mental and behavioral disorders was the largest disease group causing disability leading to disability pension in Finland in 2018, causing 43% of all disability pensions [35]. In the United Kingdom, stress, depression, or anxiety accounted for 44% of all work-related ill health cases in 2018 [36].

Interestingly, both intervention groups used the app in a similar way. Torbjørnsen et al [37] reported similar results where the use of the app was not particularly different between the intervention groups. There is evidence from previous research that support from peers or counselors is usually an effective way to increase intervention engagement and effectiveness [38-40], but this was not observed in our study. There were some differences between the groups, however, with the reported habit performances. The habit categories with the most performances were meal frequency, positive mood, and stress management in the digital group and vegetables, stress management, and meal frequency in the F2F+digital group. This can be partly explained by the content of the face-to-face group coaching where nurses promoted the use of vegetables as part of a healthy diet.

Implications

This study has some implications for research and practice. First, results demonstrate that internet-based lifestyle interventions can be delivered to large groups including community-dwelling middle-aged and older adults, many with

```
https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15219
```

limited experience in digital app use, without additional user training. Interventions can be used independently or in addition to face-to-face group coaching. Second, user engagement is critical, and possibilities to disengagement should be identified in advance and tackled with appropriate solutions such as reminders. Our results indicate that use sessions of the BitHabit app were short and relatively frequent, which was the intended way of using the app to boost habit formation by repetition of tiny behaviors. Third, the popularity of habits related to stress management and positive mood indicates that there is a huge need for solutions addressing mental health issues. Following Stein et al [41], there should be an integrated response to mental disorders and other chronic diseases in health systems because mental disorders share common features with other chronic communicable and noncommunicable diseases.

Limitations

This study has some limitations. We cannot yet know if the weekly engagement was enough to change lifestyles of the participants because the effective engagement is not yet known and needs to be determined empirically when the outcomes are available [30]. According to Miller et al [42], engagement to digital interventions is a multidimensional concept, including both the extent to which an intervention is used and the subjective experience of the user. Unfortunately we did not have qualitative data from the first 6 months of the study available for analysis, but it would have been valuable to inform explanations for the patterns observed. One possible user experience problem is that the app offered a broad selection of BitHabits with tailoring affecting the order of categories but not the content. Although it was expected that the abundance of suggestions ensured that there was enough variety for each user and quick browsing would ensure users could easily find what was relevant for them, some users might have expected more personalization.

Recommendations for Further Research

There are many possibilities to further research. Following the logic of habit theories that suggest complex tasks may be less prone to become automatic than simple tasks [9] and adapting the tiny habit concept by Fogg [20], the BitHabits presented by the app were designed to be simple enough and contextualized to be carried out in the participants' daily lives. It will be important to study whether participants were able to form spans and paths as expected and how these link with habit automaticity measures [43] included in our study questionnaire. Furthermore, in order to understand habit formation better, we will need to analyze our use and questionnaire data more carefully to identify determinants for use trajectories. Our rich data will provide unique opportunities to analyze behavior change processes.

Conclusion

Our aim was to develop a scalable solution as a tool for lifestyle modification for type 2 diabetes prevention that could be adopted easily by community-dwelling middle-aged and older adults, many with limited experiences in digital app use, without additional user training to promote users' autonomy and help them change their habits. We found that our solution was accessible by the participants with their own smart devices and

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

almost all tried out the basic functionality of selecting habits and reporting them. This intermediate analysis of use behavior showed relatively good engagement, with the percentage of active weekly users remaining over 50% at 6 months. However, we cannot yet know if the weekly engagement was enough to change the lifestyles of participants. Sufficient engagement with the intervention to achieve intended outcomes (ie, effective engagement) still needs to be determined empirically when outcomes are available [30]. A total of 1,089,555 habit performances were reported during the first 6 months. Categories related to the nontraditional type 2 diabetes risk factors stress management and positive mood were among the most popular ones in both groups.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the Strategic Research Council at the Academy of Finland for funding our "Stop Diabetes—from knowledge to solutions" project in 2016-2019 (303537). We would also like to acknowledge the valuable contribution of the research consortium, our national and international collaborators, primary health care providers involved in the study, citizens who participated in the feasibility testing, and citizens who enrolled in the study. The Strategic Research Council at the Academy of Finland had no role in designing the study or collecting, managing, or analyzing the data; interpreting the results; writing the manuscript; or deciding to submit the manuscript for publication.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 System description. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 62 KB - diabetes_v5i3e15219_app1.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 2 CONSORT-eHEALTH checklist (V 1.6.1). [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 2377 KB - diabetes v5i3e15219 app2.pdf]

References

- Danaei G, Finucane MM, Lu Y, Singh GM, Cowan MJ, Paciorek CJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in fasting plasma glucose and diabetes prevalence since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 370 country-years and 2.7 million participants. Lancet 2011 Jul 2;378(9785):31-40. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60679-X] [Medline: 21705069]
- Bullard KM, Cowie CC, Lessem SE, Saydah SH, Menke A, Geiss LS, et al. Prevalence of diagnosed diabetes in adults by diabetes type—United States, 2016. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2018 Mar 30;67(12):359-361 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6712a2] [Medline: 29596402]
- 3. International Diabetes Federation. IDF Diabetes Atlas URL: <u>https://diabetesatlas.org/</u> [accessed 2019-06-16]
- 4. Cefalu WT, Buse JB, Tuomilehto J, Fleming GA, Ferrannini E, Gerstein HC, et al. Update and next steps for real-world translation of interventions for type 2 diabetes prevention: reflections from a diabetes care editors' expert forum. Diabetes Care 2016 Jul;39(7):1186-1201 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc16-0873] [Medline: 27631469]
- Grock S, Ku J, Kim J, Moin T. A review of technology-assisted interventions for diabetes prevention. Curr Diab Rep 2017 Sep 23;17(11):107. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11892-017-0948-2</u>] [Medline: <u>28942537</u>]
- 6. Short C, Rebar A, Plotnikoff R, Vandelanotte C. Designing engaging online behaviour change interventions: a proposed model of user engagement. Eur Heal Psychol 2013;17(1):32-38.
- 7. West R, Michie S. A Guide to Development and Evaluation of Digital Behaviour Interventions in Healthcare Title, Vol 1. Surrey: Silverback Publishing; 2015.
- 8. Pinder C, Vermeulen J, Cowan BR, Beale R. Digital behaviour change interventions to break and form habits. ACM Trans Comput Hum Interact 2018 Jun 28;25(3):1-66 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1145/3196830]
- 9. Wood W, Quinn JM, Kashy DA. Habits in everyday life: thought, emotion, and action. J Pers Soc Psychol 2002 Dec;83(6):1281-1297. [Medline: 12500811]
- 10. Bargh JA, Chartrand TL. The unbearable automaticity of being. Am Psychol 1999;54(7):462-479 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.54.7.462]
- 11. Wood W, Neal DT. Healthy through habit: interventions for initiating and maintaining health behavior change. Behav Sci Policy 2016;2(1):71-83. [doi: 10.1353/bsp.2016.0008]
- 12. Orji R, Moffatt K. Persuasive technology for health and wellness: state-of-the-art and emerging trends. Health Informatics J 2018 Mar;24(1):66-91. [doi: 10.1177/1460458216650979] [Medline: 27245673]

- Kwasnicka D, Dombrowski SU, White M, Sniehotta F. Theoretical explanations for maintenance of behaviour change: a systematic review of behaviour theories. Health Psychol Rev 2016 Sep;10(3):277-296 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1080/17437199.2016.1151372] [Medline: 26854092]
- 14. Ryan R, Deci E. Self-Determination Theory: Basic Psychological Needs in Motivation, Development, and Wellness. New York: Guilford Press; 2017.
- 15. Tuomilehto J, Lindström J, Eriksson JG, Valle TT, Hämäläinen H, Ilanne-Parikka P, Finnish Diabetes Prevention Study Group. Prevention of type 2 diabetes mellitus by changes in lifestyle among subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. N Engl J Med 2001 May 03;344(18):1343-1350. [doi: 10.1056/NEJM200105033441801] [Medline: 11333990]
- Lindström J, Peltonen M, Eriksson JG, Louheranta A, Fogelholm M, Uusitupa M, et al. High-fibre, low-fat diet predicts long-term weight loss and decreased type 2 diabetes risk: the Finnish Diabetes Prevention Study. Diabetologia 2006 May;49(5):912-920. [doi: 10.1007/s00125-006-0198-3] [Medline: 16541277]
- 17. Pihlajamäki J, Männikkö R, Tilles-Tirkkonen T, Karhunen L, Kolehmainen M, Schwab U, et al. Digitally supported program for type 2 diabetes risk identification and risk reduction in real-world setting: protocol for the StopDia model and randomized controlled trial. BMC Public Health 2019 Mar 1;19(1):255. [doi: 10.1186/s12889-019-6574-y]
- 18. Lindstrom J, Tuomilehto J. The Diabetes Risk Score: a practical tool to predict type 2 diabetes risk. Diabetes Care 2003 Mar 01;26(3):725-731. [doi: 10.2337/diacare.26.3.725]
- 19. Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. BMJ 2008;337:a1655 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 18824488]
- 20. Fogg B, Hreha J. Behavior wizard: a method for matching target behaviors with solutions. In: Lecture Notes in Computer Science (Including Subseries Lecture Notes in Artificial Intelligence and Lecture Notes in Bioinformatics). Berlin: Springer; 2010.
- 21. Ryan R, Patrick H, Deci E, Williams G. Facilitating health behaviour change and its maintenance: interventions based on self-determination theory. Eur Psychol 2008;10(1):2-5. [doi: 10.4135/9781412956253.n481]
- 22. Statistics Finland. Use of information and communications technology by individuals URL: <u>http://www.stat.fi/til/sutivi/</u> index_en.html [accessed 2019-06-16]
- 23. Watson NF, Badr MS, Belenky G, Bliwise DL, Buxton OM, Buysse D, et al. Joint consensus statement of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine and Sleep Research Society on the recommended amount of sleep for a healthy adult: methodology and discussion. J Clin Sleep Med 2015;11(8):931-952. [doi: 10.5664/jcsm.4950]
- 24. Fisher EB, Chan JCN, Nan H, Sartorius N, Oldenburg B. Co-occurrence of diabetes and depression: conceptual considerations for an emerging global health challenge. J Affect Disord 2012 Oct;142 Suppl:S56-S66. [doi: 10.1016/S0165-0327(12)70009-5] [Medline: 23062858]
- Aziz Z, Absetz P, Oldroyd J, Pronk NP, Oldenburg B. A systematic review of real-world diabetes prevention programs: learnings from the last 15 years. Implement Sci 2015 Dec 15;10:172 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13012-015-0354-6] [Medline: 26670418]
- 26. Mattila E, Orsama A, Ahtinen A, Hopsu L, Leino T, Korhonen I. Personal health technologies in employee health promotion: usage activity, usefulness, and health-related outcomes in a 1-year randomized controlled trial. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2013;1(2):e16 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.2557] [Medline: 25098385]
- Kaipainen K, Payne CR, Wansink B. Mindless eating challenge: retention, weight outcomes, and barriers for changes in a public web-based healthy eating and weight loss program. J Med Internet Res 2012 Dec 17;14(6):e168 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2218] [Medline: 23246736]
- Helander E, Kaipainen K, Korhonen I, Wansink B. Factors related to sustained use of a free mobile app for dietary self-monitoring with photography and peer feedback: retrospective cohort study. J Med Internet Res 2014;16(4):e109 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3084] [Medline: 24735567]
- 29. Yardley L, Spring BJ, Riper H, Morrison LG, Crane DH, Curtis K, et al. Understanding and promoting effective engagement with digital behavior change interventions. Am J Prev Med 2016 Nov;51(5):833-842. [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2016.06.015] [Medline: 27745683]
- 30. Morrison LG, Geraghty AWA, Lloyd S, Goodman N, Michaelides DT, Hargood C, et al. Comparing usage of a web and app stress management intervention: an observational study. Internet Interv 2018 Jun;12:74-82 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.invent.2018.03.006] [Medline: 30135771]
- 31. Ainsworth B, Steele M, Stuart B, Joseph J, Miller S, Morrison L, et al. Using an analysis of behavior change to inform effective digital intervention design: how did the PRIMIT website change hand hygiene behavior across 8993 users? Ann Behav Med 2017 Jun;51(3):423-431 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12160-016-9866-9] [Medline: 27909944]
- Mattila E, Pärkkä J, Hermersdorf M, Kaasinen J, Vainio J, Samposalo K, et al. Mobile diary for wellness management: results on usage and usability in two user studies. IEEE Trans Inf Technol Biomed 2008 Jul;12(4):501-512. [doi: 10.1109/TITB.2007.908237] [Medline: 18632330]
- 33. Lally P, van Jaarsveld CHM, Potts HWW, Wardle J. How are habits formed: modelling habit formation in the real world. Eur J Soc Psychol 2009 Jul 16;40(6):998-1009. [doi: <u>10.1002/ejsp.674</u>]
- 34. McDaniel MA, Einstein GO. Strategic and automatic processes in prospective memory retrieval: a multiprocess framework. Appl Cognit Psychol 2001;14(7):S127-S144. [doi: 10.1002/acp.775]

- 35. Recipients of earnings-related pension of disability pension 1996-2018 by disease category. 2019. URL: <u>https://findikaattori.fi/en/76</u> [accessed 2019-11-26]
- 36. Work-Related Stress, Anxiety or Depression Statistics in Great Britain, 2019. URL: <u>http://www.hse.gov.uk/statistics/causdis/</u> <u>stress.pdf</u> [accessed 2020-03-14]
- 37. Torbjørnsen A, Jenum AK, Småstuen MC, Arsand E, Holmen H, Wahl AK, et al. A low-intensity mobile health intervention with and without health counseling for persons with type 2 diabetes, part 1: baseline and short-term results from a randomized controlled trial in the Norwegian part of RENEWING HEALTH. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2014;2(4):e52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.3535] [Medline: 25499592]
- 38. Brouwer W, Kroeze W, Crutzen R, Brug J, Oenema A. Which intervention characteristics are related to more exposure to internet-delivered healthy lifestyle promotion interventions? A systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2011;13(1):e2 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1639] [Medline: 21212045]
- 39. Andersson G, Cuijpers P. Internet-based and other computerized psychological treatments for adult depression: a meta-analysis. Cogn Behav Ther 2009;38(4):196-205. [doi: 10.1080/16506070903318960] [Medline: 20183695]
- 40. Nelson LA, Coston TD, Cherrington AL, Osborn CY. Patterns of user engagement with mobile- and web-delivered self-care interventions for adults with T2DM: a review of the literature. Curr Diab Rep 2016 Dec;16(7):66 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11892-016-0755-1] [Medline: 27255269]
- 41. Stein DJ, Benjet C, Gureje O, Lund C, Scott KM, Poznyak V, et al. Integrating mental health with other non-communicable diseases. BMJ 2019 Jan 28;364:1295 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.1295] [Medline: 30692081]
- 42. Miller S, Ainsworth B, Yardley L, Milton A, Weal M, Smith P, et al. A framework for analyzing and measuring usage and engagement data (AMUsED) in digital interventions: viewpoint. J Med Internet Res 2019 Feb 15;21(2):e10966 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/10966] [Medline: 30767905]
- 43. Gardner B, Abraham C, Lally P, de Bruijn G. Towards parsimony in habit measurement: testing the convergent and predictive validity of an automaticity subscale of the Self-Report Habit Index. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2012;9(1):102. [doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-9-102] [Medline: 22935297]

Abbreviations

F2F+digital: face-to-face coaching plus digital intervention IQR: interquartile range RCT: randomized controlled trial SDT: self-determination theory

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 27.06.19; peer-reviewed by BT Tulbure, L Morrison; comments to author 14.09.19; revised version received 29.11.19; accepted 29.02.20; published 11.08.20.

Please cite as:

Harjumaa M, Absetz P, Ermes M, Mattila E, Männikkö R, Tilles-Tirkkonen T, Lintu N, Schwab U, Umer A, Leppänen J, Pihlajamäki J

Internet-Based Lifestyle Intervention to Prevent Type 2 Diabetes Through Healthy Habits: Design and 6-Month Usage Results of Randomized Controlled Trial

JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e15219 URL: <u>https://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e15219</u> doi:<u>10.2196/15219</u> PMID:<u>32779571</u>

©Marja Harjumaa, Pilvikki Absetz, Miikka Ermes, Elina Mattila, Reija Männikkö, Tanja Tilles-Tirkkonen, Niina Lintu, Ursula Schwab, Adil Umer, Juha Leppänen, Jussi Pihlajamäki. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 11.08.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Corrigenda and Addenda

Figure Correction: The Effect of a Cellular-Enabled Glucose Meter on Glucose Control for Patients With Diabetes: Prospective Pre-Post Study

Jennifer B Bollyky¹, MD; Stephanie T Melton², MA, PhD; Tong Xu³, MSc; Stefanie L Painter³, DHEd; Brian Knox², MD

¹Stanford University School of Medicine, Stanford, CA, United States

²University of South Florida, Florida, CA, United States

³Livongo Health, Mountain View, CA, United States

Corresponding Author:

Tong Xu, MSc Livongo Health 150 W Evelyn Ave #150 Mountain View, CA, 94041 United States Phone: 1 6265597154 Email: kxu@livongo.com

Related Article:

Correction of: https://diabetes.jmir.org/2019/4/e14799/

(JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e21993) doi:10.2196/21993

In "The Effect of a Cellular-Enabled Glucose Meter on Glucose Control for Patients With Diabetes: Prospective Pre-Post Study" (JMIR Diabetes 2019;4(4):e14799), the authors noted an error in the caption of Figure 6.

The caption formerly said:

Change in hemoglobin A_{1c} (Hb A_{1c}) from baseline by timepoint for type 2 diabetes with insulin use.

This has been revised to:

Change in hemoglobin A_{1c} (HBA_{1c}) from baseline by timepoint for all participants with insulin use.

The correction will appear in the online version of the paper on the JMIR Publications website on July 28, together with the publication of this correction notice. Because this was made after submission to PubMed, PubMed Central, and other full-text repositories, the corrected article has also been resubmitted to those repositories.

Submitted 30.06.20; this is a non-peer-reviewed article; accepted 13.07.20; published 28.07.20.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Bollyky JB, Melton ST, Xu T, Painter SL, Knox B Figure Correction: The Effect of a Cellular-Enabled Glucose Meter on Glucose Control for Patients With Diabetes: Prospective Pre-Post Study JMIR Diabetes 2020;5(3):e21993 URL: http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e21993/ doi:10.2196/21993 PMID:32721921

©Jennifer B Bollyky, Stephanie T Melton, Tong Xu, Stefanie L Painter, Brian Knox. Originally published in JMIR Diabetes (http://diabetes.jmir.org), 28.07.2020. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Diabetes, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic

http://diabetes.jmir.org/2020/3/e21993/

information, a link to the original publication on http://diabetes.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

